SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 7

to

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Molina Healthcare, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 6324 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 13-4204626 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

One Golden Shore Drive Long Beach, CA 90802 (562) 435-3666

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

J. Mario Molina, M.D.
President and Chief Executive Officer
One Golden Shore Drive
Long Beach, CA 90802
(562) 435-3666

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Douglas M. Mancino, Esq. Mark J. Mihanovic, Esq. McDermott, Will & Emery 2049 Century Park East, Suite 3400 Los Angeles, CA 90067 (310) 277-4110 William J. Grant, Jr., Esq. Willkie Farr & Gallagher 787 Seventh Avenue New York, New York 10019 (212) 728-8000

Approxi	mate date of comme	ncement of proposed	sale to the public:	: As soon as practica	ble after the effective	e date of this Reg	istration Stateme	ent.
If any of	the securities being r	egistered on this form	is to be offered on	a delayed or continu	uous basis pursuant	to Rule 415 under	the Securities A	Act of
933 check tl	he following box. \square							

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434 under the Securities Act, please check the following box. \Box

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of each Class of Securities to be Registered	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share(1)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(1)	Amount of Registration Fee	
Common Stock, par value \$0.001	\$18.00	\$ 9,200,000(2)	\$ 744.28(3)	
Common Stock, par value \$0.001	\$18.00	\$115,000,000(4)	\$10,580.00(5)	
		\$ 124,200,000(6)		

- (1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to rule 457(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- (2) The increase in the maximum aggregate offering price.
- (3) Paid concurrently with this filing.
- (4) The previously estimated maximum aggregate offering price.
- (5) Previously paid.
- (6) The total proposed maximum aggregate offering price.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to Section 8(a), may determine.

The information contained in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed without notice. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities, and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities, in any state where the offer or sale of these securities is not permitted.

PROSPECTUS (Not Complete) Issued , 2003

6,000,000 Shares



Common Stock

Molina Healthcare, Inc. is offering 6,000,000 shares of common stock in a firmly underwritten offering.

This is Molina Healthcare, Inc.'s initial public offering, and no public market currently exists for its shares. Molina Healthcare, Inc. anticipates that the initial public offering price for its shares will be between \$16.00 and \$18.00 per share.

The New York Stock Exchange has authorized the listing of the common stock of Molina Healthcare, Inc. under the symbol "MOH."

Investing in the common stock involves a high degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 6.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	Per Share	Total
Offering Price	\$	\$
Discounts and Commissions to Underwriters	\$	\$
Offering Proceeds to Company	\$	\$

The underwriters also may purchase from Molina Healthcare, Inc. up to an additional 900,000 shares of common stock at the public offering price less the underwriting discounts and commissions, to cover any over-allotments. The underwriters can exercise this right at any time within 30 days after the offering. The underwriters expect to deliver the shares of common stock to investors on , 2003.

Banc of America Securities LLC

CIBC World Markets

SG Cowen

,2003

[INSIDE COVER: COVER ART]

[Artwork in twelve colors depicting a woman and child approaching a "welcome" sign over a path which winds through a hillside. Caption below reads: "Healthy families begin with Molina Healthcare." Below caption is Molina Healthcare's logo.]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	6
Forward-Looking Statements	14
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	15
Dividend Policy	16
Capitalization	17
<u>Dilution</u>	18
Selected Consolidated Financial Data	19
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	21
<u>Business</u>	31
Management	41
Related Party Transactions	51
Principal Stockholders	54
Description of Capital Stock	57
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	60
Underwriting	62
<u>Legal Matters</u>	65
<u>Experts</u>	65
Where You Can Find More Information	65
Index to Financial Statements	F-1

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

Our Business

We are a rapidly growing, multi-state managed care organization that arranges for the delivery of health care services to persons eligible for Medicaid and other programs for low-income families and individuals. We were founded in 1980 by C. David Molina, M.D. as a provider organization serving the Medicaid population through a network of primary care clinics in California. In 1994, we received our health maintenance organization, or HMO, license and began operating as a health plan. Over the past several years, we have taken advantage of attractive expansion opportunities and now operate health plans in California, Washington, Michigan and Utah. Our annual revenue has grown from \$135.9 million in 1998 to \$644.2 million in 2002, while our net income grew from \$2.6 million to \$30.5 million over the same period. Our net income has grown at a greater rate than our revenues due to our effective medical management programs and ability to control administrative costs. As of March 31, 2003, we had approximately 511,000 members.

From our inception, we have designed our company to work with government agencies to serve low-income populations. Low-income families and individuals have distinct social and medical needs and are characterized by their cultural, ethnic and linguistic diversity. Our success has been driven by our expertise in working with government programs, experience with low-income members, 23 years of owning and operating primary care clinics, our cultural and linguistic expertise and our focus on operational and administrative efficiency. We believe our proven ability to replicate our disciplined business model in new markets and our ability to customize provider contracts to local conditions position us well for continued growth and success.

Our Industry

Medicaid provides health care coverage to low-income families and individuals and is jointly funded by state and federal governments. Each state establishes its own eligibility standards, benefit packages, payment rates and program administration within federal guidelines. In 2001, Medicaid covered approximately 44.6 million individuals, with 51% of those being children, according to the Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. The federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services estimates the total health care expenditures for Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program was \$228.0 billion in 2001 and projects that total outlays will reach \$372.9 billion in 2007.

Under traditional Medicaid programs, health care services are made available to low-income individuals in a largely uncoordinated manner. Beneficiaries typically receive minimal preventive care such as immunizations and have limited access to primary care physicians. Treatment is often postponed until medical conditions become more severe, leading to higher utilization of costly emergency room services. In addition, providers are paid on a fee-for-service basis and lack incentives to monitor utilization and control costs. In response, the federal government has expanded the ability of state Medicaid agencies to explore, and, in many cases, mandate the use of managed care for Medicaid beneficiaries. From 1996 to 2001, managed care enrollment among Medicaid beneficiaries increased from approximately 13.3 million to approximately 20.8 million, according to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. All states in which we operate have mandated Medicaid managed care programs in place.

Our Approach

We have built a successful Medicaid managed care company by integrating those capabilities that we believe have allowed us to compete in our industry. Our approach to managed care is based on the following key attributes:

Experience. We have significant expertise as a government contractor and a very strong track record of obtaining and renewing contracts. We have served Medicaid beneficiaries as a provider and a health plan for 23 years. In that time we have developed and forged strong relationships with the constituents whom we serve—members, providers and government agencies.

Administrative Efficiency. We maintain a disciplined focus on business processes and have centralized and standardized various functions and practices across our health plans. As a result, we believe our administrative efficiency is among the best in our industry. In addition, we have designed our administrative and operational infrastructure to be scalable for rapid and cost-effective expansion in new and existing markets.

Proven Expansion Capability. We have successfully replicated our business model in new markets through the acquisition of health plans, the development of new operations and the transition of members from other plans. The establishment of our health plan in Utah reflected our ability to replicate our business model in new states, while the acquisitions in Michigan and Washington demonstrated our ability to acquire and successfully integrate existing operations.

Flexible Care Delivery Systems. Our systems for delivery of health care services are diverse and readily adaptable to different markets and changing conditions. We contract with providers that are best suited, based on proximity, culture and experience, to provide services to a low income population. In addition, we operate 21 primary care clinics in California. These clinics require low capital expenditures, minimal startup time and are profitable. Our clinics provide select communities with access to primary care and provide us with insights into physician practice patterns, first hand knowledge of the needs of our members, and a platform to pilot new programs.

Cultural and Linguistic Expertise. We have significant expertise in developing targeted health care programs for our culturally diverse members. We contract with a broad network of providers who have the capabilities to address the language and cultural needs of our members. We believe we are well-positioned to successfully serve this growing population.

Proven Medical Management. We believe our experience as a provider has helped us improve medical outcomes for our members and lower costs. We carefully monitor day-to-day medical management in order to provide appropriate care to our members, contain costs and ensure an efficient delivery network. We have also designed and implemented disease management and health education programs that address the particular health care needs of a culturally diverse, low-income population.

Our Strategy

Our objective is to be the leading managed care organization serving low-income families and individuals. To achieve this objective, we intend to:

- maintain our focus on serving low-income families and individuals,
- increase our membership through internal growth, development of new plans and acquisitions,
- maintain our low medical costs, and
- maximize our operational efficiencies.

Our Company

Molina Healthcare, Inc. was incorporated in California in 1999, as the parent company of our health plan subsidiaries, under the name American Family Care, Inc. We changed our name to Molina Healthcare, Inc. in March of 2000. We reincorporated in Delaware effecting a 40-for-1 stock split on June 26, 2003. Our principal executive offices are located at One Golden Shore Drive, Long Beach, CA 90802, and our telephone number is (562) 435-3666. Our website is located at www.molinahealthcare.com. Information contained on our website or linked to our website is not a part of this prospectus. Our company is the federally registered owner of the Molina service mark and name. All other product names, trademarks, service marks and trade names referred to are the property of their respective owners.

THE OFFERING

Common stock offered Over-allotment option Common stock to be outstanding after this offering Use of proceeds 6,000,000 shares 900,000 shares 24,798,826 shares

We intend to use the net proceeds of this offering primarily for repayment of amounts borrowed under our credit facility, selective acquisitions, financing the purchase of up to \$19.6 million in common stock from existing stockholders by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan or, alternatively, by us in a redemption, enrollment initiatives and general corporate purposes, including working capital.

MOH

New York Stock Exchange symbol

In the table above, the number of shares of common stock to be outstanding after this offering is based on the number of shares outstanding as of March 31, 2003. This information excludes:

- 492,540 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of vested stock options with a weighted average exercise price of \$3.52 per share,
- 321,820 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of unvested stock options with a weighted average exercise price of \$5.98 per share,
- 1,600,000 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under our stock option plans,
- 600,000 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, and
- the purchase for \$19.6 million of shares of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan at fair market value or, alternatively, our redemption of an equivalent number of shares. For purposes of this offering, we have assumed the purchase of 1,152,941 shares of common stock at \$17.00 per share.

The information in this prospectus assumes the following:

- a 40-for-1 stock split of our outstanding common stock and recapitalization as a result of the exchange in the reincorporation merger which occurred on June 26, 2003, and
- no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option.

SUMMARY CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

The following tables summarize consolidated financial data for our business. You should read the summary consolidated financial data set forth below together with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and the notes to those financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

	Year Ended December 31,			Three Months Ended March 31,			
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003		
		(dollars i	n thousands, except per shar	e data)			
Statements of Income Data:							
Revenue:	A 22 (2 2 2 2	A 400 4 - 4	A (20.20.	A 449.400	A 101.055		
Premium revenue	\$ 324,300	\$ 499,471	\$ 639,295	\$ 143,499	\$ 191,377		
Other operating revenue	1,971	1,402	2,884	353	391		
Investment income	3,161	2,982	1,982	520	339		
Total operating revenue	329,432	503,855	644,161	144,372	192,107		
Expenses:							
Medical care costs	264,408	408,410	530,018	122,862	162,732		
Marketing, general and administrative expenses (including a charge for stock option settlements of \$7,796 in November 2002)	38,701	42,822	61,227	12,310	14,709		
Deprecation and amortization	2,085	2,407	4,112	679	1,317		
Deprocurion and amortization							
Total expenses	305,194	453,639	595,357	135,851	178,758		
Operating income	24,238	50,216	48,804	8,521	13,349		
Total other expense, net	(197)	(561)	(405)	(91)	(74)		
Income before income taxes	24,041	49,655	48,399	8,430	13,275		
Provision for income taxes	9,156	19,453	17,891	3,330	5,295		
Income before minority interest	14,885	30,202	30,508	5,100	7,980		
Minority interest	79	(73)					
Net income	14,964	30,129	30,508	5,100	7,980		
Net income per share:							
Basic	0.75	1.51	1.53	0.26	0.41		
Diluted	0.73	1.46	1.48	0.25	0.40		
Cash dividends declared per share	0.05	_	_	_	_		
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	19,445,000		
Weighted average number of common shares and potential dilutive common shares outstanding	20,376,000	20,572,000	20,609,000	20,762,000	19,802,000		
Common snares outstanding	20,370,000	20,572,000	20,009,000	20,702,000	19,002,000		
Operating Statistics:							
Medical care ratio (1)	81.0%	81.5%	82.5%	85.4%	84.9%		
Marketing, general and administrative expense ratio (2)	11.7%	8.5%	9.5%	8.5%	7.7%		
Members (3)	298,000	405,000	489,000	424,000	511,000		
\-'\			,	,	- ,		

		As of December 31,			As of March 31,	
	2000	2001	2002 (dollars in thousan	2003 ds)	As Adjusted(4)	
Balance Sheet Data:						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 45,785	\$ 102,750	\$ 139,300	\$ 125,568	\$ 194,988	
Total assets	102,012	149,620	204,966	212,111	279,926	
Long-term debt (including current maturities)	3,448	3,401	3,350	8,336	3,336	
Total liabilities	67,405	84,861	109,699	129,254	124,254	
Stockholders' equity	34,607	64,759	95,267	82,857	155,672	

- (1) Medical care ratio represents medical care costs as a percentage of premium and other operating revenue. Other operating revenue includes revenues related to our California clinics and reimbursements under various risks and savings sharing programs. The medical care ratio is a key operating indicator used to measure our performance in delivering efficient and cost effective healthcare services. Changes in the medical care ratio from period to period result from changes in Medicaid funding by the states, our ability to effectively manage costs, and changes in accounting estimates related to incurred but not reported claims. See Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for further discussion.
- (2) Marketing, general and administrative expense ratio represents such expenses as a percentage of total operating revenue.
- (3) Number of members at end of period.
- (4) The as adjusted data gives effect to our receipt of approximately \$92.4 million net proceeds from the sale of 6,000,000 shares of common stock offered by us at an assumed offering price of \$17.00 per share (the mid-point of the range) after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses. The as adjusted data also gives effect to the repayment of \$5.0 million borrowed under our credit facility and the purchase of 1,152,941 shares of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, or alternatively by us in a redemption, from certain existing stockholders at our assumed fair market value of \$17.00 per share for \$19.6 million.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the following factors and other information contained in this prospectus before you decide whether to invest in the shares. If any of the following risks actually occur, the market price of our common stock could decline and you may lose all or part of the money you paid to buy the shares. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face. Additional risks and uncertainties, including those not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial, also may result in decreased revenues, increased expenses or other events which could result in a decline in the price of our common stock.

Risks Related To Our Business

Reductions in Medicaid funding could substantially reduce our profitability.

Substantially all of our revenues come from state Medicaid premiums. The premium rates paid by each state to health plans like ours differ depending on a combination of factors such as upper payment limits established by the state and federal governments, a member's health status, age, gender, county or region, benefit mix and member eligibility categories. Future Medicaid premium rate levels may be affected by continued government efforts to contain medical costs, or state and federal budgetary constraints. Changes in Medicaid funding could, for example, reduce the number of persons enrolled in or eligible for Medicaid, reduce the amount of reimbursement or payment levels by the governments or increase our administrative or health benefit costs. Additionally, changes could eliminate coverage for certain benefits such as our pharmacy, behavioral health, vision or other benefits. In some cases, changes in funding could be made retroactive. All of the states in which we operate are presently considering legislation that would reduce reimbursement or payment levels by the state governments or reduce the number of persons eligible for Medicaid. Reductions in Medicaid payments could reduce our profitability if we are unable to reduce our expenses.

If our government contracts or our subcontracts with government contractors are not renewed or are terminated, our business will suffer.

All of our contracts are terminable for cause if we breach a material provision of the contract or violate relevant laws or regulations. Our contracts with the states are subject to cancellation by the state in the event of unavailability of state or federal funding. In some jurisdictions, such cancellation may be immediate and in other jurisdictions a notice period is required. In addition, most contracts are terminable without cause. Most contracts are for a specified period and are subject to non-renewal. For example, in California, we contract with Health Net, Inc. for Los Angeles County. Health Net's contract for Los Angeles County will terminate in 2004 unless Health Net prevails in a competitive bidding process for the contract. If Health Net does not prevail in the bidding process or Health Net's contract for Los Angeles County is terminated prior to 2004 with or without cause, or our subcontract with Health Net is terminated, we could lose all of our Los Angeles County Medi-Cal business, unless we make alternative arrangements. Absent earlier termination with or without cause, our Medi-Cal contracts for San Bernardino and Riverside Counties will also terminate in 2004, unless they are renewed. In Washington, our Healthy Options contract will expire in December 2003, if not renewed. In Utah, our contract expires in June 2004. Our other contracts are also eligible for termination or renewal through annual competitive bids. We may face increased competition as other plans attempt to enter our markets through the contracting process. If we are unable to renew, successfully rebid or compete for any of our government contracts, or if any of our contracts are terminated, our business will suffer.

If we were unable to effectively manage medical costs, our profitability would be reduced.

Our profitability depends, to a significant degree, on our ability to predict and effectively manage medical costs. Historically, our medical care costs as a percentage of premium and other operating revenue have fluctuated. Relatively small changes in these medical care ratios can create significant changes in our financial results. Changes in health care laws, regulations and practices, level of use of health care services, hospital costs,

pharmaceutical costs, major epidemics, terrorism or bioterrorism, new medical technologies and other external factors, including general economic conditions such as inflation levels, could reduce our ability to predict and effectively control the costs of providing health care services. Although we have been able to manage medical care costs through a variety of techniques, including various payment methods to primary care physicians and other providers, advance approval for hospital services and referral requirements, medical management and quality management programs, our information systems, and reinsurance arrangements, we may not be able to continue to effectively manage medical care costs in the future. If our medical care costs increase, our profits could be reduced or we may not remain profitable.

A failure to accurately estimate incurred but not reported medical care costs may hamper our operations.

Our medical care costs include estimates of claims incurred but not reported. We, together with our independent actuaries, estimate our medical claims liabilities using actuarial methods based on historical data adjusted for payment patterns, cost trends, product mix, seasonality, utilization of health care services and other relevant factors. The estimation methods and the resulting reserves are continually reviewed and updated, and adjustments, if necessary, are reflected in the period known. While our estimates of claims incurred but not reported have been adequate in the past, they may be inadequate in the future, which would negatively affect our results of operations. Further, our inability to accurately estimate claims incurred but not reported may also affect our ability to take timely corrective actions, further exacerbating the extent of the negative impact on our results. If we estimate claims incurred but not reported too conservatively, we understate our profits, which could result in inaccurate disclosure to the public in our periodic reports.

We are subject to extensive government regulation. Any changes to the laws and regulations governing our business, or the interpretation and enforcement of those laws or regulations, could cause us to modify our operations and could negatively impact our operating results.

Our business is extensively regulated by the federal government and the states in which we operate. The laws and regulations governing our operations are generally intended to benefit and protect health plan members and providers rather than stockholders. The government agencies administering these laws and regulations have broad latitude to enforce them. These laws and regulations along with the terms of our government contracts regulate how we do business, what services we offer, and how we interact with members and the public. These laws and regulations, and their interpretations, are subject to frequent change. Changes in existing laws or regulations, or their interpretations, or the enactment of new laws or regulations could reduce our profitability by:

- imposing additional capital requirements,
- increasing our liability,
- increasing our administrative and other costs,
- increasing or decreasing mandated benefits,
- forcing us to restructure our relationships with providers, or
- requiring us to implement additional or different programs and systems.

For example, Congress enacted the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 which mandates that health plans enhance privacy protections for member protected health information. This requires health plans to add, at significant cost, new administrative, information and security systems to prevent inappropriate release of protected member health information. Compliance with this law is uncertain and has and will continue to affect our profitability. Similarly, individual states periodically consider adding operational requirements applicable to health plans, often without identifying funding for these requirements. California recently required all health plans to make available to members independent medical review of their claims. This requirement is costly to implement and could affect our profitability.

We are subject to various routine and non-routine governmental reviews, audits and investigation. Violation of the laws governing our operations, or changes in interpretations of those laws, could result in the imposition of civil or criminal penalties, the cancellation of our contracts to provide managed care services, the suspension or revocation of our licenses, and exclusion from participation in government sponsored health programs, including Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program. If we become subject to material fines or if other sanctions or other corrective actions were imposed upon us, we might suffer a substantial reduction in profitability, and might also lose one or more of our government contracts and as a result lose significant numbers of members and amounts of revenue. In 1998, one of our health plans sent letters to certain plan members notifying them of a pending program change and the need to reselect their current primary care physician if they intended to stay with that physician. The state regulatory agency contended that the letters violated state and federal marketing laws and the health plan's government contract. Our health plan agreed to pay a \$6,000 penalty as well as a limited suspension of enrollment and marketing activities for sixty days. Later, the Office of Inspector General asserted jurisdiction over the matter, and the health plan agreed to pay an additional \$600,000 penalty.

Our business depends on our information systems, and our inability to effectively integrate, manage and keep secure our information systems could disrupt our operations.

Our business is dependent on effective and secure information systems that assist us in, among other things, monitoring utilization and other cost factors, supporting our health care management techniques, processing provider claims and providing data to our regulators. Our providers also depend upon our information systems for membership verifications, claims status and other information. If we experience a reduction in the performance, reliability or availability of our information systems, our operations and ability to produce timely and accurate reports could be adversely affected. In addition, our information system software is leased from a third party. If the owner of the software were to become insolvent and fail to support the software, our operations could be negatively affected.

Our information systems and applications require continual maintenance, upgrading and enhancement to meet our operational needs. Moreover, our acquisition activity requires transitions to or from, and the integration of, various information systems. We regularly upgrade and expand our information systems capabilities. If we experience difficulties with the transition to or from information systems or are unable to properly implement, maintain or expand our system, we could suffer from, among other things, operational disruptions, loss of members, difficulty in attracting new members, regulatory problems and increases in administrative expenses.

Our business requires the secure transmission of confidential information over public networks. Advances in computer capabilities, new discoveries in the field of cryptography or other events or developments could result in compromises or breaches of our security systems and client data stored in our information systems. Anyone who circumvents our security measures could misappropriate our confidential information or cause interruptions in services or operations. The Internet is a public network, and data is sent over this network from many sources. In the past, computer viruses or software programs that disable or impair computers have been distributed and have rapidly spread over the Internet. Computer viruses theoretically could be introduced into our systems, or those of our providers or regulators, which could disrupt our operations, or make our systems inaccessible to our providers or regulators. We may be required to expend significant capital and other resources to protect against the threat of security breaches or to alleviate problems caused by breaches. Because of the confidential health information we store and transmit, security breaches could expose us to a risk of regulatory action, litigation, possible liability and loss. Our security measures may be inadequate to prevent security breaches, and our business operations would be negatively impacted by cancellation of contracts and loss of members if they are not prevented.

Difficulties in executing our acquisition strategy could adversely affect our business.

The acquisitions of Medicaid contract rights and other health plans have accounted for a significant amount of our growth. Although we cannot predict with certainty our rate of growth as the result of acquisitions, we

believe that acquisitions similar in nature to those we have historically executed will be important to our future growth strategy. Many of the other potential purchasers of these assets have greater financial resources than we have. Also, many of the sellers may insist on selling assets that we do not want, such as commercial lines of business, or may insist on transferring their liabilities to us as part of the sale of their companies or assets. Even if we identify suitable targets, we may be unable to complete acquisitions on terms favorable to us or obtain the necessary financing for these acquisitions. Further, to the extent we complete acquisitions, we may be unable to realize the anticipated benefits from acquisitions because of operational factors or difficulty in integrating the acquisition with the existing business. This may include the integration of:

- additional employees who are not familiar with our operations,
- new provider networks, which may operate on terms different from our existing networks,
- additional members, who may decide to transfer to other health care providers or health plans,
- disparate information, claims processing and record keeping systems, and
- accounting policies, including those which require judgmental and complex estimation processes, such as estimates of claims incurred but not
 reported, accounting for goodwill, intangible assets, stock-based compensation and income tax matters.

Also, we are generally required to obtain regulatory approval from one or more state agencies when making acquisitions. In the case of an acquisition of a business located in a state in which we do not already operate, we would be required to obtain the necessary licenses to operate in that state. In addition, although we may already operate in a state in which we acquire a new business, we will be required to obtain regulatory approval if, as a result of the acquisition, we will operate in an area of the state in which we did not operate previously. We may be unable to comply with these regulatory requirements for an acquisition in a timely manner, or at all. For all of the above reasons, we may not be able to sustain our pattern of growth.

Ineffective management of our growth may negatively affect our results of operations, financial condition and business.

Depending on acquisition and other opportunities, we expect to continue to grow our membership and to expand into other markets. In 1998, we had total revenue of \$135.9 million. In 2002, we had total revenue of \$644.2 million. Continued rapid growth could place a significant strain on our management and on other resources. Our ability to manage our growth may depend on our ability to strengthen our management team and attract, train and retain skilled employees, and our ability to implement and improve operational, financial and management information systems on a timely basis. If we are unable to manage our growth effectively, our financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In addition, due to the initial substantial costs related to acquisitions, rapid growth could adversely affect our short-term profitability and liquidity.

We are subject to competition which negatively impacts our ability to increase penetration in the markets we serve.

We operate in a highly competitive environment and in an industry that is currently subject to significant changes from business consolidations, new strategic alliances, and aggressive marketing practices by other managed care organizations. We compete for members principally on the basis of size, location and quality of provider network, benefits supplied, quality of service and reputation. A number of these competitive elements are partially dependent upon and can be positively affected by financial resources available to a health plan. Many other organizations with which we compete have substantially greater financial and other resources than we do. For these reasons, we may be unable to grow our membership.

Restrictions and covenants in our new credit facility may limit our ability to make certain acquisitions and declare dividends.

We secured a \$75.0 million credit facility which we plan to use for general corporate purposes and acquisitions. Our credit facility documents contain various restrictions and covenants, including prescribed debt coverage ratios, net worth requirements and acquisition limitations, that restrict our financial and operating

flexibility, including our ability to make certain acquisitions above specified values and declare dividends without lender approval. Our growth strategy my be negatively impacted by our inability to act with complete flexibility.

We are dependent on our executive officers and other key employees.

Our operations are highly dependent on the efforts of our President and Chief Executive Officer and our Executive Vice Presidents, all of whom have entered into employment agreements with us. These employment agreements may not provide sufficient incentives for those employees to continue their employment with us. While we believe that we could find replacements, the loss of their leadership, knowledge and experience could negatively impact our operations. Replacing many of our executive officers might be difficult or take an extended period of time because a limited number of individuals in the managed care industry have the breadth and depth of skills and experience necessary to operate and expand successfully a business such as ours. Our success is also dependent on our ability to hire and retain qualified management, technical and medical personnel. We may be unsuccessful in recruiting and retaining such personnel which could negatively impact our operations.

Claims relating to medical malpractice and other litigation could cause us to incur significant expenses.

Our providers involved in medical care decisions may be exposed to the risk of medical malpractice claims. Providers at the primary care clinics we operate in California are employees of our California subsidiary. As a direct employer of physicians and ancillary medical personnel and as an operator of primary care clinics, our subsidiary may experience increased exposure to liability for acts or omissions by our employees and for acts or injuries occurring on our premises. We maintain errors and omissions insurance in the amount of \$5 million per occurrence and in aggregate for each policy year, medical malpractice insurance for our clinics in the amount of \$5 million per occurrence and an annual aggregate limit of \$10 million, and such other lines of coverage as we believe are reasonable in light of our experience to date. However, this insurance may not be sufficient or available at a reasonable cost to protect us from damage awards or other liabilities. Even if any claims brought against us were unsuccessful or without merit, we would have to defend ourselves against such claims. The defense of any such actions may be time-consuming and costly, and may distract our management's attention. As a result, we may incur significant expenses and may be unable to effectively operate our business.

In addition, claimants often sue managed care organizations for improper denials or delay of care. Also, Congress, as well as several states, are considering legislation that would permit managed care organizations to be held liable for negligent treatment decisions or benefits coverage determinations. If this or similar legislation were enacted, claims of this nature could result in substantial damage awards against us and our providers that could exceed the limits of any applicable medical malpractice insurance coverage. Successful malpractice or tort claims asserted against us, our providers or our employees could adversely affect our financial condition and profitability.

The results of our operations could be negatively impacted by both upturns and downturns in general economic conditions.

The number of persons eligible to receive Medicaid benefits has historically increased more rapidly during periods of rising unemployment, corresponding to less favorable general economic conditions. However, during such economic downturns, state and federal budgets could decrease, causing states to attempt to cut health care programs, benefits and rates. If federal or state funding were decreased while our membership was increasing, our results of operations would be negatively affected. Conversely, the number of persons eligible to receive Medicaid benefits may grow more slowly or even decline if economic conditions improve. Therefore, improvements in general economic conditions may cause our membership levels and profitability to decrease, which could lead to decreases in our operating income and stock price.

If state regulators do not approve payments of dividends and distributions by our affiliates to us, it may negatively affect our business strategy.

We principally operate through our health plan subsidiaries. These subsidiaries are subject to laws and regulations that limit the amount of dividends and distributions that they can pay to us without prior approval of, or notification to, state regulators. In California, our health plan may dividend, without notice to or approval of the California Department of Managed Health Care, amounts by which its tangible net equity exceeds 130% of the tangible net equity requirement. In Michigan, Utah and Washington, our health plans must give thirty days advance notice and the opportunity to disapprove "extraordinary" dividends to the respective state departments of insurance for amounts over the lesser of (a) ten percent of surplus or net worth at the prior year end or (b) the net income for the prior year. The discretion of the state regulators, if any, in approving or disapproving a dividend is not clearly defined. Health plans that declare non-extraordinary dividends must usually provide notice to the regulators ten or fifteen days in advance of the intended distribution date of the non-extraordinary dividend. The aggregate amounts our health plan subsidiaries could have paid us at December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002 without approval of the regulatory authorities were approximately \$10.5 million, \$22.1 million and \$28.9 million, respectively, assuming no dividends had been paid during the respective calendar years. If the regulators were to deny or significantly restrict our subsidiaries' requests to pay dividends to us, the funds available to our company as a whole would be limited, which could harm our ability to implement our business strategy. For example, we could be hindered in our ability to make debt service payments on amounts drawn from our credit facility.

Risks Associated With This Offering

There has been no public market, and it is possible that no trading market will develop or be maintained, for our common stock, and you may not be able to resell shares of our common stock for an amount equal to or more than your purchase price.

Prior to this offering there has not been a public market for our common stock. We cannot predict the extent to which a trading market will develop or how liquid that market might become, or whether it will be maintained. The initial public offering price will be determined by negotiation between the representatives of the underwriters and us and may not be indicative of prices that will prevail in the trading market. If an active trading market fails to develop or be maintained you may be unable to sell the shares of common stock purchased in this offering at an acceptable price or at all.

Volatility of our stock price could adversely affect stockholders.

The market price of our common stock could fluctuate significantly as a result of:

- state and federal budget decreases,
- adverse publicity regarding health maintenance organizations and other managed care organizations,
- government action regarding eligibility,
- changes in government payment levels,
- changes in state mandatory programs,
- changes in expectations as to our future financial performance or changes in financial estimates, if any, of public market analysts,
- announcements relating to our business or the business of our competitors,
- conditions generally affecting the managed care industry or our provider networks,
- the success of our operating or acquisition strategy,
- the operating and stock price performance of other comparable companies,

- the termination of our Medicaid or State Children's Health Insurance Program contracts with state or county agencies, or subcontracts with other Medicaid managed care organizations that contract with such state or county agencies,
- · regulatory or legislative change, and
- general economic conditions, including inflation and unemployment rates.

Investors may not be able to resell their shares of our common stock following periods of volatility because of the market's adverse reaction to such volatility. In addition, the stock market in general has been highly volatile recently. During this period of market volatility, the stocks of health care companies also have been highly volatile and have recorded lows well below their historical highs. Our stock may not trade at the same levels as the stock of other health care companies and the market in general may not sustain its current prices.

You will experience immediate and significant dilution in the book value per share and will experience further dilution with the future exercise of stock options.

If you purchase common stock in this offering, you will incur immediate dilution, which means that:

- you will pay a price per share that exceeds by \$10.65 the per share net tangible book value of our assets immediately following the offering (on an as adjusted basis as of March 31, 2003) and
- the investors in the offering will have contributed 61.7% of the total amount to fund us (before deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and offering expenses) but will own only 25.4% of our outstanding shares of our common stock.

As of March 31, 2003, we had outstanding options to purchase 814,360 shares of our common stock, of which 492,540 were vested. All previously unvested options will vest upon the closing of this offering. From time to time, we may issue additional options to employees and non-employee directors pursuant to our equity incentive plans. These options generally vest commencing one year from the date of grant and continue vesting over a three to five year period. Once these options vest, you will experience further dilution as these stock options are exercised by their holders.

Future sales, or the availability for sale, of our common stock may cause our stock price to decline.

In connection with this offering, we, along with our officers, directors, stockholders and optionholders, will have agreed prior to the commencement of this offering, subject to limited exceptions, not to sell or transfer any shares of common stock for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without the underwriters' consent. Two trusts will be permitted to sell their shares to our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, which plan would be subject to the restrictions in the preceding sentence upon completion of the sale, or alternatively to us in a redemption. However, the underwriters may release these shares from these restrictions at any time. In evaluating whether to grant such a request, the underwriters may consider a number of factors with a view toward maintaining an orderly market for, and minimizing volatility in the market price of, our common stock. These factors include, among others, the number of shares involved, recent trading volume and prices of the stock, the length of time before the lock-up expires and the reasons for, and the timing of, the request. We cannot predict what effect, if any, market sales of shares held by any stockholder or the availability of these shares for future sale will have on the market price of our common stock.

Based on shares outstanding as of March 31, 2003, a total of 18,798,826 shares of common stock may be sold in the public market by existing stockholders 181 days after the date of this prospectus, subject to applicable volume and other limitations imposed under federal securities laws. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market after the completion of this offering, or the perception that such sales could occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock and could materially impair our future ability to raise capital through offerings of our common stock. See "Shares Eligible for Future Sale" below for a more detailed description of the restrictions on selling shares of our common stock after this offering.

Our directors and officers and members of the Molina family will own a majority of our capital stock, decreasing your influence on stockholder decisions

Upon completion of this offering, our executive officers and directors will, in the aggregate, beneficially own approximately 33.2% of our capital stock. Members of the Molina family (some of whom are also officers or directors) will, in the aggregate, beneficially own approximately 73.4% of our capital stock, either directly or in trusts of which members of the Molina family are beneficiaries. In some cases, members of the Molina family are trustees of the trusts. Assuming completion of the sale of shares to our contemplated employee stock ownership plan by certain existing Molina family stockholders, or alternatively our redemption of an equivalent number of shares, within ninety days after this offering, members of the Molina family would beneficially own approximately 68.9% of our capital stock. As a result, Molina family members, acting themselves or together with our officers and directors, will have the ability to influence our management and affairs and the outcome of matters submitted to stockholders for approval, including the election and removal of directors, amendments to our charter and any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of our assets.

It may be difficult for a third party to acquire our company, which could inhibit stockholders from realizing a premium on their stock price.

We are subject to the Delaware anti-takeover laws regulating corporate takeovers. These anti-takeover laws prevent Delaware corporations from engaging in business combinations with any stockholder, including all affiliates and associates of the stockholder, who owns 15.0% or more of the corporation's outstanding voting stock, for three years following the date that the stockholder acquired 15.0% or more of the corporation's voting stock unless specified conditions are met, as further described in "Description of Capital Stock."

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws contain provisions that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company that stockholders may consider favorable or beneficial. These provisions could discourage proxy contests and make it more difficult for you and other stockholders to elect directors and take other corporate actions. These provisions could also limit the price that investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of our common stock. These provisions include:

- a staggered board of directors, so that it would take three successive annual meetings to replace all directors,
- prohibition of stockholder action by written consent, and
- advance notice requirements for the submission by stockholders of nominations for election to the board of directors and for proposing matters
 that can be acted upon by stockholders at a meeting.

In addition, changes of control are often subject to state regulatory notification, and in some cases, prior approval.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus is accurate as of the date on the front cover of this prospectus only. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. These forward-looking statements are often accompanied by words such as "believe," "anticipate," "plan," "expect," "estimate," "intend," "seek," "goal," "may," "will," and similar expressions. These statements include, without limitation, statements about our market opportunity, our growth strategy, competition, expected activities and future acquisitions and investments and the adequacy of our available cash resources. These statements may be found in the sections of this prospectus entitled "Prospectus Summary," "Risk Factors," "Use of Proceeds," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and "Business." Investors are cautioned that matters subject to forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties, including economic, regulatory, competitive and other factors that may affect our business. These statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions.

Actual results may differ from projections or estimates due to a variety of important factors. Our results of operations and projections of future earnings depend in large part on accurately predicting and effectively managing health benefits and other operating expenses. A variety of factors, including competition, changes in health care practices, changes in federal or state laws and regulations or their interpretations, inflation, provider contract changes, new technologies, government-imposed surcharges, taxes or assessments, reduction in provider payments by governmental payors, major epidemics, disasters and numerous other factors affecting the delivery and cost of health care, such as major health care providers' inability to maintain their operations, may in the future affect our ability to control our medical costs and other operating expenses. Governmental action or business conditions could result in premium revenues not increasing to offset any increase in medical costs and other operating expenses. Once set, premiums are generally fixed for one year periods and, accordingly, unanticipated costs during such periods cannot be recovered through higher premiums. The expiration, cancellation or suspension of our HMO contracts by the federal and state governments would also negatively impact us.

Due to these factors and risks, no assurance can be given with respect to our future premium levels or our ability to control our future medical costs.

From time to time, legislative and regulatory proposals have been made at the federal and state government levels related to the health care system, including but not limited to limitations on managed care organizations (including benefit mandates) and reform of the Medicaid program. Such legislative and regulatory action could have the effect of reducing the premiums paid to us by governmental programs or increasing our medical costs. We are unable to predict the specific content of any future legislation, action or regulation that may be enacted or when any such future legislation or regulation will be adopted. Therefore, we cannot predict accurately the effect of such future legislation, action or regulation on our business.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that we will receive net proceeds from the sale of the shares of common stock in this offering of \$92.4 million, assuming an initial public offering price of \$17.00 per share (the midpoint of the range) and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses. If the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, we estimate that our net proceeds will be \$106.6 million.

The principal purposes of this offering are to obtain additional capital, to create a public market for our common stock and to facilitate future access to public debt and equity markets. As of the date of this prospectus, we have no specific plans to use the net proceeds from this offering (including the overallotment option, if exercised) other than as set forth below:

- repay amounts borrowed under our credit facility,
- pursue selective acquisitions of health plans and contracts for government sponsored health programs in existing and new markets,
- purchase of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan from existing stockholders or alternatively our redemption of an equivalent number of shares from such stockholders,
- increase our enrollment in existing markets through enrollment initiatives, and
- general corporate purposes, including working capital.

We have not determined the amount of net proceeds to be used specifically for the foregoing purposes. As a result, management will have broad discretion over the use of the proceeds from this offering. Pending any such uses, we intend to invest the net proceeds in interest bearing securities.

Borrowings from our \$75.0 million credit facility will be used for acquisitions, enrollment initiatives and general corporate purposes. In March 2003, we borrowed \$5.0 million under the credit facility, of which \$3.4 million was used to repay a mortgage note payable on our headquarters building in April 2003. The principal amounts borrowed under the credit facility will be due in three years. The interest rate per annum will be (a) LIBOR plus a margin between 225 and 275 basis points or (b) the higher of (i) Bank of America prime or (ii) the federal funds rate plus 0.50%, plus a margin between 125 and 175 basis points. The interest rate margins will be reduced if the proceeds of this offering are in excess of \$50.0 million.

We intend to use approximately \$19.6 million of the proceeds of this offering to either finance the purchase of our common stock from existing stockholders by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, or redeem an equivalent number of shares from such stockholders, within ninety days after the closing of this offering at the then fair market value of the common stock. The terms of a loan to the trustee of the employee stock ownership plan have not been finalized.

In January and February 2003, we redeemed 1,201,174 shares of our common stock at \$16.98 per share from Janet M. Watt, Josephine M. Battiste, the Mary R. Molina Living Trust, the Mary Martha Molina Trust (1995), the Janet M. Watt Trust (1995) and the Josephine M. Molina Trust (1995). These stockholders held a combined interest of 40.0% prior to the redemption, which was reduced to 36.2%. The total cash payment of \$20,390,000 was made from available cash reserves. The remainder beneficiaries of the Mary R. Molina Living Trust are J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, J.D., M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have in the past declared and paid cash dividends on our common stock. There were no dividends declared in 2002, 2001, 1999 or 1998. Dividends in the amount at \$1,000,000 were declared in 2000. We currently anticipate that we will retain any future earnings for the development and operation of our business. Accordingly, we do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

Our ability to pay dividends is dependent on cash dividends from our subsidiaries. Laws of the states in which we operate or may operate, as well as requirements of the government sponsored health programs in which we participate, limit the ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends to us. In addition, the terms of our credit facility limit our ability to pay dividends.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table shows our cash, cash equivalents and capitalization, as of March 31, 2003:

- on an actual basis, unadjusted for any exercise of outstanding options to purchase common stock that were vested at March 31, 2003 and options that would be vested at the closing of the offering,
- on an as adjusted basis to reflect the issuance and sale of 6,000,000 shares of common stock by us in this offering at an assumed initial offering price of \$17.00 per share less estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. The as adjusted data also gives effect to the repayment of \$5.0 million borrowed under our credit facility and the purchase of 1,152,941 shares of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, or alternatively by us in a redemption, from certain existing stockholders at an assumed fair market value of \$17.00 per share for \$19.6 million.

You should read the following table in conjunction with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

	March	31, 2003
	Actual	As Adjusted
	(dollars in	thousands, share data)
Cash and cash equivalents	\$125,568	\$194,988
Long-term debt (including current maturities)	8,336	3,336
Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 80,000,000 shares authorized; issued and outstanding: 18,798,826 shares—actual; 23,645,885 shares—as adjusted	5	11
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued and outstanding, actual or as adjusted	_	_
Additional paid-in capital	_	92,409
Retained earnings	103,242	103,242
Treasury stock	(20,390)	(20,390)
Unearned employee stock ownership plan compensation (1)		(19,600)
Total stockholders' equity	82,857	155,672
Total capitalization	91,193	159,008

⁽¹⁾ If we decide to redeem \$19.6 million of our common stock in lieu of a purchase by an employee stock ownership plan, the purchase price will be reflected as treasury stock.

DILUTION

If you invest in our common stock, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per share of our common stock and the as adjusted net tangible book value per share of common stock after giving effect to this offering.

Our net tangible book value as of March 31, 2003 was \$77.4 million or \$4.12 per share of common stock. Net tangible book value per share is determined by dividing net tangible book value, which is our tangible assets less total liabilities, by the number of shares of common stock outstanding. Assuming the sale of 6,000,000 shares of common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$17.00 per share after deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and offering expenses payable by us and the use of \$19.6 million of proceeds to finance the purchase, at an assumed fair market value of \$17.00 per share, 1,152,941 shares of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan from certain existing stockholders or our redemption of an equivalent number of shares, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of March 31, 2003, excluding the effect of the exercise of options to purchase shares of common stock that were vested as of March 31, 2003, would have been \$150.2 million or \$6.35 per share of common stock. This represents an immediate increase in the as adjusted net tangible book value of \$2.23 per share to our existing stockholders and an immediate dilution in the as adjusted net tangible book value of \$10.65 per share to new investors purchasing shares in this offering.

Dilution per share represents the difference between the price per share to be paid by new investors and the as adjusted net tangible book value per share immediately after this offering. The following table illustrates this dilution on a per share basis.

Assumed initial public offering price per share	\$17.00
Net tangible book value per share as of March 31, 2003	\$ 4.12
Increase per share attributable to this offering	\$12.88
As adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering	\$ 6.35
Dilution was done to was income	#10.65
Dilution per share to new investors	\$10.65

The following table sets forth, on an as adjusted basis to reflect the adjustments described above, as of March 31, 2003, the total consideration paid to us and the average price per share paid by existing stockholders and by new investors purchasing shares of common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$17.00 per share, before deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses:

	Shares Purch	Shares Purchased		ntion
	Amount	Percent	Amount	Percent
Existing Stockholders	17,645,885	74.6%	\$ 63,257,000	38.3%
New Investors	6,000,000	25.4%	\$ 102,000,000	61.7%
Total	23,645,885	100%	\$ 165,257,000	100%

As of March 31, 2003, we had outstanding options to purchase 814,360 shares of common stock with a weighted average exercise price of \$4.49 per share, of which 492,540 were vested. All previously unvested options will become fully vested upon the closing of this offering.

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

We derived the following selected consolidated financial data for the five years ended December 31, 2002 from our audited consolidated financial statements. The financial data for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2002 and 2003 are derived from our unaudited financial statements. The unaudited financial statements include all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring accruals, which we consider necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position and the results of operations for these periods. Operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2003 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year ending December 31, 2003. You should read the data in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements, related notes, and other financial information included herein.

	Year Ended December 31,					Three Months Ended March 31,	
	1998	1999	2000(1)	2001(1)	2002(1)	2002(1)	2003(1)
			(dollars in	thousands, except per s	share data)		
Statements of Income Data:							
Revenue:						•	•
Premium revenue	\$ 132,606	\$ 181,929	\$ 324,300	\$ 499,471	\$ 639,295	\$ 143,499	\$ 191,377
Other operating revenue	2,422	2,358	1,971	1,402	2,884	353	391
Investment income	863	1,473	3,161	2,982	1,982	520	339
Total operating revenue	135,891	185,760	329,432	503,855	644,161	144,372	192,107
Expenses:	155,691	165,700	329,432	303,833	044,101	144,372	192,107
Medical care costs	116,149	148,138	264,408	408,410	530,018	122,862	162,732
Marketing, general and	110,149	140,130	204,406	400,410	330,018	122,002	102,/32
administrative expenses (including a charge for stock option settlements of \$7,796 in November							
2002)	12,708	18,511	38,701	42,822	61,227	12,310	14,709
Depreciation and							
amortization	1,333	1,625	2,085	2,407	4,112	679	1,317
Total expenses	130,190	168,274	305,194	453,639	595,357	135,851	178,758
	5.701	17.406	24.220	50.016	40.004	0.501	12.240
Operating income	5,701	17,486	24,238	50,216	48,804	8,521	13,349
Total other expense, net	(1,051)	(1,190)	(197)	(561)	(405)	(91)	(74)
Income before income taxes	4,650	16,296	24,041	49,655	48,399	8,430	13,275
Provision for income taxes	2,157	6,576	9,156	19,453	17,891	3,330	5,295
Flovision for income taxes	2,137	0,570	9,130	19,433	17,691		3,293
Income before minority							
interest	2,493	9,720	14,885	30,202	30,508	5,100	7,980
Minority interest	68	(267)	79	(73)			-
,							
Net income	2,561	9,453	14,964	30,129	30,508	5,100	7,980
Net income per share:							
Basic	0.13	0.47	0.75	1.51	1.53	0.26	0.41
Diluted	0.13	0.47	0.73	1.46	1.48	0.25	0.40
Cash dividends declared							
per share	_	_	0.05	_	_	_	_
•							
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding (2)	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	19,445,000
Weighted average number of common shares and potential dilutive common shares outstanding (2)	20,000,000	20,173,000	20,376,000	20,572,000	20,609,000	20,762,000	19,802,000
outstanding (2)	20,000,000	20,173,000	20,570,000	20,372,000	20,009,000	20,702,000	17,002,000
Onorating Statistics							
Operating Statistics: Medical care ratio (3)	86.0%	80.4%	81.0%	81.5%	82.5%	85.4%	84.9%
modical care latto (3)	00.070	00. + /0	01.070	01.5/0	02.5 /0	05.7/0	07.9 /0

Marketing, general and							
administrative expense							
ratio (4)	9.4%	10.0%	11.7%	8.5%	9.5%	8.5%	7.7%
Members (5)	162,000	199,000	298,000	405,000	489,000	424,000	511,000

		As of December 31,					As of March 31,	
	1998	1999(1)	2000(1)	2001(1)	2002(1)	2003(1)	2003 As Adjusted(6)	
			(dollars in thousands	, except per share da	ta)			
Balance Sheet Data:								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 6,251	\$ 26,120	\$ 45,785	\$102,750	\$139,300	\$125,568	\$ 194,988	
Total assets	38,223	101,636	102,012	149,620	204,966	212,111	279,926	
Long-term debt (including current								
maturities)	57	17,296	3,448	3,401	3,350	8,336	3,336	
Total liabilities	27,028	80,991	67,405	84,861	109,699	129,254	124,254	
Stockholders' equity	11,195	20,645	34,607	64,759	95,267	82,857	155,672	

- (1) The balance sheet and operating results of the Washington health plan have been included in the consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 1999, the date of acquisition, and in each of the consolidated statements of income for periods thereafter.
- (2) The weighted average number of common shares and potential dilutive common shares outstanding for 1999 and prior has been adjusted to reflect a share exchange in 1999 in which each share of Molina Healthcare of California (formerly Molina Medical Centers) was exchanged for 5,000 shares of Molina Healthcare, Inc. (formerly American Family Care, Inc.), and Molina Healthcare, Inc. became the parent company.
- (3) Medical care ratio represents medical care costs as a percentage of premium and other operating revenue. Other operating revenue includes revenues related to our California clinics and reimbursements under various risks and savings sharing programs. The medical care ratio is a key operating indicator used to measure our performance in delivering efficient and cost effective healthcare services. Changes in the medical care ratio from period to period result from changes in Medicaid funding by the states, our ability to effectively manage costs, and changes in accounting estimates related to incurred but not reported claims. See Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for further discussion.
- (4) Marketing, general and administrative expense ratio represents such expenses as a percentage of total operating revenue.
- (5) Number of members at end of period.
- The as adjusted data gives effect to our receipt of approximately \$92.4 million in net proceeds from the sale of 6,000,000 shares of common stock offered by us at an assumed offering price of \$17.00 per share (the mid-point of the range) after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses. The as adjusted data also gives effect to the repayment of \$5.0 million borrowed under our credit facility and the purchase of 1,152,941 shares of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, or by us in a redemption, from certain existing stockholders at an assumed fair market value of \$17.00 per share for \$19.6 million.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the "Selected Consolidated Financial Data" and the accompanying consolidated financial statements and the notes to those statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus. The following discussion contains forward-looking statements based upon current expectations and related to future events and our future financial performance that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results and timing of events could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of many factors, including those set forth under "Risk Factors," "Forward-Looking Statements" and "Business" and elsewhere in this prospectus.

Overview

We are a multi-state managed care organization that arranges for the delivery of health care services to persons eligible for Medicaid and other programs for low-income families and individuals. Our objective is to become the leading managed care organization in the United States focused primarily on serving people who receive health care benefits through state-sponsored programs for low income populations.

The following outlines significant milestone events for our company:

1980-1983	We opened three primary care clinics in Long Beach, California, providing health care to Medicaid beneficiaries.
1985	We obtained a contract to provide managed care services on a risk-sharing basis with the state of California.
1989	We purchased nine primary care clinics in California.
1994	We obtained an HMO license in California and were awarded a contract to participate in the state's managed care program for Sacramento County.
1995-1996	We successfully negotiated Medicaid contracts for the counties with three of the largest Medicaid populations in California — San Bernardino, Riverside and Los Angeles (as a subcontractor to Health Net, Inc.).
1997	We established operations in Utah.
1997-1999	We acquired a minority interest in the predecessor companies to our Michigan health plan in 1997. In 1999, we acquired a controlling interest in that plan.
1999	We acquired our Washington health plan, giving us an additional 60,000 members.
2003	Our enrollment reached 511,000 members at March 31, 2003.

We generate revenues primarily from premiums we receive from the states in which we operate. In 2002 we received approximately 94% of our premium revenue as a fixed amount per member per month, or PMPM, pursuant to our contracts with state Medicaid agencies and other managed care organizations with which we operate as a subcontractor. These are recognized as premium revenue in the month members are entitled to receive health care services. We also received approximately 6% of our premium revenue from the Medicaid programs in Washington, Michigan and Utah for newborn deliveries, or birth income, on a per case basis which are recorded in the month the deliveries occur. Premium revenue is fixed in advance of the periods covered and is not subject to significant accounting estimates. Premium rates are periodically adjusted by the Medicaid programs.

Membership growth has been the primary reason for our increasing revenues. We have increased our membership through both internal growth and acquisitions. The following table sets forth the approximate number of members in each of our service areas in the periods presented.

	As of December 31,			As of March 31,
Market	2000	2001	2002	2003
California	184,000	229,000	253,000	254,000
Michigan	22,000	26,000	33,000	35,000
Utah	13,000	16,000	42,000	44,000
Washington	79,000	134,000	161,000	178,000
Total	298,000	405,000	489,000	511,000

Other operating revenue primarily includes fee-for-service revenue generated by our clinics in California and savings sharing revenues in California and Michigan where we receive additional incentive payments from the states if inpatient medical costs are less than prescribed amounts.

Our operating expenses include expenses related to medical care services and marketing, general and administrative, or MG&A, costs. Our results of operations depend on our ability to effectively manage expenses related to health benefits and accurately predict costs incurred.

Expenses related to medical care services include two components: direct medical expenses and medically related administrative costs. Direct medical expenses include payments to physicians, hospitals and providers of ancillary medical services, such as pharmacy, laboratory and radiology services. Medically related administrative costs include expenses relating to health education, quality assurance, case management, disease management, 24 hour oncall nurses, member services and compliance. In general primary care physicians are paid on a capitation basis (a fixed amount per member per month regardless of actual utilization of medical services), while specialists and hospitals are paid on a fee-for-service basis. For the year ended December 31, 2002, approximately 74% of our direct medical expenses were related to fees paid to providers on a fee-for-service basis with the balance paid on a capitation basis. Physician providers not paid on a capitated basis are paid on a fee schedule set by the state or our contracts with our providers. We pay hospitals in a variety of ways, including fee-for-service, per diems, diagnostic related groups and case rates.

Capitation payments are fixed in advance of periods covered and are not subject to significant accounting estimates. These payments are expensed in the period the providers are obligated to provide services. Fee-for-service payments are expensed in the period services are provided to our members. Medical care costs include actual historical claims experience and estimates of medical expenses incurred but not reported, or IBNR. Monthly, we estimate our IBNR based on a number of factors, including prior claims experience, inpatient hospital utilization data and prior authorization of medical services. As part of this review, we also consider estimates of amounts to cover uncertainties related to fluctuations in provider billing patterns, claims payment patterns, membership and medical cost trends. These estimates are adjusted monthly as more information becomes available. We use the service of independent actuaries to review our estimates monthly and certify them quarterly. We believe our process for estimating IBNR is adequate, but there can be no assurance that medical care costs will not exceed such estimates.

MG&A costs are largely comprised of wage and benefit costs related to our employee base and other administrative expenses. Some of these services are provided locally, while others are delivered to our health plans from a centralized location. The major centralized functions are claims processing, information systems, finance and accounting and legal and regulatory. Locally provided functions include marketing, plan administration and provider relations. Included in MG&A expenses are premium taxes for the Washington health plan as the state of Washington assesses taxes based on premium revenue rather than income.

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth selected operating ratios. All ratios with the exception of the medical care ratio are shown as a percentage of total operating revenue. The medical care ratio is shown as a percentage of premium and other operating revenue because there is a direct relationship between the premiums and other operating revenue earned and the cost of health care.

	,	Year Ended December 31,			Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003	
Premium revenue	98.4%	99.1%	99.2%	99.4%	99.6%	
Other operating revenue	0.6%	0.3%	0.5%	0.2%	0.2%	
Investment income	1.0%	0.6%	0.3%	0.4%	0.2%	
Total operating revenue	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	
1 0						
Medical care ratio	81.0%	81.5%	82.5%	85.4%	84.9%	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	11.7%	8.5%	9.5%	8.5%	7.7%	
Operating income	7.4%	10.0%	7.6%	5.9%	6.9%	
Net income	4.5%	6.0%	4.7%	3.5%	4.2%	

Three Months Ended March 31, 2003 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2002

Premium Revenue

Premium revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2003 increased 33.4% or \$47.9 million to \$191.4 million from \$143.5 million for the same period of the prior year. \$33.3 million of the increase was attributed to membership growth which increased 20.5% to 511,000 members at March 31, 2003 from 424,000 members at the same date of the prior year. Membership growth was most prominent in our Washington health plan, which added 36,900 members since the end of the first quarter of 2002 and in our Utah health plan, which added 26,900 members over the same period of time, representing increases of 26.2% and 162.1%, respectively. \$9.5 million of the additional revenue was attributed to changes in premium rates. Our Washington health plan obtained a 7% rate increase effective January 2003, resulting in \$5.0 million of additional revenue compared to the same period of the previous year. An amendment to the Utah health plan contract effective July 1, 2002, also resulted in approximately \$5.1 million in additional revenue during the three month period ended March 31, 2003 compared to the same period of the prior year.

Other Operating Revenue

Other operating revenue for the three months ended March 31 remained at \$0.4 million for both 2003 and 2002.

Investment Income

Investment income for the three months ended March 31, 2003 decreased 34.8% or \$0.2 million to \$0.3 million from \$0.5 million for the same period of the prior year due to as a result of lower investment yields.

Medical Care Costs

Medical care costs for the three months ended March 31, 2003 increased 32.4% or \$39.8 million to \$162.7 million from \$122.9 million for the same period of the prior year. The increase was attributed to growth in membership. The medical care ratio for the three months ended March 31, 2003 decreased to 84.9% from 85.4% for the same period of the prior year. The decrease in the medical care ratio was due to a decrease in pharmacy and physician expenditures, offset in part by an increase in inpatient expenditures. The decrease in the medical care ratio would have been even greater had it not been for the growth of our Utah membership which has a higher medical care ratio.

Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses

MG&A expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2003 increased 19.5% to \$14.7 million from \$12.3 million for the same period of the prior year. The increase was primarily due to additional employees required to support our growing membership base. Premium taxes and regulatory fees also increased \$0.6 million during the three months ended March 31, 2003 over the same period last year due to membership growth in our Washington health plan, which pays premium taxes on revenue in lieu of state income taxes. Our marketing, general and administrative expense ratio decreased to 7.7% for the three months ended March 31, 2003, from 8.5% in the same period of the prior year as we were able to leverage existing administrative infrastructure and spread the costs over a growing membership base.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization expense for the three months ended March 31, 2003 increased 94.0% or \$0.6 million to \$1.3 million from \$0.7 million for the same period of the prior year. The increase was primarily due to amortization expense recorded by the Washington health plan resulting from intangible assets that were acquired through the assignment of Medicaid contracts in July 2002. These assets are amortized over the related contract terms (including renewal periods), not exceeding 18 months.

Provision for Income Taxes

Income taxes totaled \$5.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2003 resulting in an effective tax rate of 39.9%. Income taxes totaled \$3.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, resulting in an effective tax rate of 39.5%.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001

Premium Revenue

Premium revenue increased 28.0% or \$139.8 million to \$639.3 million in 2002 from \$499.5 million in 2001, due to internal and acquisition-related membership growth, premium rate increases and changes in our Utah Medicaid contract. Approximately \$115.7 million of the increase was due to membership growth, which increased 20.7% from 405,000 at December 31, 2001 to 489,000 at December 31, 2002. Of this increase, approximately 14,000 members were added through an acquisition by our Washington health plan effective July 1, 2002. Our health plans also received average annual rate increases of 3.2% which increased premium revenue by approximately \$15.8 million in 2002. A revision in the Utah health plan contract effective July 1, 2002 resulted in approximately \$8.3 million in additional revenues during the six month period ended December 31, 2002 as compared to 2001.

Other Operating Revenue

Other operating revenue increased 105.7% or \$1.5 million to \$2.9 million in 2002 from \$1.4 million in 2001, primarily due to favorable settlements under savings sharing programs. During 2002, the Michigan and California HMOs received \$1.2 million in savings sharing incentives for prior contract periods, which were in excess of amounts previously estimated.

Investment Income

Investment income primarily includes interest and dividend income. Investment income decreased 33.5% or \$1.0 million to \$2.0 million in 2002 from \$3.0 million in 2001 due to lower investment yields, which was partially offset by an increase in the amount of funds invested.

Medical Care Costs

Medical care costs increased 29.8% or \$121.6 million to \$530.0 million in 2002 from \$408.4 million in 2001. The medical care ratio for 2002 increased to 82.5% from 81.5% in 2001. The increase was attributed to higher inpatient costs in Michigan and specialty costs in California. Increased specialty costs primarily relate to emergency room visits and outpatient surgeries. The increased costs were partially offset by premium rate increases and additional revenues under the revised Utah Medicaid contract effective July 1, 2002.

Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses

MG&A expenses increased 43.0% or \$18.4 million to \$61.2 million in 2002 from \$42.8 million in 2001. \$9.5 million of the increase was due to increased personnel costs required to support our membership growth. Our employees, measured as full-time equivalents, increased from approximately 713 at December 31, 2001 to approximately 830 at December 31, 2002. Additionally during 2002, we agreed to acquire fully vested options to purchase 735,200 shares of our common stock from two executives for total cash payments of \$8.7 million. The cash settlements resulted in a fourth quarter 2002 compensation charge of \$7.8 million (\$4.9 million net of tax effect). See Note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. Premium taxes and regulatory fees also increased by \$1.6 million in 2002 as compared to 2001 due to membership growth in the Washington health plan which pays premium taxes on revenue in lieu of state income taxes. Excluding the charge for stock option settlements, our MG&A expense ratio decreased to 8.3% for 2002, from 8.5% in 2001, due to higher total operating revenue in 2002.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization expense increased 70.8% or \$1.7 million to \$4.1 million in 2002 from \$2.4 million in 2001. During 2002, the Washington and California health plans recorded amortization expense related to intangible assets that were acquired through the assignment of Medicaid contracts in July 2002 and December 2001, respectively. These assets are amortized over the related contract terms (including renewal periods), not exceeding 18 months. Total amortization expense was \$2.0 million in 2002 as compared to \$0.4 million in 2001. Increased capital expenditures in computers and equipment accounted for the remaining increase.

Provision for Income Taxes

Income taxes totaled \$17.9 million in 2002, resulting in an effective tax rate of 37.0%, as compared to \$19.5 million in 2001, or an effective tax rate of 39.2%. The lower rate in 2002 was due to increased earnings generated from our Washington health plan which does not pay state income taxes and \$0.4 million in additional California tax credits.

Year Ended December 31, 2001 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2000

Premium Revenue

Premium revenue increased 54.0% or \$175.2 million to \$499.5 million in 2001 from \$324.3 million in 2000. Approximately \$152.8 million of the increase (including \$18.6 million in additional birth income) was attributed to membership growth of 35.9% to 405,000 members at December 31, 2001 from 298,000 members at the same date of the prior year. Membership grew in all of our plans during this period, but the increases were most significant in Washington and California, where membership grew 69.6% and 24.5%, respectively. Membership growth in Washington also contributed to increased consolidated revenues due to the fact that average premiums are higher in Washington than in California at \$137 and \$89 per member per month, respectively, in 2001. The remaining increase was attributed to \$7.9 million in additional revenue due to increased services offered by the Michigan health plan in 2001 and \$14.5 million in premium rate increases, which averaged 4.5% during 2001.

Other Operating Revenue

Other operating revenue decreased 28.9% to \$1.4 million in 2001 from \$2.0 million in 2000, primarily due to lower fee-for-service revenue from our California clinics, which was partially offset by higher incentive payments under savings sharing programs in Michigan.

Investment Income

Investment income decreased 5.7% or \$0.2 million to \$3.0 million in 2001 from \$3.2 million in 2000 due to lower investment yields, which was partially offset by an increase in the amounts of funds invested.

Medical Care Costs

Medical care costs increased 54.5% or \$144.0 million to \$408.4 million in 2001 from \$264.4 million in 2000. The increase is largely attributable to growth in membership. The medical care ratio for 2001 increased to 81.5% from 81.0% in 2000 due to increased specialty utilization and higher inpatient costs per day per member in California, and higher medical utilization in Utah.

Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses

MG&A expenses increased 10.6% or \$4.1 million to \$42.8 million in 2001 from \$38.7 million in 2000. As a percentage of total operating revenue, MG&A decreased from 11.7% to 8.5%. As a result of increased enrollment in each state, personnel costs increased \$6.7 million and state premium taxes incurred by our Washington health plan increased \$2.0 million. These increases were partially offset by a \$4.0 million reduction in system support, consulting and outside service costs in 2001 due to contract changes and certain fiscal 2000 projects which did not recur in 2001, and \$.6 million reduced expenses associated with our systems conversion, which we completed in 2000.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization expense increased 15.4% to \$2.4 million in 2002 from \$2.1 million in 2000 due to increased expenditures for computers and equipment.

Provision for Income Taxes

Income taxes totaled \$19.5 million in 2001, resulting in an effective tax rate of 39.2%, as compared to \$9.2 million in 2000, or an effective tax rate of 38.1%. The lower tax rate in 2000 resulted from the reversal of a \$645,000 non-deductible accrual for fines expected to be paid based on settlement discussions with the Office of Inspector General which asserted violations of marketing laws. See discussions under *Risks Related to Our Business*.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Since our formation, we have principally financed our operations and growth through internally generated funds. We generate cash from premium revenue, services provided on a fee-for-service basis at our clinics and investment income. Our primary uses of cash include the payment of expenses related to medical care services and MG&A expenses. From time to time, we may need to raise capital and draw on the credit facility in order to fund planned geographic and product expansions and acquisitions of health care businesses. We generally receive premium revenue in advance of payment of claims for related health care services.

Our investment policies are designed to provide liquidity, preserve capital and maximize total return on invested assets. As of March 31, 2003, we invested a substantial portion of our cash in a portfolio of highly liquid

money market securities. The states in which we operate prescribe the types of instruments in which our subsidiaries may invest their funds. The average annualized portfolio yield for the year ended December 31, 2002 and three months ended March 31, 2003 was approximately 1.7% and 1.1%, respectively.

Net cash provided by operations was \$21.6 million in 2000, \$61.4 million in 2001, \$45.7 million in 2002 and \$4.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2003. Because we generally receive premium revenue in advance of payment for the related medical care costs, our cash available has increased during periods when we experienced enrollment growth. Our ability to support the increase in membership with existing infrastructure also allows us to retain a larger portion of the additional premium revenue as profit. At March 31, 2003 we had working capital of \$67.4 million as compared to \$20.3 million, \$49.1 million and \$74.6 million at December 31, 2000, 2001, and 2002, respectively.

At December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003, cash and cash equivalents were \$45.8 million, \$102.8 million, \$139.3 million and \$125.6 million, respectively.

Our subsidiaries are required to maintain minimum capital requirements prescribed by various jurisdictions in which we operate. Our restricted investments are invested principally in certificates of deposit and treasury securities with maturities of up to twelve months. As of March 31, 2003, all of our subsidiaries were in compliance with the minimum capital requirements. Barring any change in regulatory requirements, we believe that we will continue to be in compliance with these requirements at least through 2003. We also believe that our cash resources and internally generated funds will be sufficient to support our operations, regulatory requirements and capital expenditures for at least 12 months following this offering.

Credit Facility

We entered into a credit agreement dated as of March 19, 2003, under which a syndication of lenders provided a \$75.0 million senior secured revolving credit facility. We plan to use this credit facility for general corporate purposes and acquisitions. On March 21, 2003, we borrowed \$5.0 million under the credit facility.

Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp. are co-lead arrangers of the credit facility. Bank of America, N.A. is the administrative agent and CIBC World Markets Corp. is the syndication agent of the credit facility. Bank of America, N.A., an affiliate of Banc of America Securities LLC, CIBC Inc., an affiliate of CIBC World Markets Corp., Societe Generale, an affiliate of SG Cowen Securities Corporation, U.S. Bank National Association and East West Bank, are lenders under the credit facility. The interest rate per annum is (a) LIBOR plus a margin ranging from 225 to 275 basis points or (b) the higher of (i) Bank of America prime or (ii) the federal funds rate plus 0.50%, plus a margin ranging from 125 to 175 basis points. If this offering raises net proceeds in excess of \$50 million, the interest rate margin will be reduced to (A) 200 to 250 basis points for LIBOR rate loans or (B) 100 to 150 basis points for base rate loans. The credit facility includes a sublimit for the issuance of standby and commercial letters of credit to be issued by Bank of America, N.A. All amounts borrowed under the credit facility are due and payable in full by March 20, 2006. The credit facility is secured by substantially all of our real and personal property and the real and personal property of one of our Utah subsidiaries and, subject to certain limitations, all shares of our Washington subsidiary and both of our Utah subsidiaries. The credit facility requires us to perform within covenants and provides criteria for our acquisitions. We also are subject to customary terms and conditions and have incurred and will incur customary fees in connection with the credit facility. We intend to use the proceeds of this offering to repay amounts borrowed under the credit facility.

Redemptions

In January and February 2003, we redeemed 1,201,174 shares of our common stock at \$16.98 per share from Janet M. Watt, Josephine M. Battiste, the Mary R. Molina Living Trust, the Mary Martha Molina Trust (1995), the Janet M. Watt Trust (1995) and the Josephine M. Molina Trust (1995). These stockholders held a

combined interest of 40.0% prior to the redemption, which was reduced to 36.2%. The total cash payment of \$20,390,000 was made from available cash reserves. The remainder beneficiaries of the Mary R. Molina Living Trust are J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, J.D., M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste. We agreed to the redemptions in response to requests for prompt liquidity by certain stockholders.

Employee Stock Ownership Plan or Redemption

We intend to enter into one of the two transactions described below within ninety days after this offering.

We may establish an employee stock ownership plan, ESOP, that would enable eligible employees to acquire shares of our common stock. The ESOP would be administered by an independent trustee. We would use the proceeds of this offering to loan the funds to the ESOP trustee for the purchase of approximately \$19.6 million of our common stock from two trusts, the remainder beneficiaries of which include directors and executive officers or their relatives. The terms of the proposed loan to the ESOP trustee and the sale of shares by certain shareholders to the ESOP trustee are not yet finalized. The trusts and the ESOP trustee would enter into the ESOP transaction at the then fair market value of the common stock. If the ESOP transaction is consummated, the shares held by the ESOP would be subject to the lock-up agreements entered into by the trusts prior to this offering.

In the alternative, we may redeem approximately \$19.6 million of our common stock from the trusts at the then fair market value of the common stock. If we elect to redeem the shares, we would establish an employee benefit plan enabling our employees to acquire a currently undetermined number of shares of our common stock.

Regulatory Capital and Dividend Restrictions

Our principal operations are conducted through the four HMOs operating in California, Washington, Michigan and Utah. The HMOs are subject to state laws that, among other things, may require the maintenance of minimum levels of statutory capital, as defined by each state, and restrict the timing, payment and amount of dividends and other distributions that may be paid to their stockholders.

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners has adopted rules effective December 31, 1998, which, if implemented by the states, set new minimum capitalization requirements for insurance companies, HMOs and other entities bearing risk for health care coverage. The requirements take the form of risk-based capital rules. These new HMO rules, which may vary from state to state, have been adopted in Washington, Michigan and Utah. California has not adopted risk based capital requirements for HMOs and has not formally given notice of its intention to do so. The National Association of Insurance Commissioners' HMO rules, if adopted by California, may increase the minimum capital required for that state.

As of March 31, 2003, our HMOs had aggregate statutory capital and surplus of approximately \$57.0 million, compared with the required minimum aggregate statutory capital and surplus of approximately \$32.4 million. All our HMOs were in compliance with the minimum capital requirements.

Critical Accounting Policies

When we prepare our consolidated financial statements, we use estimates and assumptions that may affect reported amounts and disclosures. However, one of our accounting policies is particularly important to the portrayal of our financial position and results of operations and requires the application of significant judgment by our management; as a result, it is subject to an inherent degree of uncertainty.

Our medical care costs include actual historical claims experience and estimates for medical care costs incurred but not reported to us, or IBNR. We, together with our independent actuaries, estimate medical claims liabilities using actuarial methods based upon historical data adjusted for payment patterns, cost trends, product mix, seasonality, utilization of health care services and other relevant factors. The estimation methods and the

resulting reserves are continually reviewed and updated, and adjustments, if necessary, are reflected in the period known. We also record reserves for estimated referral claims related to medical groups under contract with us who are financially troubled or insolvent and who may not be able to honor their obligations for the costs of medical services provided by other providers. In these instances, we may be required to honor these obligations for legal or business reasons. Based on our current assessment of providers under contract with us, such losses are not expected to be significant.

In applying this policy, our management uses judgment to determine the appropriate assumptions to be used in the determination of the required estimates. While we believe our estimates are adequate, it is possible that future events could require us to make significant adjustments or revisions to these estimates. In assessing the adequacy of the medical claims liabilities, we consider our historical experience, terms of existing contracts, our observance of trends in the industry, information provided by our customers and information available from other outside sources as appropriate.

Commitments and Contingencies

We lease office space and equipment under various operating leases. As of March 31, 2003, our lease obligations for the next five years and thereafter are as follows: \$3.5 million in 2003, \$4.3 million in 2004, \$4.0 million in 2005, \$3.9 million in 2006, \$3.2 million in 2007 and an aggregate of \$13.9 million in 2008 and thereafter.

Our headquarters building in Long Beach, California is subject to a mortgage as of March 31, 2003 of \$3.3 million, which was repaid in April 2003.

We are not an obligor to or guarantor of any indebtedness of any other party. We are not a party to off balance sheet financing arrangements except for operating leases which are disclosed in the "Commitments and Contingencies" section of our consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus and the notes thereto. We have made certain advances and loans to related parties which are discussed in the "Related Party Transactions" section of this prospectus and in the consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus and the notes thereto.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2001, Statements of Financial Accounting Standards, or SFAS, No. 141, *Business Combinations*, was issued which requires that the purchase method of accounting be used for all business combinations completed after June 30, 2001. We have adopted SFAS No. 141.

In June 2001, SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets*, was issued which requires that goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives no longer be amortized, but instead be tested at least annually for impairment. We have adopted SFAS No. 142 effective January 1, 2002. Except for the discontinuance of goodwill amortization, there was no significant impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows. For the year ended December 31, 2001, goodwill amortization was \$299,000.

In August 2001, SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, was issued which provides updated guidance concerning the recognition and measurement of an impairment loss for certain types of long-lived assets. It also expands the scope of a discontinued operation to include a component of an entity. We have adopted SFAS No. 144 effective January 1, 2002. The adoption of SFAS No. 144 did not affect our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In May 2002, SFAS No. 145, Rescission of FASB Statements No. 4, 44, and 64, Amendment of FASB Statement No. 13, and Technical Corrections as of April 2002 was issued. SFAS No. 145 is effective for fiscal years beginning after May 15, 2002. The adoption of the provisions of SFAS No. 145 is not expected to have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2002, SFAS No. 146, Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities, which requires that a liability for a cost associated with an exit or disposal activity be recognized when the liability is incurred, was issued. SFAS No. 146 is effective for exit or disposal activities that are initiated after December 31, 2002. The adoption of the provisions of SFAS No. 146 is not expected to have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In December 2002, SFAS No. 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation—Transition and Disclosure, was issued. SFAS No. 148 amends SFAS No. 123 Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation to provide alternative methods of transition to Statement 123's fair value method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation. It also amends and expands the disclosure provisions of APB Opinion No. 28, Interim Financial Reporting, to require disclosure in the summary of significant accounting policies of the effects of an entity's accounting policy with respect to stock-based employee compensation on reported net income and earnings per share in annual and interim financial statements. While SFAS No. 148 does not require companies to account for employee stock options using the fair-value method, the disclosure provisions apply to all companies regardless of whether they account for stock-based employee compensation using the fair value method of Statement 123 or the intrinsic value method of APB Opinion No. 25 Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees. We have adopted the disclosure provisions of SFAS No. 148.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

As of March 31, 2003, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$125.6 million and restricted investments of \$2.0 million. The cash equivalents consist of highly liquid securities with original maturities of up to three months and the restricted investments consists of interest-bearing deposits required by the respective states in which we operate. These investments are subject to interest rate risk and will decrease in value if market rates increase. All non-restricted investments are maintained at fair market value on the balance sheet. We have the ability to hold these investments to maturity, and as a result, we would not expect the value of these investments to decline significantly as a result of a sudden change in market interest rates. Declines in interest rates over time will reduce our investment income.

Inflation

According to U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics Data, the national health care cost inflation rate has exceeded the general inflation rate for the last four years. We use various strategies to mitigate the negative effects of health care cost inflation. Specifically, our health plans try to control medical and hospital costs through contracts with independent providers of health care services. Through these contracted providers, our health plans emphasize preventive health care and appropriate use of specialty and hospital services.

While we currently believe our strategies to mitigate health care cost inflation will continue to be successful, competitive pressures, new health care and pharmaceutical product introductions, demands from health care providers and customers, applicable regulations or other factors may affect our ability to control health care costs.

Compliance Costs

The Health Insurance Portability and Accounting Act of 1996, the federal law designed to protect health information, contemplates establishment of physical and electronic security requirements for safeguarding health information. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services recently finalized regulations establishing security requirements for health information. Such requirements may lead to additional costs related to the implementation of additional systems and programs that we have not yet identified.

BUSINESS

Overview

We are a rapidly growing, multi-state managed care organization that arranges for the delivery of health care services to persons eligible for Medicaid and other programs for low-income families and individuals. We were founded in 1980 by C. David Molina, M.D. as a provider organization serving the Medicaid population through a network of primary care clinics in California. We recognized the growing need for the effective management and delivery of health care services to underserved Medicaid beneficiaries and expanded our business to operate as an HMO. We have grown rapidly over the past several years by taking advantage of attractive expansion opportunities. We established a Utah health plan in 1997, and later acquired health plans in Michigan and Washington. As of March 31, 2003, we had approximately 511,000 members.

Low-income families and individuals have distinct social and medical needs and are characterized by their cultural, ethnic and linguistic diversity. From our inception, we have designed the company to work with government agencies to serve low-income populations. Our success has resulted from our expertise in working with government programs, experience with low-income members, 23 years of owning and operating primary care clinics, our cultural and linguistic expertise and our focus on operational and administrative efficiency.

Our annual revenue has increased from \$135.9 million in 1998 to \$644.2 million in 2002. Over the same period, our net income grew at a greater rate from \$2.6 million to \$30.5 million due to our effective medical management programs and our ability to leverage fixed costs. In California, our largest market, we have gained market share and increased profitability in an environment characterized by significant competition, heavy regulation and the lowest state Medicaid expenditure rate per beneficiary in the U.S. We believe our experience, administrative efficiency, proven ability to replicate a disciplined business model in new markets and ability to customize local provider contracts position us well for continued growth and success.

Our Industry

Medicaid and SCHIP. Medicaid provides health care coverage to low-income families and individuals. Each state establishes its own eligibility standards, benefit packages, payment rates and program administration within federal guidelines. In 2001, according to information published by the Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured, Medicaid covered approximately 44.6 million individuals, with 51% of those being children. The federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services estimates that the total health care expenditures for Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program were \$228.0 billion in 2001, \$129.8 billion of which were federal funds, and \$98.2 billion of which were state funds. The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services projects that total Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program outlays will reach \$372.9 billion in fiscal year 2007.

The State Children's Health Insurance Program is a matching program that provides health care coverage to children not otherwise covered by Medicaid or other insurance programs. States have the option of administering the State Children's Health Insurance Program through their Medicaid programs. The State Children's Health Insurance Program enrollment reached 4.6 million in 2001, a 38% increase over 2000 enrollment figures. The Centers for Medicaid Services data indicates that by fiscal year 2006 total State Children's Health Insurance Program outlays will be \$4.3 billion.

The state and federal governments jointly finance Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program through a matching program in which the federal government pays a percentage based on the average per capita income in each state and typically exceeds 50%. Federal payments for Medicaid have no set dollar ceiling and are only limited by the amount states are willing to spend. State and local governments pay the share of Medicaid costs not paid by the federal government.

Medicaid Managed Care. The Medicaid members we serve generally come from diverse cultures and ethnicities. Many have had limited education and do not speak English. Lack of adequate transportation is common.

Under traditional Medicaid programs, health care services are made available to low-income individuals in an uncoordinated manner. These individuals typically have minimal access to preventative care such as immunizations and access to primary care physicians is limited. As a consequence, treatment is often postponed until medical conditions become more severe, leading to higher utilization of costly emergency room services. In addition, providers are paid on a fee-for-service basis and lack incentives to monitor utilization and control costs.

In response, most states have implemented Medicaid managed care programs to improve access to coordinated health care services including preventive care and to control health care costs. Under Medicaid managed care programs, a health plan is paid a predetermined payment per enrollee for the covered health care services. The health plan, in turn, arranges for the provision of such services by contracting with a network of providers who are responsible for providing a comprehensive range of medical and hospital services. The health plan also monitors quality of care and implements preventive programs, and thereby strives to improve access to care while more effectively controlling costs.

Over the past decade, the federal government has expanded the ability of state Medicaid agencies to explore, and, in many cases, mandate the use of managed care for Medicaid beneficiaries. If Medicaid managed care is not mandatory, individuals entitled to Medicaid may choose either the fee-for-service Medicaid program or a managed care plan, if available. According to information published by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, from 1996 to 2001, managed care enrollment among Medicaid beneficiaries has increased from 13.3 million to 20.8 million. All states in which we operate have mandated Medicaid managed care programs in place.

Our Approach

We focus on serving low-income families and individuals who receive health care benefits through government-sponsored programs. We believe we are well positioned to capitalize on the growth opportunities in our market. Our approach to managed care is based on the following key attributes:

Experience. For 23 years we have focused on serving Medicaid beneficiaries as both a health plan and a provider through our clinics. In that time we have developed and forged strong relationships with the constituents whom we serve — members, providers and government agencies. Our ability to deliver quality care, establish and maintain provider networks, and our administrative efficiency have allowed us to compete successfully for government contracts. We have a very strong track record of obtaining and renewing contracts and have developed significant expertise as a government contractor.

Administrative Efficiency. We have centralized and standardized various functions and practices across all of our health plans to increase administrative efficiency. These include centralized claims processing and information services which operate on a single platform. We have standardized medical management programs, pharmacy benefits management contracts and health education. As a result, we believe our administrative efficiency is among the best in our industry. In addition, we have designed our administrative and operational infrastructure to be scalable for rapid and cost-effective expansion in new and existing markets.

Proven Expansion Capability. We have successfully developed and then replicated our business model. This has included the acquisition of health plans, the development of new operations and the transition of members from other plans. The establishment of our health plan in Utah reflected our ability to replicate our business model in new states, while the acquisitions in Michigan and Washington demonstrated our ability to acquire and successfully integrate existing health plan operations. For example, since our acquisition in Washington on December 31, 1999, membership increased from approximately 60,000 members to approximately 178,000 members as of March 31, 2003 while profitability also improved. Our plan is now the largest Medicaid managed care plan in the state. In Utah, our health plan is the largest Medicaid managed care plan in the state with 44,000 members as of March 31, 2003, an increase of 28,000 members during 2002 and the first quarter of 2003. Substantially all of the growth was from the successful integration of members from competing multi-product health plans which exited the market.

Flexible Care Delivery Systems. Our systems for delivery of health care services are diverse and readily adaptable to different markets and changing conditions. We arrange health care services through contracts with providers that include our own clinics, independent physicians and medical groups, hospitals and ancillary providers. Our systems support multiple contracting models, such as fee-for-service, capitation, per diem, case rates and diagnostics related groups. Our provider network strategy is to contract with providers that are best suited, based on proximity, culture and experience, to provide services to a low-income population.

We operate 21 company-owned primary care clinics in California. These clinics require low capital expenditures, minimal start-up time and are profitable. Our clinics serve an important role in providing certain communities with access to primary care and provide us with insights into physician practice patterns, first hand knowledge of the unique needs of our members, and a platform to pilot new programs.

Cultural and Linguistic Expertise. National census data shows that the population is becoming increasingly diverse. We have a 23-year history of developing targeted health care programs for our culturally diverse members and we believe we are well-positioned to successfully serve this growing population. We contract with a diverse network of community-oriented providers who have the capabilities to address the linguistic and cultural needs of our members. We have established cultural advisory committees in all of our major markets that are advised by our full-time cultural anthropologist. We educate employees and providers about the differing needs among members. We develop member education material in a variety of media and languages and ensure that the literacy level is appropriate for our target audience. In addition, our website is accessible in six languages.

Proven Medical Management. We believe our experience as a provider has helped us improve medical outcomes for our members while resulting in cost savings. We carefully monitor day-to-day medical management in order to provide appropriate care to our members, contain costs and ensure an efficient delivery network. We have developed disease management and health education programs that address the particular health care needs of a culturally diverse, low-income population. We have established pharmacy management programs and policies that have allowed us to manage our pharmaceutical costs effectively. For example, our staff pharmacists educate our providers on the use of generic drugs rather than branded drugs. As a result, we believe our generic utilization rate is among the highest in our industry.

Our Strategy

Our objective is to be the leading managed care organization serving low income families and individuals. To achieve this objective, we intend to:

Focus on serving low income families and individuals. We believe the Medicaid population, characterized by low income and significant ethnic diversity, requires unique services to meet its health care needs. Our 23 years of experience in serving this community has provided us significant expertise to successfully meet the unique needs of our members. We will continue to focus on serving the beneficiaries of Medicaid and other government-sponsored programs, as our experience, infrastructure and health care programs position us to optimally serve this population.

Increase our membership. We have grown our membership through a combination of acquisitions and internal growth. Increasing our membership provides the opportunity to grow and diversify our revenues, increase profits, enhance economies of scale from our centralized administrative infrastructure, and strengthen our relationships with providers and government agencies. We will seek to grow our membership by expanding within existing markets and entering new markets.

Expand within existing markets. We expect to grow in existing markets by expanding our service area and provider network, increasing
awareness of the Molina brand name, and maintaining positive provider relationships.

Enter new markets. We intend to enter new markets by acquiring existing businesses or building our own operations. We will focus our
expansion on markets with strong provider dynamics, a fragmented competitive landscape, significant size and mandated Medicaid managed
care enrollment.

Manage medical costs. We will continue to use our information systems, positive provider relationships and experience to further develop and utilize effective medical management and other programs that address the distinct needs of our members. While improving the efficacy of treatment, these programs facilitate the identification of our members with special or particularly high cost needs and help limit the cost of their treatment.

Leverage operational efficiencies. Our centralized administrative infrastructure, flexible information systems and dedication to controlling administrative costs provide economies of scale. Our existing systems have significant expansion capacity and allow us to integrate new members and expand quickly in new and existing markets.

Our Health Plans

Our health plans are located in California, Washington, Michigan and Utah. An overview of our health plans is outlined in the table below:

Summary of Health Plans as of March 31, 2003

State	Total Members	LTM Operating Revenue (1)	Number of Contracts	Expiration Date
		(in thousands)		
California	254,000	\$ 275,697	5	Varies between March 31, 2004 and April 30, 2005
Washington	178,000	\$ 277,035	2	December 31, 2003
Michigan	35,000	\$ 55,882	1	September 30, 2004
Utah	44,000	\$ 81,481	2	June 30, 2004 and June 30, 2006

⁽¹⁾ Includes premium and other operating revenue for the twelve months ended March 31, 2003.

Our contracts with state and local governments determine the type and scope of health care services that we arrange for our members. Generally, our contracts require us to arrange for preventive care, office visits, inpatient and outpatient hospital and medical services and limited pharmacy benefits. We are usually paid a negotiated amount per member per month, with the amount varying from contract to contract. We are also paid an additional amount for each newborn delivery in Washington, Michigan and Utah. Our contracts in Washington, Michigan and Utah have higher monthly payments but require us to cover more services. In California, providers of certain high cost services, such as specified organ transplants and pediatric oncology cases, are paid directly by the state. In Washington, the Social Security Income program retains financial responsibility for medical care provided to Medicaid beneficiaries that meet specific health and financial status qualifications. In general, either party may terminate our state contracts with or without cause upon 30 days to nine months prior written notice. In addition, most of these contracts contain renewal options that are exercisable by the state.

California. Molina Healthcare of California has the third largest enrollment of Medicaid beneficiaries among non-governmental health plans in the state. We arrange health care services for our members either as a direct contractor to the state or through subcontracts with other health plans. Our plan serves counties with three of the largest Medicaid populations in California—Riverside, San Bernardino and Los Angeles Counties—as well as Sacramento and Yolo Counties.

Washington. Acquired in December 1999 from Health Net, Inc., Molina Healthcare of Washington, Inc. is now the largest Medicaid managed health plan in the state. Our plan has grown from approximately 60,000

members at the time of the acquisition to approximately 178,000 members at March 31, 2003. We serve members in 27 of the state's 39 counties. Effective July 1, 2002, we acquired approximately 14,000 additional members in an assignment of contract from Aetna US Healthcare, Inc. for cash consideration.

Michigan. We originally acquired a minority investment in a Medicaid-only health plan exempt from HMO licensure requirements in 1997. In 1999 we purchased the remaining shares, and in 2000 we became licensed as an HMO under our subsidiary, Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. We serve the metropolitan Detroit area, as well as nearly 30 other counties throughout Michigan. Effective October 1, 2002, we began serving approximately 6,000 additional members as a result of the exit of another plan from the market. In April 2003, we entered into an agreement with a health plan in Michigan pursuant to which we will acquire approximately 12,000 additional members. In May 2003, we entered into an agreement with another health plan in Michigan to acquire the plan's Medicaid contract and approximately 40,000 additional members. Both agreements are subject to regulatory approval, which approval has been obtained for the April 2003 agreement. Aggregate consideration for these transactions is approximately \$8.8 million.

Utah. Molina Healthcare of Utah, Inc. is the largest Medicaid managed care health plan in Utah. We serve Salt Lake County as well as seven other counties which collectively contain over 80% of the population in the state. Our Utah contract expires June 2004. Effective July 1, 2002, this contract was amended to provide us a stop loss guarantee for the first 40,000 members. Under the terms of the amendment, the state of Utah agreed to pay us 100% of medical costs plus 9% of medical costs as an administrative fee for providing medical and utilization management services. In addition, if the actual medical costs and administrative fee are less than a predetermined amount, we will receive all or a portion of the difference as additional revenue. The additional revenue we could receive is equal to the savings up to 5% of the predetermined amount plus 50% of the savings above 5% of that amount. For any members above 40,000, we have an executed memorandum of understanding with the state providing that the state will reimburse us for all medical costs associated with those members plus an administrative fee per member per month. Relative to the memorandum of understanding, there is no assurance we will enter into such a contract amendment or that its terms will be the same as the memorandum of understanding.

Provider Networks

We arrange health care services for our members through contracts with providers that include our own clinics, independent physicians and groups, hospitals and ancillary providers. Our strategy is to contract with providers in geographic areas, in specialties and with appropriate cultural and linguistic experience to meet the needs of our low-income members.

The following table shows the total approximate number of primary care physicians, specialists and hospitals participating in our network as of December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000:

		California	Washington	Michigan	Utah	Total
Primary care physicians	2002	2,414	1,860	495	794	5,563
	2001	2,156	1,794	413	730	5,093
	2000	2,017	1,753	339	607	4,716
Specialists	2002	9,266	6,446	1,055	1,986	18,753
·	2001	9,697	5,527	965	1,741	17,930
	2000	9,129	5,125	1,091	1,380	16,725
Hospitals	2002	97	90	38	15	240
•	2001	101	89	37	15	242
	2000	106	88	23	15	232

Physicians. We contract with primary care physicians, medical groups, specialists and independent practice associations. Primary care physicians provide office-based primary care services. Primary care

physicians may be paid under capitation or fee-for-service contracts and may receive additional compensation by providing certain preventive services. Our specialists care for patients for a specific episode or condition upon referral from a primary care physician, and are usually compensated on a fee-for-service basis. Our most frequently utilized specialists are obstetricians/gynecologists, ear, nose and throat specialists, and orthopedic surgeons. When we contract with groups of physicians on a capitated basis, we monitor their solvency.

Primary Care Clinics. We operate 21 company-owned primary care clinics in California staffed by physicians, physician assistants, and nurse practitioners. In 2002, the clinics had over 143,000 patient visits. These clinics are located in neighborhoods where our members reside, and provide us a first-hand opportunity to understand the special needs of our low-income members. The clinics assist us in developing and implementing community education, disease management and other programs before they are implemented throughout the company. The clinics also give us direct clinic management experience that enables us to better understand the needs of our independent physicians and groups.

Hospitals. We generally contract with hospitals that have significant experience dealing with the medical needs and administrative procedures of the Medicaid population. Under our plans, hospitals are reimbursed under a variety of payment methods, including fee-for-service, per diems, diagnostic related groups and case rates.

Medical Management

Our experience in medical management extends back to our roots as a provider organization. We utilize primary care physicians as the focal point of the delivery of health care to our members, providing routine and preventative care, coordinating referrals to specialists and assessing the need for hospital care. This model has proven to be an effective method for coordinating medical care for our members.

Disease Management. We develop specialized disease management programs that address the particular health care needs of our members. "Motherhood Matters" is a comprehensive program designed to improve pregnancy outcomes and enhance member satisfaction. "Breathe with Ease" is a multidisciplinary disease management program that provides intensive health education resources and case management services to assist physicians caring for asthmatic members between the ages of three and 15. We anticipate that both of our programs will be fully implemented in all four states in which we operate.

Educational Programs. An important aspect of our approach to health care delivery is our educational programs. The programs are designed to increase awareness of various diseases, conditions and methods of prevention in a manner that supports the providers, while meeting the unique needs of our members. For example, we provide our members with a copy of What To Do When Your Child Is Sick. This book, available in Spanish, Vietnamese and English, is designed to educate parents on the use of primary care physicians, emergency rooms and nurse call centers.

Pharmacy Programs. Our pharmacy management program is focused on physician education and enforcing policies and procedures. Our pharmacists and physicians work with our pharmacy benefits manager to maintain a formulary that promotes generic drug use. We employ full-time pharmacists and pharmacy technicians who work with physicians to educate them on the use of specific drugs and how to best manage costs. This has resulted in a 99% generic utilization rate when a generic alternative is available in our drug formulary.

Plan Administration and Operations

Management Information Systems. All of our health plan information technology and systems operate on a single platform. This approach avoids the costs associated with maintaining multiple systems, improves productivity and enables medical directors to compare costs, identify trends and exchange best practices among our plans. Our single platform also facilitates our compliance with current and future regulatory requirements.

The software we use is based on client-server technology and was proven by an independent third-party audit to be scalable to 11 million members. The software is flexible, easy to use and allows us to accommodate enrollment growth and new contracts. The open architecture of the system gives us the ability to transfer data from other systems without the need to write a significant amount of computer code which facilitates rapid and efficient integration of new plans and acquisitions.

Best Practices. We continuously seek to promote best practices. Our approach to quality is broad, encompassing traditional medical management and the improvement of our internal operations. We have dedicated staff which facilitates the development and implementation of a uniform, efficient and quality-based delivery model for health plan operations and coordinates and implements company-wide programs and strategic initiatives such as Health Plan Employer Data and Information Set and accreditation by the National Committee on Quality Assurance, or NCQA. The physicians in our network are credentialed using measures established by NCQA. We use peer review to routinely assess the quality of care rendered by providers.

Claims Processing. We pay at least 90% of properly billed claims within 30 days. Claims received electronically can be imported directly into the claims system, and many can be adjudicated automatically, thus eliminating the need for manual intervention. Most physician claims that are received in hard copy are scanned into electronic format and are processed by the claims system automatically. Our California headquarters is a central processing center for all of our health plan claims.

Compliance. Our health plans have established high standards of ethical conduct for operations. Our compliance programs are modeled after the compliance guidance statements published by the Office of the Inspector General of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Our uniform approach to compliance makes it easier for the health plans to share knowledge as it evolves and reduces the potential for compliance errors and any associated liability.

Competition

The Medicaid managed care industry is highly fragmented. According to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services as of June 30, 2001, there were over 500 Medicaid managed care contractors nationwide, including multi-product managed care organizations, Medicaid-only HMOs, prepaid health plans and primary care case management programs. Below is a general description of our principal competitors for state contracts, members and providers:

- Multi-Product Managed Care Organizations—National and regional multi-product managed care organizations that have Medicaid members in addition to members in Medicare and private commercial plans.
- Medicaid HMOs—Managed care organizations that focus principally on providing health care services to Medicaid beneficiaries, many of which operate in only one city or state.
- Prepaid Health Plans—Health plans that provide less comprehensive services on an at-risk basis or that provide benefit packages on a non-risk basis.
- Primary Care Case Management Programs—Programs established by the states through contracts with primary care providers to provide primary care services to Medicaid beneficiaries, as well as provide limited oversight of other services.

We will continue to face varying levels of competition. Health care reform proposals may cause organizations to enter or exit the market for government sponsored health programs. However, the licensing requirements and bidding and contracting procedures in some states present barriers to entry into our industry.

We compete for contracts, renewals of contracts, members and providers. To win a bid or to be awarded a contract, governments consider many factors, including, the plan's provider network, medical management,

responsiveness to member complaints, timeliness of claims payment and financial resources. Potential members typically choose a health plan based on a specific provider being a part of the network, the quality of care and services offered, accessibility of services and reputation or name recognition. We believe factors that providers consider in deciding whether to contract with us include potential member volume, payment methods, timeliness and accuracy of claims payment and administrative service capabilities.

Regulation

Our health care operations are regulated by both state and federal government agencies. Regulation of managed care products and health care services is an evolving area of law that varies from jurisdiction to jurisdiction. Regulatory agencies generally have discretion to issue regulations and interpret and enforce laws and rules. Changes in applicable laws and rules occur frequently.

In order to operate a health plan, we must apply for and obtain a certificate of authority or license from the state. Our health plans are licensed to operate as HMOs in California, Washington, Michigan and Utah. In those jurisdictions, we are regulated by either the state insurance department or another state agency with responsibility for oversight of HMOs. The licensing requirements are the same for us as they are for health plans serving multi-product managed care organization members. We must demonstrate to the state that we have an adequate provider network, that our quality and utilization management processes comply with state requirements, and that we have a procedure in place for responding to member and provider complaints and grievances. We also must demonstrate that our systems are capable of processing providers' claims in a timely fashion and for collecting and analyzing the information needed to manage our quality improvement activities. In addition, we must satisfy the state that we have the financial resources necessary to pay our anticipated medical care expenses and the infrastructure needed to account for our costs.

Each of our health plans is required to report quarterly on its performance to the appropriate regulatory agency in the state in which the health plan is licensed. They also undergo periodic examinations and reviews by the state. The plans generally must obtain approval from the state before declaring dividends in excess of certain thresholds. Each plan must maintain a net worth in an amount determined by statute or regulation and we may only invest in types of securities approved by the state. Any acquisition of another plan's members must also be approved by the state.

In addition, our Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program activities are regulated by each state's department of health services or equivalent agency. These agencies typically require demonstration of the same capabilities mentioned above and perform periodic audits of performance, usually annually.

Medicaid. Medicaid was established under the U.S. Social Security Act to provide medical assistance to the poor. It is state-operated and implemented, although it is funded by both the state and federal governments. Our contracts with the state Medicaid programs place additional requirements on us. Within broad guidelines established by the federal government, each state:

- establishes its own eligibility standards,
- determines the type, amount, duration and scope of services,
- sets the rate of payment for services, and
- administers its own program.

We obtain our Medicaid contracts in different ways. Some states, such as Washington, award contracts to any applicant that can demonstrate it meets the state's requirements. Others, such as California, engage in a competitive bidding process. In either case, we must demonstrate to the satisfaction of the state Medicaid program that we are able to meet the state's operational and financial requirements. These requirements are in

addition to those required for a license and are targeted to the specific needs of the Medicaid population. For example:

- we must measure provider access and availability in terms of the time needed to reach the doctor's office using public transportation,
- our quality improvement programs must emphasize member education and outreach and include measures designed to promote utilization of preventive services,
- we must have linkages with schools, city or county health departments, and other community-based providers of health care, in order to demonstrate our ability to coordinate all of the sources from which our members may receive care,
- we must have the capability to meet the needs of the disabled and others with "special needs,"
- our providers and member service representatives must be able to communicate with members who do not speak English or who are deaf, and
- our member handbook, newsletters and other communications must be written at the prescribed reading level, and must be available in languages other than English.

In addition, we must demonstrate that we have the systems required to process enrollment information, to report on care and services provided, and to process claims for payment in a timely fashion. We must also have the financial resources needed to protect the state, our providers and our members against any risk of our insolvency.

Once awarded, our contracts generally have terms of one to six years, with renewal options at the discretion of the states. Our health plans are subject to periodic reporting and comprehensive quality assurance evaluations. We submit periodic utilization reports and other information to the state or county Medicaid program of our operations. We are not permitted to enroll members directly, and are permitted to market only in accordance with strict guidelines.

HIPAA. In 1996, Congress enacted the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, or HIPAA. All health plans are subject to HIPAA, including ours. HIPAA generally requires health plans to:

- establish the capability to receive and transmit electronically certain administrative health care transactions, like claims payments, in a standardized format.
- afford privacy to patient health information, and
- protect the privacy of patient health information through physical and electronic security measures.

We expect to achieve compliance with HIPAA by the applicable deadlines. However, given its complexity, the recent adoption of some final regulations, the possibility that the regulations may change and may be subject to changing, and perhaps conflicting, interpretation, our ability to comply with all of the HIPAA requirements is uncertain. Further, due to the evolving nature of the HIPAA requirements we have not yet determined what our total compliance costs will be.

Fraud and Abuse Laws. Federal and state governments have made investigating and prosecuting health care fraud and abuse a priority. Fraud and abuse prohibitions encompass a wide range of activities, including kickbacks for referral of members, billing for unnecessary medical services, improper marketing and violation of patient privacy rights. Companies involved in public health care programs such as Medicaid are often the subject of fraud and abuse investigations. The regulations and contractual requirements applicable to participants in these public-sector programs are complex and subject to change. Although we believe that our compliance efforts are adequate, ongoing vigorous law enforcement and the highly technical regulatory scheme mean that our compliance efforts in this area will continue to require significant resources.

Properties

We lease a total of 32 facilities, including 21 medical clinics in California. We own a 32,000 square foot office building in Long Beach, California, which serves as our corporate headquarters.

Employees

As of March 31, 2003, we had approximately 926 full-time employees, including physicians, nurses, and administrators. Our employee base is multicultural and reflects the diverse member base we serve. We believe we have good relations with our employees. Our employees are not represented by a union.

Legal Proceedings

We are involved in legal actions in the normal course of business, some of which seek monetary damages, including claims for punitive damages, which are not covered by insurance. These actions, when finally concluded and determined, will not, in our opinion, have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

MANAGEMENT

Our executive officers, key employees and directors, and their ages and positions are as follows:

Name	Age	Position
		
J. Mario Molina, M.D.	45	President & Chief Executive Officer; Chairman of the Board
John C. Molina, J.D.	38	Executive Vice President, Financial Affairs, Chief Financial Officer & Treasurer; Director
George S. Goldstein, Ph.D.	62	Executive Vice President, Health Plan Operations; Chief Executive Officer of Molina Healthcare of California; Director
Mark L. Andrews, Esq.	45	Executive Vice President, Legal Affairs, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
M. Martha Bernadett, M.D.	40	Executive Vice President, Development
Harvey A. Fein	56	Vice President, Financial Affairs
Joseph W. White, CPA	44	Vice President, Accounting
Richard A. Helmer, M.D.	53	Vice President & Chief Medical Officer
David W. Erickson	48	Vice President, Information Services & Chief Information Officer
Ronna Romney (1)(2)	59	Director
Ronald Lossett, CPA, D.B.A. (1)(2)(3)	61	Director
Charles Z. Fedak, CPA (1)(2)(3)	51	Director
Carl D. Covitz (3)	64	Director
Sally K. Richardson	70	Director

- (1) Member of the Compensation Committee.
- (2) Member of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee.
- (3) Member of the Audit Committee.

J. Mario Molina, M.D. has served as our President and Chief Executive Officer since succeeding his father and company founder, Dr. C. David Molina, in 1996. He has also served as our Chairman of the Board since 1996. Prior to that, he served as Medical Director from 1991 through 1994 and was our Vice President responsible for provider contracting and relation member services, market and quality assurance from 1994 to 1996. Dr. Molina presently serves as a member of the Financial Solvency Standards Board (which is an advisory committee to the California State Department of Managed Health Care), and is a member of the board of the California Association of Health Plans. He earned an M.D. from the University of Southern California and performed his medical internship and residency at the Johns Hopkins Hospital. Dr. Molina is the brother of John C. Molina and M. Martha Bernadett, M.D.

John C. Molina, J.D. has served as our Executive Vice President, Financial Affairs since 1995, our Treasurer since 2002 and our Chief Financial Officer since 2003. He also has served as a director since 1994. Mr. Molina has been employed by us for 23 years in a variety of positions. Mr. Molina is a past president of the California Association of Primary Care Case Management Plans. He earned a J.D. from the University of Southern California School of Law. Mr. Molina is the brother of J. Mario Molina, M.D. and M. Martha Bernadett, M.D.

George S. Goldstein, Ph.D. has served as our Executive Vice President, Health Plan Operations and the Chief Executive Officer of Molina Healthcare of California since 1999 and has served as a director since 1998. Before joining us, Dr. Goldstein served as Chief Executive Officer of United Health Care Corporation of Southern California and Nevada from 1996 to 1998. Dr. Goldstein also served as Senior Vice President of State Programs for Foundation Health Services, Inc. from 1993 to 1996. In Colorado and New Mexico, he held cabinet positions under three governors from 1975 to 1985, and was responsible for the Medicaid, public health, mental health and environmental programs. He earned a Ph.D. in Experimental Psychology from Colorado State University.

Mark L. Andrews, Esq. has served as our Executive Vice President, Legal Affairs, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since 1998. He also has served as a member of the Executive Committee of our executive officers since 1998. Before joining us, Mr. Andrews was a partner at Wilke, Fleury, Hoffelt, Gould & Birney of Sacramento, California from 1984 through 1997, where he chaired that firm's health care and employment law groups and represented us as outside counsel from 1994 through 1997. He earned a J.D. from Hastings College of the Law.

M. Martha Bernadett, M.D. has served as Executive Vice President, Development since 2002. From 1992-1994 she worked as a staff physician in family practice, from 1994-1996 she served as Associate Medical Director, from 1996-1999 she served as Vice President responsible for provider contracting and relations, network development, provider information, process improvement, credentialing and facility site review. Since 1999 she has served as Vice President and General Manager of the staff model operations of Molina Healthcare of California. Dr. Bernadett currently serves on the California Health Manpower Policy Commission and is the Principal Investigator on a grant from The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation to improve healthcare access for Latinos. She earned an M.D. from the University of California, Irvine and an M.B.A. from Pepperdine University. Dr. Bernadett is the sister of J. Mario Molina, M.D. and John C. Molina.

Harvey A. Fein has served as our Vice President, Financial Affairs, since 1995. Mr. Fein was Director of Corporate Finance at Blue Cross of California —WellPoint Health Networks, Inc. from 1990 to 1994. He earned an M.B.A. from the University of Wisconsin.

Joseph W. White, CPA has served as our Vice President, Accounting since June 2003. Prior to joining us, Mr. White served as the Chief Financial Officer and Controller of Maxicare Health Plans, Inc. since 2001. He was Maxicare's Director of Financial Accounting and Reporting from 1995 to 2000 and held various financial positions with Maxicare since 1987. Mr. White earned an M.B.A. from the University of Virginia. Mr. White is a certified public accountant

Richard A. Helmer, M.D. has served as our Vice President and Chief Medical Director since 2000. Dr. Helmer was an independent consultant from 1998 to 2000. He served as a medical director with FHP, Inc. from 1994 to 1998, and as a medical director for TakeCare, Inc. (the predecessor to FHP, Inc.) from 1992 to 1994.

David W. Erickson has served as our Vice President, Information Services and our Chief Information Officer since 1999. Prior to joining us, Mr. Erickson served as the Vice President and Chief Information Officer for United Health Care from 1997 to 1999, where he was responsible for information services for eight western states that cared for 3.5 million members.

Ronna Romney has served as a director since 1999 and also has served as a director of our Michigan health plan since 1999. She has served as a director for Park-Ohio Holding Corporation, a publicly traded logistics company, from 1999 to the present. Ms. Romney was a candidate for the United States Senate in 1996. She has published two books. From 1989 to 1993 she served as Chairperson of the President's Commission on White House Fellowships. From 1984 to 1992, Ms. Romney served as the Republican National Committeewoman for the state of Michigan, and from 1982 to 1985, she served as Commissioner of the Presidents' National Advisory Council on Adult Education.

Ronald Lossett, CPA, D.B.A. has served as a director since 2002. Mr. Lossett has served as a director of our California health plan since 1997. He was Chairman of the Board of Pacific Physician Services, Inc. and Chief Executive Officer prior to its merger with MedPartners, Inc. in 1996. Mr. Lossett is a certified public accountant.

Charles Z. Fedak, CPA has served as a director since 2002. Mr. Fedak founded Charles Z. Fedak & Co., Certified Public Accountants, in 1981. He was previously employed by KPMG Peat Marwick (formerly KPMG Main Hurdman) from 1975 to 1980. Mr. Fedak is a certified public accountant.

Carl D. Covitz has served as a director since February 2003. Mr. Covitz is the owner and president of Landmark Capital, Inc., a national real estate development and investment company. From 1990 to 1993, he served as the Secretary of Business, Transportation and Housing of the State of California. From 1987 to 1989 Mr. Covitz served as Deputy Secretary of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. He is a director of Arden Realty Inc., a publicly-traded real estate investment trust. Mr. Covitz is the past Chairman of the Board of the Federal Home Loan Bank of San Francisco. He earned an M.B.A. from the Columbia University Graduate School of Business.

Sally K. Richardson has served as our director since May 2003. Since 1999, Ms. Richardson has served as the Executive Director of the Institute for Health Policy Research and as Associate Vice President for the Health Services Center of West Virginia University. From 1997 to 1999, she served as the Director of the Center for Medicaid and State Operations, Health Care Financing Administration, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

Ms. Richardson served as a member of the White House Health Care Reform Task Force in 1993. She currently serves on the National Advisory Committee on Rural Health, U.S. Department of Health and Human Resources, and the Policy Council, National Office of March of Dimes.

Board of Directors

We have an eight member board of directors, five of whom are independent directors.

Board Committees

We have established an audit committee, a compensation committee and a corporate governance and nominating committee, each composed entirely of independent directors. The audit committee reviews our internal accounting procedures and reports to the board of directors with respect to other auditing and accounting matters, including the selection of our independent auditors, the scope of annual audits, fees and the performance of our independent auditors. The audit committee consists of Charles Z. Fedak, Carl D. Covitz and Ronald Lossett, the chair of the committee. The compensation committee reviews and recommends to the board of directors the salaries, benefits and stock option grants for our executive officers. The compensation committee also administers our stock option and other employee benefit plans. The compensation committee consists of Ms. Romney, Mr. Lossett and Mr. Fedak, the chair of the committee. The corporate governance and nominating committee develops and oversees corporate governance processes and nominates candidates for election to the board of directors. The corporate governance and nominating committee consists of Mr. Lossett, Mr. Fedak and Ms. Romney, the chair of the committee.

Classes of Directors

We have approved a provision in our certificate of incorporation that will divide our board of directors into three classes effective upon the completion of this offering. Mr. Lossett, Dr. Goldstein and Mr. Covitz will serve as Class I directors, whose terms expire at the 2003 annual meeting of stockholders. Mr. Molina, Mr. Fedak and Ms. Richardson will serve as Class II directors, whose terms expire at the 2004 annual meeting of stockholders. Dr. Molina and Ms. Romney will serve as Class III directors, whose terms expire at the 2005 annual meeting of stockholders. At each of our annual stockholders' meetings, the successors to the directors whose terms will then expire will be elected to serve until the third annual stockholders' meeting after their election. Any additional directorships resulting from an increase in the number of directors will be distributed among the three classes so that, as nearly as possible, each class will consist of one-third of the directors. These provisions, when taken in conjunction with other provisions of our certificate of incorporation authorizing the board of directors to fill vacant directorships, may delay a stockholder from removing incumbent directors and simultaneously gaining control of the board of directors by filling the vacancies with its own nominees.

Agreements with Employees

We have entered into employment agreements with our Chief Executive Officer, J. Mario Molina, M.D., our Executive Vice President, Financial Affairs, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, John C. Molina, J.D., our Executive Vice President, Legal Affairs, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary, Mark L. Andrews, our Executive Vice President, Health Plan Operations, George S. Goldstein, Ph.D., and our Executive Vice President, Development, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D.

The agreements each have an initial term with automatic one year extensions. The agreement with Dr. Molina has an initial term of three years which began on January 1, 2002, a base annual salary of \$500,000 and a discretionary annual bonus of up to the lesser of \$500,000 or 1% of our earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization for such year. The agreement with John C. Molina has an initial term of two years which began on January 1, 2002, a base annual salary of \$400,000 and a discretionary annual bonus of up to 50% of his base annual salary. The agreement with Mark L. Andrews has an initial term of three years which began on December 1, 2001, a base annual salary of \$323,400 and a discretionary annual bonus of up to 40% of his base annual salary. The agreement with Dr. Goldstein has an initial term of three years which began on December 1, 2001, a base annual salary of \$358,400 and a discretionary bonus of up to 45% of his base annual salary. The agreement with Dr. Bernadett has an initial term of one year which began on January 1, 2002, a base annual salary of \$300,000 and a discretionary bonus of up to 33% of her base annual salary.

These agreements provide for their continued employment for a period of two years following the occurrence of a change of control (as defined below) of our ownership. Under these agreements, each executive's terms and conditions of employment, including his rate of base salary, bonus opportunity, benefits and his title, position, duties and responsibilities, are not to be modified in a manner adverse to the executive following the change of control. If an eligible executive's employment is terminated by us without cause (as defined below) or is terminated by the executive for good reason (as defined below) within two years of a change of control, we will provide the executive with two times the executive's annual base salary and target bonus for the year of termination, full vesting of Section 401(k) employer contributions and stock options, and continued retirement, deferred compensation, health and welfare benefits for the earlier of three years or the date the executive receives substantially similar benefits from another employer. Additionally, if the executive's employment is terminated by us without cause or the executive resigns for good reason before a change of control, the executive will be entitled to receive one year's base salary, the target bonus for the year of the employment termination, full vesting of Section 401(k) employer contributions and stock options and continued retirement, deferred compensation, health and welfare benefits for the earlier of eighteen months or the date the executive receives substantially similar benefits from another employer. Payment of severance benefits is contingent upon the executive signing a release agreement waiving claims against us.

The agreements also ensure that an executive who receives severance benefits—whether or not in connection with a change in control—will also receive various benefits and payments otherwise earned by or owing to the executive for his prior service. Such an executive will receive a pro-rata target bonus for the year of his employment termination and payment of all accrued benefit obligations. We will also make additional payments to any eligible executive who incurs any excise taxes pursuant to the golden parachute provisions of the Internal Revenue Code in respect of the benefits and other payments provided under the agreement or otherwise on account of the change of control. The additional payments will be in an amount such that, after taking into account all applicable federal, state and local taxes applicable to such additional payments, the executive is able to retain from such additional payments an amount equal to the excise taxes that are imposed without regard to these additional payments.

A change of control generally means a merger or other change in corporate structure after which the majority of our stockholders are no longer stockholders, a sale of substantially all of our assets or our approved dissolution or liquidation. Cause is generally defined as the occurrence of one or more acts of unlawful actions involving moral turpitude or gross negligence or willful failure to perform duties or intentional breach of obligations under the employment. Good reason generally means the occurrence of one or more events that have an adverse effect on the executive's terms and conditions of employment, including any reduction in the executive's base salary, a material reduction of the executive's benefits or substantial diminution of the executive's incentive awards or fringe benefits, a material adverse change in the executive's position, duties, reporting relationship, responsibilities or status with us, the relocation of the executive's principal place of employment to a location more than 50 miles away from his prior place of employment or an uncured breach of the employment agreement. However, no reduction of salary or benefits will be good reason if the reduction applies to all executives proportionately.

The agreements with Dr. Molina, Mr. Molina, Mr. Andrews and Dr. Goldstein provide for each executive's right to require us to repurchase all shares of common stock acquired by such executive pursuant to the exercise of stock options upon their termination by us without cause or upon such executive terminating his employment agreement (i.e., a put right). These put rights are not exercisable for six months after the exercise of the stock options and expire upon the closing of this offering.

On November 7, 2002, we agreed to acquire fully vested stock options to purchase 640,000 shares and a related put option held by Dr. Goldstein. The put option permitted Dr. Goldstein to require us to purchase the 640,000 shares of stock underlying his options at their fair market value based on a methodology set forth in a previous employment agreement. These options were settled through a cash payment of \$7,660,000 determined based on the negotiated fair value per share in excess of the exercise price of the 640,000 shares as if the options were exercised and the shares repurchased. The cash settlement resulted in a 2002 fourth quarter compensation charge of \$6,880,000.

On November 7, 2002, we agreed to acquire fully vested stock options to purchase 95,200 shares held by Mr. Andrews through a cash payment of \$1,023,400. The cash payment was determined based on the negotiated fair value per share in excess of the exercise price of the 95,200 shares as if the options were exercised and the shares repurchased. The cash settlement resulted in a 2002 fourth quarter compensation charge of \$915,500.

Except as discussed above, there are no other equity instruments issued by us whereby holders have a put right to require us to repurchase their shares at their election. In addition, we do not anticipate additional purchases of vested options or shares from other holders except for shares to be purchased by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan or, alternatively, by us in a redemption.

Compensation of Directors

We pay each non-employee director an annual retainer of \$35,000. We also pay an additional annual retainer of \$7,500 to the chair of the audit committee, \$5,000 to each audit committee member and \$2,500 to each of the chairs of the other committees. We pay each non-employee director \$1,200 for each board and committee meeting attended in person; provided, however, audit committee members receive \$2,400 for each audit committee meeting. Non-employee directors receive \$600 for participation in telephonic meetings. Each non-employee director shall receive annually an option to purchase 4,000 shares of common stock, vested immediately, with an exercise price equal to fair market value at the time of grant. In addition, each non-employee director shall receive an option to purchase 10,000 shares of common stock, vesting over three years, with an exercise price equal to fair market value at the time of grant. We also pay certain expenses incurred by the directors.

We may, in our discretion, grant additional stock options and other equity awards to our non-employee directors from time to time under the 2002 Equity Incentive Plan, which is summarized below. The board may also decide to have automatic annual option grants under the 2002 Equity Incentive Plan.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

No member of our compensation committee serves as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers serving as a member of our board of directors or compensation committee.

Executive Compensation

The following summary compensation table sets forth information concerning compensation earned in fiscal years 2002 and 2001 by individuals who served as our Chief Executive Officer and the remaining four most highly compensated executive officers as of December 31, 2002 and 2001. We refer to these executives collectively as our named executive officers.

			Annual Compensati	on	Long-Term Compensation Awards			
Name And Principal Position		Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$)	Other Annual Compensation (\$) (1)	Securities Underlying Options (#) (2)	Securities Underlying Options (\$) (3)	All Other Compensation (\$) (4)	
J. Mario Molina, M.D.	2002	\$567,308	\$500,000	\$ 4,200		\$ —	\$ 7,430(5)	
Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman	2001	400,000	250,000	7,200	_	_	7,100(5)	
John C. Molina, J.D.	2002	453,846	278,592	4,200	_	_	7,013(6)	
Executive Vice President, Financial Affairs, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Director	2001	250,272	175,000	7,200	_	_	7,013(6)	
George S. Goldstein, Ph.D.	2002	406,646	160,973	8,450	_	_	9,176(7)	
Executive Vice President, Health Plan Operations and Director	2001	327,691	116,969	7,300	160,000	1,206,240	8,647(7)	
Mark L. Andrews, Esq.	2002	362,169	129,336	4,550	_	_	7,277(8)	
Executive Vice President, Legal Affairs, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary	2001	287,290	80,400	7,250	72,000	542,808	7,037(8)	
Richard A. Helmer, M.D.	2002	284,677	66,723	7,500	_	_	7,373(9)	
Vice President and Chief Medical Officer	2001	286,788	4,943	7,200	57,120	430,628	7,494(9)	

- (1) Auto allowances
- (2) Options granted to each named executive officer during 2002 and 2002 to purchase the Company's common shares.
- (3) Estimated fair value of the options on the date of grant.
- (4) All other compensation includes employer matching contributions under the Company's 401(k) plan and the portion of premiums on life insurance benefits in excess of \$50,000.
- (5) 401(k) contributions of \$6,800 in 2002 and 2001 and insurance premiums of \$630 and \$300 in 2002 and 2001, respectively.
- (6) 401(k) contributions of \$6,800 in 2002 and 2001 and insurance premiums of \$213 in 2001 and 2002.
- (7) 401(k) contributions of \$6,800 in 2002 and 2001 and insurance premiums of \$2,376 and \$1,847 in 2002 and 2001, respectively.
- (8) 401(k) contributions of \$6,800 in 2002 and 2001 and insurance premiums of \$477 and \$237 in 2002 and 2001, respectively.
- (9) 401(k) contributions of \$6,800 in 2002 and 2001 and insurance premiums of \$573 and \$694 in 2002 and 2001, respectively.

Option Grants In Last Fiscal Year. We did not grant any stock options during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002 to our named executive officers.

Year-End Option Exercise and Option Value Table. The following table sets forth information concerning the number and value of unexercised options to purchase common stock held by the named executive officers. There was no public trading market for our common stock as of December 31, 2002. Accordingly, the values of the unexercised in-the-money options have been calculated on the basis of the estimated fair market value at December 31, 2002 of \$16.98 per share, as determined by our board of directors, based on comparable market values of similar companies and discounted cash flows valuation techniques. The vesting of options indicated as unexercisable in the following table accelerate upon the closing of this offering.

Aggregated Option Exercises in Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2002 And Fiscal Year-End Option Values

Value of Unexercised

	Number of Shares Acquired		Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options at Fiscal Year-End			Options	Jnexercised -Money at Fiscal -End	l		Options Year Using Ini Offering	e-Money s at Fiscal r-End itial Publ g price of per share	ic
Name	in Exercise	Value Realized	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Exer	Exercisable Unexercisable		Exer	cisable	Une	xercisable	
												
J. Mario Molina, M.D.	_	\$ —	_	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_
John C. Molina, J.D.	_	_	_	_		_		_		_		_
George S. Goldstein, PhD.	_	_	80,000	80,000	9	98,000	99	98,000	1,00	00,000	1,	000,000
Mark L. Andrews, Esq.	_	_	128,800	48,000	1,8	68,780	59	98,800	1,8	72,000	- 1	600,000
Richard A. Helmer, M.D.	_	_	<u> </u>	57,120	ĺ	_	7	12,572	ĺ	_	1	714,000

STOCK PLANS

2002 Equity Incentive Plan

The 2002 Equity Incentive Plan permits us to grant incentive stock options (within the meaning of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code), non-qualified stock options, restricted stock, performance shares and stock bonus awards to our officers, employees, directors, consultants, advisors and other service providers effective as of the offering date. The Equity Incentive Plan currently allows for the issuance of 1,600,000 shares of common stock, with a maximum of 600,000 of those shares eligible for issuance as restricted stock, performance shares and stock bonus awards. Beginning the January 1 after the effectiveness of the offering and upon each January 1st thereafter, the number of shares issuable under the Equity Incentive Plan will automatically increase by the lesser of 400,000 shares or 2% of our issued and outstanding capital stock on a fully-diluted basis, unless our board of directors otherwise determines to provide a smaller increase. Any shares reserved for issuance under the Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan for Molina Healthcare, Inc. (as described below) that are not needed for outstanding options granted under that plan will be included in the shares reserved for the 2002 Equity Incentive Plan.

Our compensation committee administers the Equity Incentive Plan. Subject to the provisions of the Equity Incentive Plan, the compensation committee may select the individuals eligible to receive awards, determine the terms and conditions of the awards granted (including the number of shares or options to be awarded and the purchase price or exercise price, as the case may be), accelerate the vesting schedule of any award and generally administer and interpret the plan.

We intend to comply with the deductibility restrictions under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Stock option grants to our named executive officers after the end of the so-called reliance period for transition to public company status under United States Treasury regulations will have an exercise price at least equal to our common stock's then fair market value, and the number of shares that may be subject to equity awards made during any one calendar year to a named executive officer shall not exceed 600,000.

Options are typically subject to vesting schedules, terminate ten years from the date of grant (five years in the case of incentive stock options granted to employees holding 10% or more of the voting power of Molina Healthcare, Inc., including any subsidiary corporations) and may be exercised for specified periods after the grantee terminates employment or other service relationship with us. The vesting date and service requirements of each award are determined by the compensation committee. The compensation committee may place additional conditions on equity awards such as the achievement of performance goals or objectives in a grant document.

Upon the exercise of options, the option exercise price must be paid in full either (i) in cash or by certified or bank check or other instrument acceptable to the compensation committee, or (ii) so long as it would not result in a financial charge against our earnings, by delivery of shares of common stock owned by the optionee for at least six months with a fair market value equal to the option exercise price or by a broker-assisted cashless exercise.

Restricted stock and performance shares may not be sold, assigned, transferred or pledged except as specifically provided in the grant document. If a restricted stock or performance share award recipient terminates employment or other services relationship with us or other events specified in the grant document occur, we have the right to repurchase some or all of the shares of stock subject to the award at the exercise price of such stock.

In the event of a change in control, the stock option agreements may provide for immediate accelerated vesting of any unvested shares as if the employee continued employment for another twelve months with additional accelerated vesting of any remaining unvested shares upon termination of the optionholder's employment without cause or resignation by the optionholder for good reason within a year of the change in control. Notwithstanding the foregoing, we may require all outstanding awards to be exercised before the change

in control, terminate each outstanding award in exchange for a payment of cash and/or securities to the extent that such awards are vested, or terminate each outstanding award for no consideration to the extent that awards are unvested.

2000 Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan

Except for authorized grants of options to our non-employee directors to purchase shares of common stock, we have frozen any further grants of stock based compensation under the 2000 Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan. As of March 31, 2003, stock options to purchase a total of 814,360 shares at a weighted average exercise price of \$4.49 per share were outstanding under the Plan.

2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Our 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan was adopted by our board of directors and approved by our stockholders in July 2002. The 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan is intended to qualify under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code and is administered by our compensation committee.

Up to 600,000 shares of common stock may be issued under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan, none of which have been issued as of the effective date of this offering. Beginning the January 1 after the effectiveness of this offering and upon each January 1st, thereafter, the number of shares issuable under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan will automatically increase by the lesser of 1% or 6,000 shares of our issued and outstanding capital stock on a fully-diluted basis

The first offering under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan will begin on the effective date of this offering and end on December 31, 2003. Subsequent offerings will commence on each January 1 and July 1 thereafter and will have a duration of six months. Generally, all employees who are customarily employed for more than 20 hours per week as of the first day of the applicable offering period will be eligible to participate in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Any employee who first becomes eligible during an offering or is hired during an offering and otherwise meets the eligibility requirements will be eligible to participate in the offering on the first day of the offering period after the employee satisfies the eligibility requirements. An employee who owns or is deemed to own shares of stock representing in excess of 5% of the combined voting power of all classes of our stock (including the stock of any parent or subsidiary corporation) will not be eligible to participate in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

During each offering, an employee may purchase shares under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan by authorizing payroll deductions of up to 15% of his or her compensation during the offering period. Unless the employee has previously withdrawn from the offering, his or her accumulated payroll deductions will be used to purchase common stock on the last business day of each offering period at a price equal to 85% of the fair market value of the common stock on the first day of the offering period or, if later, the date on which the participant first begins participating in the offering or, or the last day of the offering period, whichever is lower. For purposes of the initial offering period, the fair market value of the common stock on the first day of the offering period will be the public offering price set forth on the cover page of the prospectus. Notwithstanding the foregoing, during the first purchase period of the first purchase period, all eligible employees will automatically be enrolled in the offering and will purchase shares of our common stock at the end of the first purchase period by making a lump sum cash payment equal to 10% of their compensation (unless an election is made, after the date of the initial offering period and prior to the end of the first purchase period, to commence payroll deduction or to withdraw from the Employee Stock Purchase Plan). Under applicable tax rules, an employee may purchase no more than \$25,000 worth of common stock in any calendar year.

In the event of a change in control, we will accelerate the purchase date of the then current purchase period to a date immediately prior to the change in control, unless the acquiring or successor corporation assumes or replaces the purchase rights outstanding under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan. In the event of a proposed dissolution or liquidation of the Company, the current offering period will terminate immediately prior to the

consummation of such event and we may either accelerate the purchase date of such purchase period to a date immediately prior to such event or return all accumulated payroll deductions to each participant, without interest.

401(k) Plan

We have established a 401(k) plan for our employees that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code. Eligible employees are permitted to contribute to the 401(k) plan through payroll deduction within statutory and plan limits. The Company matches up to the first 4% of compensation contributed by employees. If we establish our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, we intend to discontinue the Company matching benefit provided to our employees in the 401(k) plan.

Employee Stock Ownership Plan and Trust

If we decide not to redeem \$19.6 million of our shares from existing stockholders, we intend to establish an employee stock ownership plan, ESOP, that will be qualified under Section 4975(e)(7) of the Internal Revenue Code. The ESOP would be intended to enable eligible employees to acquire our common stock. The ESOP would be administered by an independent trustee. We would use the proceeds of this offering to loan the funds to the ESOP trustee for the purchase of approximately \$19.6 million of our common stock from two trusts, the remainder beneficiaries of which include directors and executive officers or their relatives. The terms of the proposed loan to the ESOP trustee and the sale of shares of our common stock by certain stockholders to the ESOP trustee, if any, are not yet finalized. The trusts and the ESOP trustee would conduct the ESOP transaction within ninety days after this offering at the then fair market value of the common stock. If the ESOP transaction is consummated, the shares held by the ESOP would be subject to the lock-up agreements entered into by the trusts prior to this offering.

Limitation of Liability of Directors and Indemnification of Directors and Officers

As permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL, our certificate of incorporation provides that our directors shall not be liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL as it now exists or as it may be amended. As of the date of this prospectus, the DGCL permits limitations of liability for a director's breach of fiduciary duty other than liability (i) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) under Section 174 of the DGCL, or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. Our bylaws provide that directors and officers shall be, and in the discretion of our board of directors, non-officer employees may be, indemnified by us to the fullest extent authorized by Delaware law, as it now exists or may in the future be amended, against all expenses and liabilities reasonably incurred in connection with service for or on our behalf. The bylaws also provide that the right of directors and officers to indemnification shall be a contract right and shall not be exclusive of any other right now possessed or hereafter acquired under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or otherwise. We also have directors' and officers' insurance against certain liabilities. This provision does not alter a director's liability under the federal securities laws or to parties other than the Company or our stockholders and does not affect the availability of equitable remedies, such as an injunction or rescission, for breach of fiduciary duty.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers or controlling persons as described above, we have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Indemnification Agreements

We have entered into an indemnification agreement with each of our directors, executive officers and certain key officers. The indemnification agreement provides that the director or officer will be indemnified to the fullest extent not prohibited by law for claims arising in such person's capacity as a director or officer no later than 30 days after written demand to us. The agreement further provides that in the event of a change of control, we would seek legal advice from a special independent counsel selected by the officer or director and approved by us, who has not performed services for either party for five years, to determine the extent to which the officer or director would be entitled to an indemnity under applicable law. Also, in the event of a change of control or a potential change of control we would, at the officer's or director's request, establish a trust in an amount equal to all reasonable expenses anticipated in connection with investigating, preparing for and defending any claim. We believe that these agreements are necessary to attract and retain skilled management with experience relevant to our industry.

Option Settlements

On November 7, 2002, we agreed to acquire fully vested stock options to purchase 640,000 shares and a related put option held by Dr. Goldstein through a cash payment of \$7,660,000. The cash payment was determined based on the negotiated fair value per share in excess of the exercise price of the 640,000 shares as if the options were exercised and the shares repurchased. The cash settlement resulted in a 2002 fourth quarter compensation charge of \$6,880,000.

On November 7, 2002, we agreed to acquire fully vested stock options to purchase 95,200 shares held by Mr. Andrews through a cash payment of \$1,023,400. The cash payment was determined based on the negotiated fair value per share in excess of the exercise price of the 95,200 shares as if the options were exercised and the shares repurchased. The cash settlement resulted in a 2002 fourth quarter compensation charge of \$915,500.

Loans

In 1996, we received a note receivable from the Molina Family Trust (of which Mary R. Molina, mother of J. Mario Molina, M.D. and John C. Molina, J.D., is the trustee and beneficiary) for the purchase of two medical buildings, which were subsequently leased to us (see Facility Leases below for discussion). The note receivable is secured by the two medical buildings and bears interest at 7% with monthly payments of \$2,295 due through September 30, 2026. The balance outstanding at December 31, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003 was \$321,000, \$316,000 and \$315,000, respectively. The Molina Family Trust is not a beneficial owner of our common stock. The remaining balance outstanding was repaid on May 30, 2003.

In 2001, we received a note receivable from the Molina Siblings Trust (of which John C. Molina, J.D. is the trustee and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, J.D., M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the beneficiaries) for the purchase of a medical building, which was subsequently leased to us (see Facility Leases below for discussion). The note receivable was repaid in December 2002. The Molina Siblings Trust is a 17.9% beneficial owner of our common stock.

In 2000, we extended a \$500,000 credit line to the Molina Siblings Trust. The balance outstanding, which bears interest at 7%, is due in 2010 and is secured by 86,189 shares of our common stock. The balance outstanding at December 31, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003 was \$392,000, \$388,000 and \$388,000, respectively. The remaining balance outstanding was repaid on May 30, 2003.

Facility Leases

The agreement to lease the two medical buildings from the Molina Family Trust was entered into in April 1995. These leases have five 5-year renewal options and the rates may change every five years based on the Consumer Price Index. Effective May 2001, we entered into a similar agreement with the Molina Siblings Trust for the lease of another medical clinic. The lease is for seven years with two 10-year renewal options and provides for fixed annual rate increases of 3% during the base term. Rental expense for these leases totaled \$108,000, \$295,000 and \$390,000 for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002, respectively, and \$100,000 for the quarter ended March 31, 2003. Rental rates under these leases are equal to the average of the rates of our leases with third parties as a means of approximating fair value. Future minimum lease payments are as follows: \$305,000 in the last nine months of 2003; \$414,000 in 2004; \$337,000 in 2005; \$318,000 in 2006; \$327,000 in 2007 and \$82,000 thereafter.

Services Contracts

We received architecture services from a firm in which Janet M. Watt, sister of J. Mario Molina, M.D. and John C. Molina, J.D., was formerly a partner through 2001. Ms. Watt is a 1.1% beneficial owner of our common stock. We also received technology services from Laurence B. Watt, husband of Janet M. Watt. Aggregate payments for these services during the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002 were \$18,000, \$130,000 and \$86,000, respectively. There were no services provided during the three months ended March 31, 2003. The contracts under which these services were provided have been terminated.

Split-Dollar Life Insurance

We are a party to Collateral Assignment Split-Dollar Insurance Agreements with the Molina Siblings Trust, the Trust. We agreed to make premium payments towards the life insurance policies held by the Trust on the life of Mary R. Molina, a former employee and director and a current stockholder, in exchange for services from Mrs. Molina when she served on our board of directors and was the director of our Child Health and Disability Prevention Department. The aggregate cash surrender value of the policies as of December 31, 2002 was \$1,237,306. We are not an insured under the policies, but are entitled to receive repayment of all premium advances from the Trust upon the earlier of Mrs. Molina's death or cancellation of the policies. Advances during December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002 were \$290,000, \$786,000 and \$653,000, respectively. Receivables at December 31, 2001 and 2002 were discounted based on Mrs. Molina's remaining actuarial life using discount rates commensurate with instruments of similar terms and risk characteristics (6% and 4%, for 2001 and 2002, respectively). Such receivables totaled \$878,000 and \$1,496,000 at December 31, 2001 and 2002, respectively, and are secured by the cash surrender values of the policies.

Redemption of Stock

In January and February 2003, we redeemed 1,201,174 shares of our common stock at \$16.98 per share from Janet M. Watt, Josephine M. Battiste, the Mary R. Molina Living Trust, the Mary Martha Molina Trust (1995), the Janet M. Watt Trust (1995) and the Josephine M. Molina Trust (1995). These stockholders held a combined interest of 40.0% prior to the redemption, which was reduced to 36.2%. The total cash payment of \$20,390,000 was made from available cash reserves. The remainder beneficiaries of the Mary R. Molina Living Trust are J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, J.D., M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste. We agreed to the redemptions in response to requests for prompt liquidity by certain stockholders.

Employee Stock Ownership Plan and Trust

We intend to enter into one of the two transactions described below within ninety days after this offering.

The trustee of our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, ESOP, may purchase an aggregate of approximately 1,152,941 shares of our common stock from a trust, of which John C. Molina is the trustee and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries, and a trust, of which J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries. The trusts hold a combined interest of 37.2% prior to this offering, which would be reduced to 27.8% after this offering. The trusts and ESOP trustee would enter into the ESOP transaction at the then fair market value of the common stock. The ESOP trustee would further reduce the combined interest of the trusts to approximately 23.2% assuming a then fair market value of \$17.00 per share. The ESOP trustee would borrow the total cash payment of approximately \$19.6 million from us from the proceeds of this offering on terms yet to be finalized. The ESOP would be intended to enable eligible employees to acquire shares of our common stock. If the ESOP transaction is consummated, the shares held by the ESOP would be subject to the lock-up agreements entered into by the trusts prior to this offering.

In the alternative, we may redeem approximately \$19.6 million of our common stock from the trusts at the then fair market value of the common stock. If we elect to redeem the shares, we would establish an employee benefit plan enabling our employees to acquire a currently undetermined number of shares of our common stock.

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of June 5, 2003 by:

- each person, entity or group known by us to own beneficially more than 5% of our outstanding common stock,
- each of our named executive officers and directors, and
- all of our executive officers and directors as a group.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC. These rules generally attribute beneficial ownership of securities to persons who possess sole or shared voting power or investment power with respect to those securities and include shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options or warrants that are immediately exercisable or exercisable within 60 days. Shares of common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days are deemed outstanding for computing the percentage of the person holding these options but are not deemed outstanding for computing the percentage of any other person. Unless otherwise indicated, the persons or entities identified in this table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them, subject to applicable community property laws. Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each of the named individuals is c/o Molina Healthcare, Inc., One Golden Shore Drive, Long Beach, California 90802.

Percentage ownership calculations are based on 18,798,826 shares outstanding as of June 5, 2003, which reflects the effect of the forty-for-one stock split as a result of the exchange in the reincorporation merger which occurred on June 26, 2003, but excludes the effect of the proposed purchase of shares by the contemplated employee stock ownership plan or, alternatively, by us in a redemption within ninety days after this offering.

To the extent that any shares are issued on exercise of options, warrants or other rights to acquire shares of our capital stock that are presently outstanding or granted in the future, there will be further dilution to new public investors. The following table does not reflect the exercise of the overallotment option.

	Prior to the	Offering	After the Offering			
Name	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned(1)	Percentage of Outstanding Shares	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned	Percentage of Outstanding Shares(2)		
J. Mario Molina, M.D. (3)	661,021	3.5%	661,021	2.7%		
John C. Molina, J.D. (4)	6,630,862	35.3%	6,630,862	26.7%		
William Dentino (5)	10,700,946	56.9%	10,700,946	43.2%		
Curtis Pedersen (6)	9,719,370	51.7%	9,719,370	39.2%		
Mary R. Molina Living Trust (7)	6,072,301	32.3%	6,072,301	24.5%		
Molina Marital Trust (8)	3,647,069	19.4%	3,647,069	14.7%		
Molina Siblings Trust (9)	3,356,000	17.9%	3,356,000	13.5%		
MRM GRAT 301/2 (10)	912,806	4.9%	912,806	3.7%		
MRM GRAT 301/3 (11)	1,056,678	5.6%	1,056,678	4.3%		
George S. Goldstein, Ph.D. (12)	80,000	*	160,000	*		
Mark L. Andrews, Esq. (13)	128,800	*	176,800	*		
Richard A. Helmer, M.D. (14)	19,040	*	57,120	*		
Ronna Romney (15)	4,000	*	14,000	*		
Ronald Lossett, CPA, D.B.A. (16)	4,000	*	14,000	*		
Charles Z. Fedak, CPA (17)	4,000	*	14,000	*		
Carl D. Covitz (18)	4,000	*	14,000	*		
Sally K. Richardson (19)	4,000	*	14,000	*		
All executive officers and directors as a group						
(10 persons) (20)	8,185,329	43.0%	8,363,329	33.2%		

^{*} Denotes less than 1%.

- (1) As required by SEC regulation, the number of shares shown as beneficially owned includes shares which could be purchased within 60 days after June 5, 2003.
- (2) Percentage ownership calculations after the offering are based on 24,798,826 shares outstanding after the offering.
- (3) Includes 486,340 shares owned by J. Mario Molina, M.D.; 160,000 shares owned by the Molina Family Partnership, L.P., of which Dr. Molina is the general partner with sole voting and investment power; and 14,681 shares owned by Dr. Molina and Therese A. Molina as community property as to which Dr. Molina has shared voting and investment power. Dr. Molina is a Director and our President and Chief Executive Officer.
- Includes 426,676 shares owned by John C. Molina; 11,881 shares owned by Mr. Molina and Michelle A. Molina as community property as to which Mr. Molina has shared voting and investment power: 192,303 shares owned by the John C. Molina Trust (1995), of which Mr. Molina and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared investment power and Mr. Molina is the beneficiary, and as to which Mr. Molina has sole voting power pursuant to a proxy; 62,933 shares owned by the Molina Children's Trust for John C. Molina (1997), of which Mr. Molina and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power and Mr. Molina is the beneficiary; 3,356,000 shares owned by the Molina Siblings Trust, of which Mr. Molina is the trustee with sole voting and investment power and J. Mario Molina, M.D., M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Josephine M. Battiste, Janet M. Watt and Mr. Molina are the beneficiaries; 912,806 shares owned by the MRM GRAT 301/2, of which Mr. Molina is the trustee with sole voting and investment power, Mary R. Molina, our former director and the mother of J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina and M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; 1,056,678 shares owned by the MRM GRAT 301/3, of which Mr. Molina is the trustee with sole voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; 323,058 shares owned by the MRM GRAT 502/2, of which Mr. Molina is the trustee with sole voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; 238,133 shares owned by the MRM GRAT 303/2, of which Mr. Molina is the trustee with sole voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; and 50,394 shares owned by the M/T Molina Children's Education Trust, of which Mr. Molina is the trustee with sole voting and investment power and J. Mario Molina, M.D.'s children are the beneficiaries. Mr. Molina is a Director and our Executive Vice President, Financial Affairs, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer.
- Includes 6,072,301 shares owned by the Mary R. Molina Living Trust, of which Mr. Dentino and Curtis Pedersen are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; 3,647,069 shares owned by the Molina Marital Trust, of which Mr. Dentino and Mr. Pedersen are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; 192,303 shares owned by the John C. Molina Trust (1995), of which Mr. Molina and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared investment power and Mr. Molina is the beneficiary, and as to which Mr. Molina has sole voting power pursuant to a proxy; 237,303 shares owned by the Janet M. Watt Trust (1995), of which Ms. Watt and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared investment power and Ms. Watt is the beneficiary, as to which Ms. Battiste and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared investment power and Ms. Battiste is the beneficiary, as to which Ms. Battiste has sole voting power pursuant to a proxy; 62,933 shares owned by the Molina Children's Trust for John C. Molina (1997), of which Mr. Molina and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power and Mr. Molina is the beneficiary; 125,867 shares owned by the Molina Children's Trust for Janet M. Watt (1997), of which Mr. Dentino and Janet M. Watt are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power and Ms. Watt is the beneficiary; and 125,867 shares owned by the Molina Children's Trust for Janet M. Watt (1997), of which Mr. Dentino and Janet M. Watt are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power and Ms. Watt is the beneficiary; and 125,867 shares owned by the Molina Children's Trust

- for Josephine M. Molina (1997), of which Mr. Dentino and Josephine M. Battiste are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power and Ms. Battiste is the beneficiary. Mr. Dentino is counsel to Mrs. Molina and has provided legal services to various Molina family members and entities in which they have interests. His address is 555 Capitol Mall, Suite 1500, Sacramento, California 95814.
- (6) Includes 6,072,301 shares owned by the Mary R. Molina Living Trust, of which Mr. Pedersen and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries; and 3,647,069 shares owned by the Molina Marital Trust, of which Mr. Pedersen and Mr. Dentino are co-trustees with shared voting and investment power, Mrs. Molina is the income beneficiary and J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Janet M. Watt and Josephine M. Battiste are the remainder beneficiaries. Mr. Pedersen is the uncle of J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, J.D. and M. Martha Bernadett, M.D.
- (7) Beneficial ownership is described in footnotes 4 and 5.
- (8) Beneficial ownership is described in footnotes 4 and 5.
- (9) Beneficial ownership is described in footnote 3.
- (10) Beneficial ownership is described in footnote 3.
- (11) Beneficial ownership is described in footnote 3.
- (12) Includes 80,000 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Dr. Goldstein is our Director and Executive Vice President, Health Plan Operations.
- (13) Includes 128,800 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Mr. Andrews is our Executive Vice President, Legal Affairs, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary.
- (14) Includes 19,040 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Dr. Helmer is our Vice President and Chief Medical Officer.
- (15) Includes 4,000 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Ms. Romney is our director.
- (16) Includes 4,000 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Mr. Lossett is our director.
- (17) Includes 4,000 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Mr. Fedak is our director.
- (18) Includes 4,000 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Mr. Covitz is our director.
- (19) Includes 4,000 shares which may be purchased pursuant to options. The after offering number of shares includes shares granted pursuant to options that accelerate upon the closing of this offering. Ms. Richardson is our director.
- (20) Includes all shares beneficially owned or which may be purchased by J. Mario Molina, M.D., John C. Molina, J.D., George S. Goldstein, Ph.D., Mark L. Andrews, Esq., M. Martha Bernadett, M.D., Ronna Romney, Ronald Lossett, CPA, D.B.A., Charles Z. Fedak, CPA, Carl D. Covitz, and Sally K. Richardson.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

We are authorized to issue 80,000,000 shares of common stock and 20,000,000 shares of preferred stock. Shares of each class have a par value of \$0.001 per share. The following description summarizes information about our capital stock. You can obtain more comprehensive information about our capital stock by consulting our bylaws and certificate of incorporation, as well as the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Common Stock

As of March 31, 2003, our charter provided for one series of common stock, of which 469,971 shares were issued and outstanding and held of record by 46 shareholders. Each share of common stock was exchanged for 40 shares of common stock upon our reincorporation in Delaware on June 26, 2003. Fractional shares were rounded to the nearest whole share.

Each share of our common stock entitles the holder to one vote on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, including the election of directors. Subject to any preference rights of holders of preferred stock, the holders of common stock are entitled to receive dividends, if any, declared from time to time by the directors out of legally available funds. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after the payment of liabilities, subject to any rights of holders of preferred stock to prior distribution.

The common stock has no preemptive or conversion rights or other subscription rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. All outstanding shares of common stock are fully paid and nonassessable and the shares of common stock to be issued on completion of this offering will be fully paid and nonassessable.

Preferred Stock

The board of directors has the authority, without action by the stockholders, to designate and issue preferred stock and to designate the rights, preferences and privileges of each series of preferred stock, which may be greater than the rights attached to the common stock. It is not possible to state the actual effect of the issuance of any shares of preferred stock on the rights of holders of common stock until the board of directors determines the specific rights attached to that preferred stock. The effects of issuing preferred stock could include one or more of the following:

- restricting dividends on the common stock,
- diluting the voting power of the common stock,
- impairing the liquidation rights of the common stock, or
- delaying or preventing a change of control of our company.

There are currently no shares of preferred stock outstanding.

There are currently no warrants outstanding.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Certain Provisions of Delaware Law and Molina's Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

We are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a public Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with an "interested stockholder" for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person became

an interested stockholder, unless the business combination is approved in a prescribed manner. A "business combination" includes mergers, asset sales or other transactions resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An "interested stockholder" is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns (or within three years, did own) 15.0% or more of the corporation's outstanding voting stock. The statute could delay, defer or prevent a change of control of our company.

Some provisions of our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, may be deemed to have an anti-takeover effect and may delay or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt that a stockholder might consider in one's best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares held by stockholders.

In connection with our reincorporation in Delaware, we increased the number of shares of common stock authorized for issuance to 80,000,000. The issuance of additional shares of common stock could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change of control, even if such change in control would be beneficial to our stockholders.

The terms of certain provisions of our certificate of incorporation and bylaws may have the effect of discouraging a change in control. Such provisions include the requirement that all stockholder action must be effected at a duly-called annual meeting or special meeting of the stockholders and the requirement that stockholders follow an advance notification procedure for stockholder business to be considered at any annual meeting of the stockholders.

Classified Board of Directors

Our board of directors is divided into three classes of directors serving staggered three-year terms. As a result, approximately one-third of the board of directors is elected each year. These provisions, when coupled with the provision of our certificate of incorporation authorizing the board of directors to fill vacant directorships or increase the size of the board of directors, may deter a stockholder from removing incumbent directors and simultaneously gaining control of the board of directors by filling the vacancies created by such removal with its own nominees.

Cumulative Voting

Under cumulative voting, a minority stockholder holding a sufficient percentage of a class of shares may be able to ensure the election of one or more directors. Our certificate of incorporation expressly denies stockholders the right to cumulative voting in the election of directors.

Advance Notice Requirements for Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations

Our bylaws provide that stockholders seeking to bring business before an annual meeting of stockholders, or to nominate candidates for election as directors at an annual meeting of stockholders, must provide timely notice in writing. To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at our principal executive offices not less than 90 days prior to the anniversary date of the immediately preceding annual meeting of stockholders. However, in the event that the annual meeting is called for a date that is not within 30 days before or after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder in order to be timely must be received not later than the close of business on the 10th day following the date on which notice of the date of the annual meeting was mailed to stockholders or made public, whichever first occurs. Our bylaws also specify requirements as to the form and content of a stockholder's notice. These provisions may preclude, delay or discourage stockholders from bringing matters before an annual meeting of stockholders or from making nominations for directors at an annual meeting of stockholders.

Stockholder Action; Special Meeting of Stockholders

Our certificate of incorporation eliminates the ability of stockholders to act by written consent. It further provides that special meetings of our stockholders may be called only by our Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President, a majority of our directors or committee of the board of directors specifically designated to call special meetings of stockholders. These provisions may limit the ability of stockholders to remove current management or approve transactions that stockholders may deem to be in their best interests and, therefore, could adversely affect the price of our common stock.

Authorized but Unissued Shares

Our authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock will be available for future issuance without stockholder approval. These additional shares may be utilized for a variety of corporate purposes, including future public offerings to raise additional capital, corporate acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock could render more difficult or discourage an attempt to effect a change in our control or change in our management by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or otherwise.

Charter Amendments

Delaware law provides generally that the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares entitled to vote on any matter is required to amend a corporation's certificate of incorporation or bylaws, unless either a corporation's certificate of incorporation or bylaws require a greater percentage.

Transfer Agent Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

Listing

The New York Stock Exchange has authorized the listing of our common stock under the symbol "MOH."

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock, and we cannot predict the effect, if any, that market sales of shares or the availability of any shares for sale will have on the market price of the common stock prevailing from time to time. Sales of substantial amounts of common stock (including shares issued on the exercise of outstanding options and warrants), or the perception that such sales could occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock and our ability to raise capital through a future sale of our securities.

After this offering, 24,798,826 shares of common stock will be outstanding, assuming the issuance of an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of common stock in this offering and excluding the use of proceeds to finance the purchase of 1,152,941 shares of common stock by our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, or alternatively by us in a redemption, from certain existing stockholders. The number of shares outstanding after this offering is based on the number of shares outstanding as of March 31, 2003 and assumes no exercise of outstanding options. The 6,000,000 shares sold in this offering will be freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act.

The remaining 18,798,826 shares of common stock held by existing stockholders are restricted shares and are subject to the contractual restrictions described below. Restricted shares may be sold in the public market only if registered or if they qualify for an exception from registration under Rules 144 or 701 promulgated under the Securities Act, which are summarized below. All of these restricted shares will be available for resale in the public market in reliance on Rule 144 immediately following this offering and will be subject to lock-up agreements described below.

Sales of Restricted Shares and Shares Held by Our Affiliates

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, an affiliate of the Company or a person, or persons whose shares are aggregated, who has beneficially owned restricted securities for at least one year, including the holding period of any prior owner except an affiliate of the Company, would be entitled to sell within any three month period a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of 1% of our then outstanding shares of common stock or the average weekly trading volume of our common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the four calendar weeks preceding such sale. Sales under Rule 144 are also subject to certain manner of sale provisions, notice requirements and the availability of current public information about the Company. Any person, or persons whose shares are aggregated, who is not deemed to have been an affiliate of the Company at any time during the 90 days preceding a sale, and who has beneficially owned shares for at least two years including any period of ownership of preceding non-affiliated holders, would be entitled to sell such shares under Rule 144(k) without regard to the volume limitations, manner of sale provisions, public information requirements or notice requirements.

Subject to certain limitations on the aggregate offering price of a transaction and other conditions, Rule 701 may be relied upon with respect to the resale of securities originally purchased from the Company by its employees, directors, officers, consultants or advisors prior to the date the issuer becomes subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act. To be eligible for resale under Rule 701, shares must have been issued in connection with written compensatory benefit plans or written contracts relating to the compensation of such persons. In addition, the SEC has indicated that Rule 701 will apply to typical stock options granted by an issuer before it becomes subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, along with the shares acquired upon exercise of such options, including exercises after the date of this offering. Securities issued in reliance on Rule 701 are restricted securities and, subject to the contractual restrictions described above, beginning 90 days after the date of this prospectus, may be sold by persons other than affiliates, subject only to the manner of sale provisions of Rule 144, and by affiliates, under Rule 144 without compliance with its one-year minimum holding period.

We have reserved an aggregate of 1,600,000 shares of common stock for issuance pursuant to our 2002 Equity Incentive Plan and options to purchase approximately 814,360 shares are outstanding at March 31, 2003 under the frozen Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan. We have also reserved an aggregate of 600,000 shares of common stock for issuance under our 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

As soon as practicable following the offering, we intend to file registration statements under the Securities Act to register shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 2002 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as well as pre-IPO shares qualified under Rule 701 that may be issued under the 2000 Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan. Such registration statement will automatically become effective immediately upon filing. Any shares issued upon the exercise of stock options or following purchase under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan will be eligible for immediate public sale, subject to the lock-up agreements noted below. See "Management — 2002 Equity Incentive Plan," "— 2000 Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan" and "— 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan."

We have agreed not to sell or otherwise dispose of any shares of common stock during the 180-day period following the date of this prospectus, except we may issue, and grant options to purchase, shares of common stock under the 2002 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

Lock-Up

Each of our executive officers, directors, stockholders and optionholders will have entered into lock-up agreements prior to the commencement of this offering providing, with limited exceptions, that they will not offer to sell, contract to sell or otherwise sell, dispose of, loan, pledge, or grant any rights with respect to any shares of common stock, any options or warrants to purchase, any of the shares of common stock or any securities convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for, common stock owned by them, or enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of the common stock, without the prior written consent of Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp., for a period of 180 days after the date of this prospectus. The ESOP transaction or the redemption will be permitted under the lock-up agreements for the stockholders who will sell common stock to either the ESOP trustee or us during the lock-up period. The ESOP trustee would be subject to the lock-up agreements entered into by the stockholder prior to this offering.

Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp. in their sole discretion and at any time without notice, may release all or any portion of the securities subject to lock-up agreements. When determining whether or not to release shares from the lock-up agreements, Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp. will consider, among other factors, the stockholder's reasons for requesting the release, the number of shares for which the release is being requested and market conditions at the time. Following the expiration of the 180-day lock-up period, additional shares of common stock will be available for sale in the public market subject to compliance with Rule 144 or Rule 701.

UNDERWRITING

We are offering the shares of common stock described in this prospectus through a number of underwriters. Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp. are acting as joint book-running managers of the offering and together with SG Cowen Securities Corporation are acting as representatives of the underwriters. We have entered into a firm commitment underwriting agreement with the representatives. Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters, and each underwriter has agreed to purchase, at the public offering price less the underwriting discounts and commissions set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, the number of shares of common stock listed next to its name in the following table:

Underwriter	Number of Shares
	
Banc of America Securities LLC	
CIBC World Markets Corp.	
SG Cowen Securities Corporation	
·	
Total	6,000,000

The underwriters initially will offer shares to the public at the price specified on the cover page of this prospectus. The underwriters may allow some dealers a concession of not more than \$ per share. The underwriters also may allow, and any dealers may re-allow, a concession of not more than \$ per share to some other dealers. If all the shares are not sold at the initial public offering price, the underwriters may change the offering price and other selling terms. The common stock is offered subject to a number of conditions, including:

- receipt and acceptance of our common stock by the underwriters, and
- the right to reject orders in whole or in part.

The underwriters have an option to buy up to 900,000 additional shares of common stock from us to cover sales of shares by the underwriters which exceed the number of shares specified in the table above at the public offering price less the underwriting discounts and commissions set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. The underwriters have 30 days from the date of this prospectus to exercise this option. If the underwriters exercise this option, they will each be obligated, subject to certain conditions, to purchase additional shares approximately in proportion to the amounts specified in the table above. If any additional shares of common stock are purchased, the underwriters will offer the additional shares on the same terms as those on which the shares are being offered. We will pay the expenses associated with the exercise of the over-allotment option.

The underwriting fee is equal to the public offering price per share of common stock less the amount paid by the underwriters to us per share of common stock. The underwriting fee is 7.0% of the initial public offering price. The following table shows the per share and total underwriting discounts and commissions to be paid to the underwriters assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares.

Paid by Molina

		Talu by Monna		
	_	No Exercise	Full Exercise	
Per Share	\$	1.19	\$ 1.19	
Total	\$	7,140,000	\$ 8,211,000	

In addition, we estimate that our share of the total expenses of this offering, excluding underwriting discounts and commissions, will be approximately \$2.5 million.

We and our directors, executive officers, all of our existing stockholders and all of our optionholders will have entered into lock-up agreements with the underwriters prior to the commencement of this offering pursuant

to which we and such holders of stock and options have agreed, with limited exceptions, not to sell, directly or indirectly, any shares of common stock without the prior written consent of both Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp. for a period of 180 days after the date of this prospectus. This consent may be given at any time without public notice. Two trusts will be permitted to sell their shares to our contemplated employee stock ownership plan, which plan will be subject to the lock-up agreements upon completion of the sale, or to us in a redemption. We have entered into a similar agreement with the representatives of the underwriters, except that we may grant options and sell shares pursuant to our stock plans without such consent. There are no agreements between the representatives and any of our stockholders or affiliates releasing them from these lock-up agreements prior to the expiration of the 180-day period.

The New York Stock Exchange has authorized the listing of our common stock under the symbol "MOH." The underwriters have undertaken to sell and distribute our common stock in compliance with the standards of the New York Stock Exchange.

We will indemnify the underwriters against some specified types of liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act. If we are unable to provide this indemnification, we will contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

In connection with this offering, the underwriters may engage in stabilizing transactions, which involves making bids for, purchasing and selling shares of common stock in the open market for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the common stock while this offering is in progress.

These stabilizing transactions may include making short sales of the common stock, which involves the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares of common stock than they are required to purchase in this offering, and purchasing shares of common stock on the open market to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales may be "covered" shorts, which are short positions in an amount not greater than the underwriters' over-allotment option referred to above, or may be "naked" shorts, which are short positions in excess of that amount.

The underwriters may close out any covered short position either by exercising their over-allotment option, in whole or in part, or by purchasing shares in the open market. In making this determination, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market compared to the price at which the underwriters may purchase shares through the over-allotment option.

A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common stock in the open market that could adversely affect investors who purchased in this offering. To the extent that the underwriters create a naked short position, they will purchase shares in the open market to cover the position.

The underwriters may also engage in other activities that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the common stock, including the imposition of penalty bids. This means that if the representatives of the underwriters purchase common stock in the open market in stabilizing transactions or to cover short sales, the representatives can require the underwriters that sold those shares as part of this offering to repay the underwriting discount received by them.

These activities may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of the common stock or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the common stock, and, as a result, the price of the common stock may be higher than the price that otherwise might exist in the open market. If the underwriters commence these activities, they may discontinue them at any time. The underwriters may carry out these transactions on the New York Stock Exchange, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

The underwriters do not expect sales to discretionary accounts to exceed 5% of the total number of shares of common stock offered by this prospectus.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. The initial public offering price will be determined by negotiation between us and the representatives of the underwriters. Among the factors considered in these negotiations are:

- the history of, and prospects for, our company and the industry in which we compete,
- the past and present financial performance of our company,
- an assessment of our management,
- the present state of our development,
- the prospects for our future earnings,
- the prevailing market conditions of the applicable United States securities market at the time of this offering, market valuations of publicly
 traded companies that we and the representatives of the underwriters believe to be comparable to our company, and
- other factors deemed relevant.

The estimated initial public offering price range set forth on the cover of this preliminary prospectus is subject to change as a result of market conditions and other factors.

Certain of the underwriters and their affiliates have provided, from time to time, and expect to provide in the future, investment and commercial banking and financial advisory services to us in the ordinary course of business, for which they have received and may continue to receive customary fees and commissions. CIBC World Markets Corp. is currently acting as advisor to us in connection with possible acquisition opportunities. Banc of America Securities LLC and CIBC World Markets Corp. are co-lead arrangers of the \$75.0 million credit facility dated as of March 19, 2003. Bank of America, N.A. is the administrative agent and CIBC World Markets Corp. is the syndication agent of the credit facility. Bank of America, N.A., an affiliate of Banc of America Securities LLC, CIBC Inc., an affiliate of CIBC World Markets Corp., Societe Generale, an affiliate of SG Cowen Securities Corporation, U.S. Bank National Association and East West Bank, are lenders under the credit facility.

If the affiliates of Banc of America Securities LLC, CIBC World Markets Corp. and SG Cowen Securities Corporation, in aggregate, receive in excess of 10% of the proceeds in the offering in connection with our repayment of amounts outstanding under our credit facility, the offering will be conducted in accordance with Rule 2710(c)(8) and 2720 of the NASD Conduct Rules. These rules require that the initial public offering price may be no higher than that recommended by a "qualified independent underwriter," as defined by the NASD.

The underwriters, at our request, have reserved for sale to certain of our employees, family members of employees, business associates and other third parties at the initial public offering price up to 5% of the shares being offered by this prospectus. The sale of these shares will be made by Banc of America Securities LLC. We do not know if our employees or affiliates will choose to purchase all or any portion of these reserved shares, but any purchases they do make will reduce the number of shares available to the general public. Reserved shares purchased by our employees and affiliates will not be subject to a lock-up except as may be required by the Conduct Rules of the National Association of Securities Dealers. These rules require that some purchasers of reserved shares be subject to three-month lock-ups if they are affiliated with or associated with NASD members or if they or members of their immediate families hold senior positions at financial institutions. If all of these reserved shares are not purchased, the underwriters will offer the remainder to the general public on the same terms as the other shares offered by this prospectus.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the common stock offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by McDermott, Will & Emery, Los Angeles, California. Certain legal matters in connection with the offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by Willkie Farr & Gallagher, New York, New York.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Molina Healthcare, Inc., at December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002, and for the years then ended, appearing in this Prospectus and Registration Statement have been audited by Emst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in their report thereon appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

This prospectus constitutes a part of a registration statement on Form S-1 (together with all amendments, supplements, schedules and exhibits to the registration statement, referred to as the registration statement) which we have filed with the SEC under the Securities Act, with respect to the common stock offered in this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all the information which is in the registration statement. Certain parts of the registration statement are omitted as allowed by the rules and regulations of the SEC. We refer you to the registration statement for further information about our company and the securities offered in this prospectus. Statements contained in this prospectus concerning the provisions of documents filed as exhibits are not necessarily complete, and reference is made to the copy so filed, each such statement being qualified in all respects by such reference. You can inspect and copy the registration statement and the reports and other information we file with the SEC at Room 1024, Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. You can obtain information on the operation of the public reference room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The same information will be available for inspection and copying at the regional offices of the SEC located at 233 Broadway, New York, New York 10279 and at Citicorp Center, 500 West Madison Street, Suite 1400, Chicago, Illinois 60661. You can also obtain copies of this material from the public reference room of the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. The SEC also maintains a Web site which provides on-line access to reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the SEC at the address http://www.sec.gov.

Upon the effectiveness of the registration statement, we will become subject to the information requirements of the Exchange Act. We will then file reports, proxy statements and other information under the Exchange Act with the SEC. You can inspect and copy these reports and other information of our company at the locations set forth above or download these reports from the SEC's website.

The New York Stock Exchange has authorized the listing of our common stock.

INDEX TO FI NANCIAL STATEMENTS

MOLINA HEALTHCARE INC.	
Report of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Auditors	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Income	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	F-6
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7

REPORT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP, INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

The Board of Directors and Stockholders Molina Healthcare, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Molina Healthcare, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2001 and 2002, and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Molina Healthcare, Inc. and subsidiaries at December 31, 2001 and 2002, and the consolidated results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Los Angeles, California
January 31, 2003, except Note 6, as to
which the date is March 21, 2003, Note 12, as to which the date is May 12, 2003, and Note 10, as to which the date is June 26, 2003

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (dollars in thousands, except per share data)

	December 31 2001 2002		March 31	
			2003	
			(Unaudited)	
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 102,750	\$ 139,300	\$125,568	
Receivables	21,078	29,591	46,743	
Income taxes receivable	_	904	_	
Deferred income taxes	1,561	2,083	2,859	
Prepaid and other current assets	2,844	5,682	9,508	
Total current assets	128,233	177,560	184,678	
Property and equipment, net	9,637	13,660	13,828	
Goodwill and intangible assets, net	4,768	6,051	5,496	
Restricted investments	2,000	2,000	2,000	
Deferred income taxes	1,477	2,287	1,217	
Advances to related parties and other assets	3,505	3,408	4,892	
Total assets	149,620	204,966	212,111	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Medical claims and benefits payable	64,100	90,811	100,712	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	10,903	12,074	11,821	
Income taxes payable	4,087	_	4,686	
Current maturities of long-term debt	51	55	56	
Total current liabilities	79,141	102,940	117,275	
Long-term debt, less current maturities	3,350	3,295	8,280	
Other long-term liabilities	2,370	3,464	3,699	
Total liabilities	84,861	109,699	129,254	
Commitments and contingencies				
Stockholders' equity:				
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 80,000,000 shares authorized; issued and outstanding: 20,000,000 shares at December 31, 2001 and 2002, 18,798,826 shares at March 31, 2003	5	5	5	
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding	3	3	3	
Retained earnings	64,754	95,262	103,242	
Treasury stock (1,201,174 shares, at cost)	——————————————————————————————————————	-	(20,390)	
Total stockholders' equity	64,759	95,267	82,857	
Total stockholders equity				
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	149,620	204,966	212,111	

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (dollars in thousands, except per share data)

	Year ended December 31			Three months ended March 31	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003
				(Unau	dited)
Revenue:		0 100 1 5 1	0.000.00	0.10.100	0 1010==
Premium revenue	\$324,300	\$499,471	\$639,295	\$143,499	\$191,377
Other operating revenue	1,971	1,402	2,884	353	391
Investment income	3,161	2,982	1,982	520	339
Total operating revenue	329,432	503,855	644,161	144,372	192,107
Expenses:					
Medical care costs:					
Medical services	107,883	149,999	177,584	41,976	52,473
Hospital and specialty services	127,139	212,799	296,347	66,808	93,516
Pharmacy	29,386	45,612	56,087	14,078	16,743
Total medical care costs	264,408	408,410	530,018	122,862	162,732
Marketing, general and administrative expenses (including a charge for					
stock option settlements of \$7,796 in November 2002)	38,701	42,822	61,227	12,310	14,709
Depreciation and amortization	2,085	2,407	4,112	679	1,317
Total expenses	305,194	453,639	595,357	135,851	178,758
Operating income	24,238	50,216	48,804	8,521	13,349
Other income (expense):					
Interest expense	(578)	(347)	(438)	(82)	(127)
Other, net	381	(214)	33	(9)	53
Total other expense	(197)	(561)	(405)	(91)	(74)
Income before income taxes	24,041	49,655	48,399	8,430	13,275
Provision for income taxes	9,156	19,453	17,891	3,330	5,295
Income before minority interest	14,885	30,202	30,508	5,100	7,980
Minority interest	79	(73)			_
Net income	14,964	30,129	30,508	5,100	7,980
Net income per share:					
Basic	0.75	1.51	1.53	0.26	0.41
Diluted	0.73	1.46	1.48	0.25	0.40

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (dollars in thousands)

	Common S	itock	Accumulated Other Comprehensive	Retained	Т	
	Outstanding	Amount	Loss	Earnings	Treasury Stock	Total
Balance at January 1, 2000	20,000,000	\$ 5	\$ (20)	\$ 20,661		\$ 20,646
Comprehensive income (loss):	, ,	·	, ,	, ,		. ,
Net income	_	_	_	14,964	_	14,964
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax:				,		
Unrealized loss on marketable						
securities	_	_	(3)	_	_	(3)
Comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	(3)	14,964	_	14,961
Cash dividends declared	_	_		(1,000)	_	(1,000)
Balance at December 31, 2000	20,000,000	5	(23)	34,625	_	34,607
Comprehensive income:	,,,,,,,,	-	(==)	- 1,020		2 1,007
Net income	_	_	_	30,129	_	30,129
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:				,		,
Realized loss on marketable						
securities	_	_	23	_	_	23
Comprehensive income	_	_	23	30,129	_	30,152
r						
Balance at December 31, 2001	20,000,000	5	_	64,754	_	64,759
Comprehensive income:	20,000,000			0.,,,		01,709
Net income	_	_	_	30,508	_	30,508
Comprehensive income	_	_	_	30,508	_	30,508
Completions ve meome						
Balance at December 31, 2002	20,000,000	5	_	95,262	_	95,267
Comprehensive income:	20,000,000	3		75,202		73,207
Net income (unaudited)	_	_	_	7,980	_	7,980
ret meome (unaudited)				7,700		7,700
Comprehensive income (unaudited)				7,980		7,980
Repurchase of treasury stock (unaudited)	(1,201,174)	_	_	7,980	(20,390)	(20,390)
Reputeriase of treasury stock (unaudited)	(1,201,174)				(20,390)	(20,390)
Balance at March 31, 2003 (unaudited)	18,798,826	5		103,242	(20,390)	82,857
Datance at Maich 31, 2003 (unaudited)	10,/90,020			103,242	(20,390)	02,037

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (dollars in thousands)

	Year ended December 31			Three mon Marc	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003
				(Unau	dited)
Operating activities	• 14064	f 20.120	f 20.500	f 7.100	f 7000
Net income	\$ 14,964	\$ 30,129	\$ 30,508	\$ 5,100	\$ 7,980
Minority interest	(79)	73	_	_	_
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization	2,085	2,407	4,112	679	1,317
Deferred income taxes	(64)	(969)	(1,332)	(237)	294
Loss on disposal of property and equipment	245	416	38	_	_
Stock-based compensation	401	505	860	194	187
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Receivables	(14,805)	11,610	(8,513)	(11,957)	(17,152)
Claims receivable—FHS Subsidiary	12,012	_	_	_	_
Prepaid and other current assets	7,529	(436)	(2,838)	(521)	(3,826)
Medical claims and benefits payable	389	14,585	26,711	8,396	9,901
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(2,345)	1,554	1,171	234	(253)
Income taxes payable (receivable)	1,269	1,478	(4,991)	2,595	5,590
Net cash provided by operating activities	21,601	61,352	45,726	4,483	4,038
Investing activities					
Proceeds from sale of marketable securities, net	1,938	_	_	_	_
Release of statutory deposits	´—	1,050	_	_	_
Purchase of equipment	(1,758)	(2,105)	(6,206)	(426)	(930)
Other long-term liabilities	615	(486)	234	51	48
Advances to related parties and other assets	(695)	(1,537)	97	(145)	(1,484)
Net cash paid in purchase transactions		(1,250)	(3,250)		
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	100	(4,328)	(9,125)	(520)	(2,366)
Financing activities		,	,	` '	,
Cash dividends declared	(1,000)	_	_	_	_
Maturity of restricted investments	12,800	_	_	_	_
Borrowings under credit facility		_	_	_	5,000
Principal payments on note payable	(13,836)	(59)	(51)	(12)	(14)
Purchase of treasury stock	´— '			_ ′	(20,390)
Net cash used in financing activities	(2,036)	(59)	(51)	(12)	(15,404)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	19,665	56,965	36,550	3,951	(13,732)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	26,120	45,785	102,750	102,750	139,300
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	45,785	102,750	139,300	106,701	125,568
Supplemental cash flow information					
Cash paid (received) during the period for:					
Income taxes	7,950	18,944	24,215	972	(589)
Interest	580	342	352	82	153
		J-12			

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (dollars in thousands, except per share data)

December 31, 2002

1. The Reporting Entity

Molina Healthcare, Inc. (the Company) is a multi-state managed care organization that arranges for the delivery of health care services to persons eligible for Medicaid and other programs for low-income families and individuals. The Company was founded in 1980 as a provider organization serving the Medicaid population through a network of primary care clinics in California. In 1994, the Company began operating as a health maintenance organization (HMO). The Company's operations include Molina Healthcare of California (Molina Healthcare of Utah, Inc. (Utah HMO), Molina Healthcare of Washington, Inc. (Washington HMO), and Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. (Michigan HMO).

The consolidated financial statements and notes give effect to a 40-for-1 stock split of our outstanding common stock and recapitalization as a result of the share exchange in the reincorporation merger which occurred on June 26, 2003 (see Note 10. Restatement of Capital Accounts).

2. Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and all majority owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements. Estimates also affect the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Principal areas requiring the use of estimates include: determination of allowances for uncollectible accounts, settlements under risks/savings sharing programs, impairment of long-lived and intangible assets, medical claims and accruals, professional and general liability claims, reserves for potential absorption of claims unpaid by insolvent providers, reserves for the outcome of litigation, and valuation allowances for deferred tax assets.

Premium Revenue

Premium revenue is primarily derived from Medi-Cal/Medicaid programs and other programs for low-income individuals, which represented at least 99% of the Company's premium revenue for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002. Premium revenue includes per member per month fees received for providing substantially all contracted medical services and fee for service reimbursement for delivery of newborns on a per case basis (birth income). Prepaid health care premiums are reported as revenue in the month in which enrollees are entitled to receive health care. A portion of the premiums is subject to possible retroactive adjustments which have not been significant. Birth income is recorded during the month when services are rendered and accounted for 7% or less of total premium revenue during each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002.

Through July 2000, the California HMO was a subcontractor with another HMO to provide comprehensive health care services to Medi-Cal beneficiaries located in Sacramento. The Company terminated its subcontract

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

due in part to premiums which the California HMO believed it was owed but had not been paid. Because of the uncertainty regarding collection of the disputed premiums from the subcontractor, the premiums were not recorded in years 1997 to 1999 for which they were due. In December 2000, the California HMO negotiated a \$2,000 settlement. The settlement was recorded as a change in estimate and increased premium revenue and income before income taxes for the year ended December 31, 2000.

Effective July 1, 2002, the Utah HMO agreed to provide medical and utilization management services to Utah Medicaid members through June 30, 2004 under a stop-loss guarantee for the first 40,000 members. The state of Utah agreed to pay the Utah HMO 100% of medical costs plus 9% of medical costs as an administrative fee. In addition, if the actual medical costs and administrative fee are less than a predetermined amount, the Utah HMO will receive all or a portion of the difference as additional revenue. The additional revenue is equal to the savings up to 5% of the predetermined amount plus 50% of the savings above 5% of that amount. Under the stop loss agreement, the Utah HMO recognizes premium revenue equal to medical costs incurred, contracted administrative fee, and an estimate of the savings earned based on performance by its provider network, utilization management, and pharmacy benefit services. At December 31, 2002 and March 31, 2003, total receivables due from the State of Utah were \$10,828 and \$25,983 (unaudited), respectively.

Medical Care Costs

The Company arranges to provide comprehensive medical care services to its members through its clinics and a network of contracted hospitals, physician groups and other health care providers. Medical care costs represent cost of health care services, such as physician salaries at clinics operated by the Company and fees to contracted providers under capitation and fee-for-service arrangements.

Under capitation contracts, the Company pays a fixed per member per month payment to the provider without regard to the frequency, extent or nature of the medical services actually furnished. Capitation contracts include provisions for certain noncapitated services for which the Company is liable. Certain arrangements also contain incentive programs based on service delivery, quality of care, utilization management and other criteria. Under fee-for-service arrangements, the Company retains the financial responsibility for medical care provided at discounted payment rates. Expenses related to capitation and fee for service programs are recorded in the period in which the related services are dispensed.

Medical claims and benefits payable include claims reported as of the balance sheet date and estimated costs of medical care services rendered but not reported. Such estimates are developed using actuarial methods and are based on many variables, including utilization of health care services, historical data for payment patterns, cost trends, product mix, seasonality, changes in membership and other factors. The Company includes loss adjustment expenses in the recorded claims liability. The estimation methods and the resulting reserves are continually reviewed and updated, and any adjustments are reflected in current operations.

The state of Washington's Social Security Income, or SSI, program provides medical benefits to Medicaid beneficiaries that meet specific health and financial status qualifications. The Washington HMO assists assigned Medicaid members to qualify for SSI program benefits. When qualified, the state of Washington assumes responsibility on a retroactive basis for the cost of patient care. The Washington HMO then proceeds to recover claims payments paid on behalf of the SSI member. Estimates for claims recoveries are reported as reductions of medical care costs and medical claims and benefits payable in the period the services are dispensed, and are developed using actuarial methods based on historical claims recovery data. Effective January 1, 2003, the state of Washington terminated the SSI program for medical services rendered after that date. The Washington HMO will continue to recover claims payments paid on behalf of SSI members for periods prior to 2003.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The Company reports reinsurance premiums as medical care costs, while related reinsurance recoveries are reported as deductions from medical care costs. The Company limits the risk of catastrophic losses by maintaining high deductible reinsurance coverage. The Company does not consider this coverage to be material as the cost is not significant and the likelihood that coverage will be applicable is low.

The following table shows the components of the change in medical claims and benefits payable for each of the following periods:

	Y	Year ended December 31		
	2000	2001	2002	2003
				(Unaudited)
Balances as of January 1	\$ 46,997	\$ 49,515	\$ 64,100	\$ 90,811
Components of medical care costs related to:				
Current year	268,699	412,052	534,349	167,489
Prior years	(4,291)	(3,642)	(4,331)	(4,757)
Total medical care costs	264,408	408,410	530,018	162,732
Payments for medical care costs related to:				
Current year	223,434	356,032	452,712	93,365
Prior years	38,456	37,793	50,595	59,466
Total paid	261,890	393,825	503,307	152,831
•				
Balances as of December 31	49,515	64,100	90,811	100,712
	- 9-	,	,-	

The changes in medical care costs relating to prior years result from favorable settlement of claims and SSI recoveries as compared to previous estimates. These results are due to improvements in claims processing and utilization management, and successful SSI program cost recovery efforts in the state of Washington, which are favorable when compared to historical experience from which the original estimates were developed.

Provider Instability and Insolvency

The Company maintains insolvency reserves for estimated referral claims which are the responsibility of specifically identified capitated providers, where conditions indicate claims are not being paid or have slowed considerably. Depending on states' laws, the Company may be held liable for unpaid health care claims that are the responsibility of the capitated provider and for which the provider has already received capitation. The Company continues to monitor the financial condition of providers where there is perceived risk of insolvency and adjusts such reserves as necessary. Information provided by providers may be unaudited, self-reported information or may not ultimately be obtained.

To reduce insolvency risk, the Company has developed contingency plans that include transferring members to other providers and reviewing operational and financial plans to monitor and maximize financial and network stability. As capitation contracts are renewed, management has also taken steps, where feasible, to establish security reserves for insolvency issues. Such reserves are frequently in the form of segregated funds from the provider that are held by the Company or in the provider's name in a third-party financial institution. These funds may be used to pay claims that are the financial responsibility of the provider in the event the provider is unable to meet these obligations. At December 31, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003 (unaudited), the Company has recorded estimated losses arising from provider instability or insolvency, in excess of the security reserves.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Premium Deficiency Reserves on Loss Contracts

The Company assesses the profitability of its contracts for providing medical care services to its members when current operating results or forecasts indicate probable future losses. Anticipated future premiums are compared to medical care related costs, including estimated payments for physicians and hospitals, and the cost of processing claims. If the anticipated future costs exceed the premiums, a loss contract accrual is recognized. No such reserves were required as of December 31, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003 (unaudited).

Marketable Securities

The Company accounts for marketable securities in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 115, Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities. Realized gains and losses and unrealized losses judged to be other than temporary with respect to available-for-sale and held-to-maturity securities are included in the determination of net income. The cost of securities sold is determined using the specific-identification method. Fair values of securities are based on quoted prices in active markets.

Except for restricted investments, marketable securities are designated as available-for-sale and are carried at fair value. Unrealized gains or losses, if any, net of applicable income taxes, are recorded in stockholders' equity as other comprehensive income. Since these securities are available for use in current operations, they are classified as current assets without regard to the securities' contractual maturity dates. Marketable securities held by the Company consisted primarily of debt securities acquired with the purchase of the Washington HMO, which were sold in 2000. Certain equity securities held by the Company, which were immaterial, were written off in 2001. At December 31, 2002, the Company has no available-for-sale securities.

Restricted Investments

Pursuant to the regulations governing the Company's subsidiaries, the Company maintained statutory deposits with each state as follows:

	Decen	iber 31	March 31	
	2001	2002	2003	
			(Unaudited)	
California	\$ 300	\$ 300	\$ 300	
Utah	550	550	550	
Michigan	1,000	1,000	1,000	
Washington	150	150	150	
Total	2,000	2,000	2,000	

Restricted investments, which consist of certificates of deposit and treasury securities, are designated as held-to-maturity, and are carried at amortized cost. The use of these funds is limited to specific purposes as required by each state.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at historical cost. Replacements and major improvements are capitalized, and repairs and maintenance are charged to expense as incurred. Furniture, equipment and automobiles including assets under capital leases are depreciated using the straight-line method over estimated useful lives ranging from three to seven years. Leasehold improvements are amortized over the term of the lease or five to 10 years, whichever is shorter. The building is amortized over its estimated useful life of 31.5 years.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The excess of the purchase price over the fair value of net assets acquired has been allocated to goodwill and identifiable intangible assets. Goodwill and intangible assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over periods not exceeding 15 years, the expected periods to be benefited. Effective January 1, 2002, the Company ceased amortization of goodwill in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets*. Accumulated amortization totaled \$914, \$2,881 and \$3,436 (unaudited) at December 31, 2001 and 2002, and March 31, 2003, respectively. The Company performed the required impairment tests of goodwill and indefinite lived intangible assets in 2002 and no impairment was identified.

The following table reflects the unaudited consolidated results adjusted as though the adoption of the SFAS No. 142 non-amortization of goodwill provision occurred as of the beginning of the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002:

	Yea	Year ended December 31		
	2000	2001	2002	
Net income:				
As reported	\$14,964	\$30,129	\$30,508	
Adjusted	15,263	30,428		
Basic earnings per share:				
As reported	0.75	1.51	1.53	
Adjusted	0.76	1.52		
Diluted earnings per share:				
As reported	0.73	1.46	1.48	
Adjusted	0.75	1.48		

Long-Lived Asset Impairment

In August 2001, SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets was issued. SFAS No. 144 supersedes SFAS No. 121, Accounting for the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets to Be Disposed Of, effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. SFAS No. 144 applies to all long-lived assets (including discontinued operations) and consequently amends APB No. 30, Reporting the Results of Operations—Reporting the Effects of Disposal of a Segment of a Business and Extraordinary, Unusual and Infrequently Occurring Events and Transactions. SFAS No. 144 develops an accounting model for long-lived assets that are to be disposed of by sale and requires the measurement to be at the lower of book value or fair value, less the cost to sell the assets. Additionally, SFAS No. 144 expands the scope of discontinued operations to include all components of an entity with operations that (1) can be distinguished from the rest of the entity and (2) will be eliminated from the ongoing operations of the entity in a disposal transaction. The adoption of SFAS No. 144 on January 1, 2002, had no effect on the Company's financial position, operating results or cash flows.

The Company reviews long-lived assets for impairment when events or changes in business conditions indicate that their carrying value may not be recovered. The Company considers assets to be impaired and writes them down to fair value if expected associated cash flows are less than the carrying amounts. Fair value is the present value of the associated cash flows. The Company has determined that no long-lived assets are impaired at December 31, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003 (unaudited).

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes based on SFAS No. 109, *Accounting for Income Taxes*. SFAS No. 109 is an asset and liability approach that requires the recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of events that have been recognized in the Company's financial statements or tax returns. Measurement of the deferred items is based on enacted tax laws. Valuation allowances are established, when necessary, to reduce future income tax assets to the amount expected to be realized.

Taxes Based on Premiums

The Washington HMO is not subject to state income taxes. The state of Washington assesses taxes based on premium revenue. Such taxes totaled \$2,013, \$4,028 and \$4,997 in 2000, 2001 and 2002, respectively, and are included in marketing, general and administrative expenses. Premium taxes for the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2003 were \$1,175 and \$1,484, respectively (unaudited).

Professional Liability Insurance

The Company carries medical malpractice insurance for health care services rendered through its clinics in California with claims-made coverage of \$5,000 per occurrence and an annual aggregate limit of \$10,000. The Company also carries claims-made managed care professional liability insurance for its HMO operations subject to coverage limit of \$5,000 per occurrence and in aggregate for each policy year. Accruals for uninsured claims and claims incurred but not reported are estimated by independent actuaries and are included in other long-term liabilities.

Stock-Based Compensation

At December 31, 2002, the Company has one stock-based employee compensation plan, which is described more fully in Note 11. The Company accounts for the plan under the recognition and measurement principles (the intrinsic-value method) prescribed in Accounting Principles Board (APB) Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, and related interpretations. Compensation cost for stock options is reflected in net income and is measured as the excess of the market price of the Company's stock at the date of grant over the amount an employee must pay to acquire the stock. SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, established accounting and disclosure requirements using a fair-value-based method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation plans.

In December 2002, SFAS No. 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation—Transition and Disclosure was issued. SFAS No. 148 amends SFAS No. 123 to provide alternative methods of transition to SFAS No. 123's fair value method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation. It also amends and expands the disclosure provisions of SFAS No. 123 and APB Opinion No. 28, Interim Financial Reporting, to require disclosure in the summary of significant accounting policies of the effects of an entity's accounting policy with respect to stock-based employee compensation on reported net income and earnings per share in annual and interim financial statements. While SFAS No. 148 does not require companies to account for employee stock options using the fair-value method, the disclosure provisions of SFAS No. 148 are applicable to all companies with stock-based employee compensation, regardless of whether they account for that compensation using the fair-value method of SFAS No. 123 or the intrinsic-value method of APB Opinion No. 25. The Company has adopted the disclosure requirements of SFAS No. 148.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table illustrates the effect on net income and earnings per share if the Company had applied the fair value recognition provisions to stock-based employee compensation.

	Year ended December 31			Three months ended March 31	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003
		·		(Unau	dited)
Net income, as reported	\$14,964	\$30,129	\$30,508	\$5,100	\$7,980
Reconciling items (net of related tax effects):					
Add: Stock-based employee compensation expense determined under					
the intrinsic-value based method for all awards	248	307	542	122	118
Reduction in stock option settlements charge (see Note 9)			4,913		
Deduct: Stock-based employee compensation expense determined under					
the fair-value based method for all awards	(410)	(519)	(620)	(166)	(211)
Net adjustment	(162)	(212)	4,835	(44)	(93)
Net income, as adjusted	14,802	29,917	35,343	5,056	7,887
Earnings per share:					
Basic—as reported	0.75	1.51	1.53	0.26	0.41
•					
Basic—as adjusted	0.74	1.50	1.77	0.25	0.41
Diluted—as reported	0.73	1.46	1.48	0.25	0.40
Dirucu—as reported	0.73	1.40	1.40	0.23	0.40
	0.72	1.45	1.72	0.24	0.40
Diluted—as adjusted	0.73	1.45	1.72	0.24	0.40

Earnings Per Share

The denominators for the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share are calculated as follows:

	Year ended December 31			Three mont March	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003
				(Unaud	ited)
Shares outstanding at the beginning of the period(1)	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000
Weighted-average number of shares acquired					(555,000)
Denominator for basic earnings per share	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	20,000,000	19,445,000
Dilutive effect of employee stock options(2)	376,000	572,000	609,000	762,000	357,000
Denominator for diluted earnings per share	20,376,000	20,572,000	20,609,000	20,762,000	19,802,000

⁽¹⁾ Adjusted to reflect a 40-for-1 stock split of the outstanding shares as a result of the exchange in the reincorporation merger (see Note 10. Restatement of Capital Accounts).

⁽²⁾ All options to purchase common shares were included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share because their exercise prices were at or below the average fair value of the common shares for each of the periods presented.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash, money market funds and certificates of deposit with a maturity of three months or less on the date of purchase.

Concentrations of Credit Risk

Financial instruments which potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, receivables and restricted investments. The Company invests a substantial portion of its cash in the CADRE Affinity Fund and CADRE Reserve Fund (CADRE Funds), a portfolio of highly liquid money market securities. The CADRE Funds are a series of funds managed by the CADRE Institutional Investors Trust (Trust), a Delaware business trust registered as an open-end management investment. Restricted investments are invested principally in certificates of deposit and treasury securities. Concentration of credit risk with respect to accounts receivable is limited due to payors consisting principally of the governments of each state in which the HMO subsidiaries operate.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company's consolidated balance sheets include the following financial instruments: cash and cash equivalents, receivables, marketable securities, trade accounts, medical claims and benefits payable, note payable and other liabilities. The carrying amounts of current assets and liabilities approximate their fair value because of the relatively short period of time between the origination of these instruments and their expected realization. The carrying value of advances to related parties and all long-term obligations approximates their fair value based on borrowing rates currently available to the Company for instruments with similar terms and remaining maturities.

Risks and Uncertainties

The Company's profitability depends in large part on accurately predicting and effectively managing medical care costs. The Company continually reviews its premium and benefit structure to reflect its underlying claims experience and revised actuarial data; however, several factors could adversely affect medical care costs. These factors, which include changes in health care practices, inflation, new technologies, major epidemics, natural disasters and malpractice litigation, are beyond any health plan's control and could adversely affect the Company's ability to accurately predict and effectively control medical care costs. Costs in excess of those anticipated could have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

Segment Information

The Company presents segment information externally the same way management uses financial data internally to make operating decisions and assess performance. Each of the Company's subsidiaries arranges for the provision of managed health care services to Medicaid members. They share similar characteristics in the membership they serve, the nature of services provided and the method by which medical care is rendered. The subsidiaries are also subject to similar regulatory environment and long-term economic prospects. As such, the Company has one reportable segment.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2002, SFAS No. 145, Rescission of FASB Statements No. 4, 44, and 64, Amendment of FASB Statement No. 13, and Technical Corrections as of April 2002 was issued. As a result of the rescission of SFAS

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

No. 4, gains and losses related to the extinguishment of debt should be classified as extraordinary only if they meet the criteria outlined under APB Opinion No. 30, Reporting the Results of Operations—Reporting the Effects of Disposal of a Segment of a Business, and Extraordinary, Unusual and Infrequently Occurring Events and Transactions. SFAS No. 64, Extinguishments of Debt Made to Satisfy Sinking-Fund Requirements, was an amendment to SFAS No. 4 and is no longer necessary. SFAS No. 44, Accounting for Intangible Assets of Motor Carriers, defined accounting requirements for the effects of the transition to the Motor Carrier Act of 1980. The transitions are complete and SFAS No. 44 is no longer necessary. SFAS No. 145 amends SFAS No. 13, Accounting for Leases, requiring that any capital lease that is modified resulting in an operating lease should be accounted for under the sale-leaseback provisions of SFAS No. 98, Accounting for Leases or SFAS No. 28, Accounting for Sales with Leasebacks, as applicable. SFAS No. 145 is effective for fiscal years beginning after May 15, 2002. The adoption of the provisions of SFAS No. 145 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

In June 2002, SFAS No. 146, Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities, which requires that a liability for a cost associated with an exit or disposal activity be recognized when the liability is incurred, was issued. This statement nullifies Emerging Issues Task Force Issue No. 94-3, Liability Recognition for Certain Employee Termination Benefits and Other Costs to Exit an Activity (including Certain Costs Incurred in a Restructuring), which required that a liability for an exit cost be recognized upon the entity's commitment to an exit plan. SFAS No. 146 is effective for exit or disposal activities that are initiated after December 31, 2002. The adoption of the provisions of SFAS No. 146 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

Unaudited Interim Financial Statements

The unaudited financial statements as of March 31, 2003 and for the three month periods ended March 31, 2002 and 2003 reflect all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, needed to present fairly the financial results for these interim periods. The consolidated results of operations for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year ending December 31, 2003.

Reclassifications

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform with the current period presentation.

3. Acquisitions

Michigan HMO

Through April 1999, the Company held a 24.05% interest in Michigan Managed Care Providers, Inc. In May 1999, the Company acquired the remaining 75.95% interest and purchased a 62.5% interest in Good Health Michigan, Inc. for \$45. Following the 1999 acquisitions, the companies were merged to form the Michigan HMO, with the California HMO owning an 81.13% interest in the combined companies. On October 30, 2001, the California HMO acquired the outstanding 18.87% minority interest for \$350. The Company recorded total goodwill and intangible assets of \$4,591 in connection with the Michigan acquisitions.

Washington HMO

On December 31, 1999, the Company purchased the capital stock of QualMed Washington Health Plan, Inc. (QualMed—a state licensed HMO) from Foundation Health Systems, Inc. (FHS) for \$7,260. The acquisition was

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

accounted for as a purchase transaction. The purchase price approximated the book value of the net assets acquired, which was equal to their fair value. Consequently, no goodwill was generated in this transaction. To complete the purchase, the Company and FHS entered into a Loss Portfolio Transfer and 100% Quota Share Reinsurance Agreement (Agreement) with an FHS insurance subsidiary (FHS Subsidiary) to transfer and assign the risk in effect during 1999 relating to the non-Medicaid lines of business. As part of the Agreement, the Company also paid \$6,750 to the FHS Subsidiary to reinsure the risk for commercial contracts that continued in effect in 2000. The prospective reinsurance premium was recorded as a prepaid asset at December 31, 1999, and was charged to medical services in 2000. The Company also agreed to assume commercial claims liabilities estimated at approximately \$12,000 at December 31, 1999, that, as part of the purchase transaction, was reinsured by the FHS Subsidiary. Pursuant to the Agreement, the Company recorded a corresponding reinsurance receivable from the FHS Subsidiary on the acquisition date.

On July 1, 2002, the Washington HMO paid \$3,250 to another health plan for the assignment of a Medicaid contract. The assigned contract had a remaining term of six months on the acquisition date and was subsequently renewed for an additional one-year period as anticipated by the Company at the time of acquisition. The assignment was accounted for as a purchase transaction. The purchase price was allocated to member contracts, an intangible asset, and is being amortized over 18 months.

California HMO

In November 2001, the California HMO paid \$900 to another health plan in consideration for the assignment of the Sacramento Medi-Cal contract. Under the contract, the Company will provide Medi-Cal HMO services to eligible members in Sacramento for an initial term of 13 months, with two one-year renewal options. The assignment was accounted for as a purchase transaction. The purchase price was allocated to member contracts, an intangible asset, and is being amortized over the initial 13-month contract period.

4. Property and Equipment

A summary of property and equipment is as follows:

	Decem	December 31	
	2001	2002	2003
			(Unaudited)
Land	\$ 3,000	\$ 3,000	\$ 3,000
Building and improvements	6,981	8,076	8,688
Furniture, equipment and automobiles	5,975	9,232	9,550
	15,956	20,308	21,238
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(6,319)	(6,648)	(7,410)
•			
Property and equipment, net	9,637	13,660	13,828

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

5. Related Party Transactions

Advances to related parties are as follows:

	December 31		March 31	
	2001	2002	2003	
	·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(Unaudited)	
Note receivable due from Molina Family Trust, secured by two medical buildings, bearing interest at 7% with monthly payments due through 2026 (repaid in May 2003—unaudited)	\$ 321	\$ 316	\$ 315	
Note receivable due from Molina Siblings Trust, secured by a medical building, bearing interest at 7% with monthly payments due through 2016 (repaid in 2002)	1,093	_	_	
Loan to Molina Siblings Trust under a \$500 credit line, secured by 86,189 shares of the Company's stock, bearing interest at 7% due in 2010 (repaid in May 2003—unaudited)	392	388	388	
Advances to Molina Siblings Trust (Trust) pursuant to a contractual obligation in connection with a split-dollar life insurance policy with the Trust as the beneficiary	878	1,496	1,496	
	2,684	2,200	2,199	

The Molina Family Trust has agreements with the Company to lease two medical clinics. These leases have five five-year renewal options. In May 2001, the Company entered into a similar agreement with the Molina Siblings Trust for the lease of another medical clinic. The lease is for seven years with two 10-year renewal options. Rental expense for these leases totaled \$108, \$295 and \$390 for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002, respectively and \$98 and \$100 for the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2003 respectively (unaudited). Minimum future lease payments consist of the following approximate amounts at December 31, 2002: \$405 in 2003; \$414 in 2004; \$337 in 2005; \$318 in 2006; \$327 in 2007 and \$82 thereafter.

The Company is a party to Collateral Assignment Split-Dollar Insurance Agreements (Agreements) with the Molina Siblings Trust (Trust). The Company agreed to make premium payments towards the life insurance policies held by the Trust on the life of Mary R. Molina, a former employee and director and a current shareholder, in exchange for services from Mrs. Molina. The Company is not an insured under the policies, but is entitled to receive repayment of all premium advances from the Trust upon the earlier of Mrs. Molina's death or cancellation of the policies. Advances through December 31, 2001 and 2002 of \$1,723 and \$2,376, respectively, were discounted based on the insured's remaining actuarial life, using discount rates commensurate with instruments of similar terms or risk characteristics (of 6% and 4%, for 2001 and 2002, respectively). Such receivables are secured by the cash surrender values of the policies. There were no premium advances during the three months ended March 31, 2003 (unaudited).

The Company received architecture and technology services from companies owned by non-employee members of the Molina family. Payments for architecture services received in the years ended December 31, 2000 and 2001 totaled \$18 and \$71, respectively. Technology services received during the years ended December 31, 2001 and 2002 totaled \$59 and \$86, respectively. No services were received during the three months ended March 31, 2003 (unaudited).

6. Long-Term Debt

During 1999, the Company obtained borrowings totaling \$17,300 of which \$13,800 was due to First Professional Bank, which consisted of a variable rate note payable of \$1,000 and a fixed rate loan of \$12,800. The fixed rate borrowing was collateralized by a restricted certificate of deposit in the same amount. The

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

remaining \$3,500 was due to a bank for the purchase of the Company's corporate office building, with a fixed interest rate of 8.58% per annum through October 1, 2004. Thereafter, the interest rate may be adjusted in accordance with the terms and conditions of the agreement. The note payable is due October 1, 2024, and is collateralized by the office building.

During 2000, the Company repaid the notes payable of \$13,800 to First Professional Bank of which \$12,800 was repaid using the proceeds of the matured restricted certificate of deposit. At December 31, 2001 and 2002 and March 31, 2003, the outstanding mortgage note payable was \$3,401, \$3,350 and \$3,336 (unaudited), respectively. The mortgage was repaid in April 2003 (unaudited).

Future payments on long-term debt as of December 31, 2002, for the years ending December 31, are as follows:

2003	\$ 55
2004	60
2005 2006	65
2006	71
2007	78
Thereafter	3,021
	3,350

The Company entered into a credit agreement dated as of March 19, 2003, under which a syndication of lenders provided a \$75,000 senior secured credit facility and on March 21, 2003, the Company borrowed \$5,000 under the facility. Interest is payable monthly at a rate per annum of (a) LIBOR plus a margin ranging from 225 to 275 basis points or (b) the higher of (i) Bank of America prime or (ii) the federal funds rate plus 0.50%, plus a margin ranging from 125 to 175 basis points. All borrowings under the credit facility are due and payable in full by March 20, 2006. The credit facility is secured by substantially all of our real and personal property and the real and personal property of one of our Utah subsidiaries and, subject to certain limitations, all shares of our Washington subsidiary and both of our Utah subsidiaries. The interest rate margins will be reduced if the proceeds from the initial public offering are in excess of \$50,000.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

7. Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes is as follows:

	Yea	Year ended December 31			Three months ended March 31	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003	
				(Unau	dited)	
Current:						
Federal	\$7,481	\$17,541	\$17,387	\$2,974	\$4,176	
State	1,739	2,881	1,836	593	825	
	<u> </u>					
Total current	9,220	20,422	19,223	3,567	5,001	
Deferred:						
Federal	21	(934)	(1,235)	(193)	431	
State	(85)	(35)	(97)	(44)	(137)	
Total deferred	(64)	(969)	(1,332)	(237)	294	
	9,156	19,453	17,891	3,330	5,295	

A reconciliation of the effective income tax rate to the statutory federal income tax rate is as follows:

	Year ended December 31			Three months ended March 31	
	2000	2001	2002	2002	2003
				(Unau	idited)
Taxes on income at statutory federal tax rate	\$8,414	\$17,379	\$16,940	\$2,951	\$4,646
State income taxes, net of federal benefit	1,091	1,850	1,130	349	550
Nondeductible expenses	(226)	_	_	_	_
Nondeductible goodwill	104	104	_	_	_
Other	(227)	168	12	30	99
Change in valuation allowance	<u> </u>	(48)	(191)	_	_
		<u> </u>			
Reported income tax expense	9,156	19,453	17,891	3,330	5,295

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The components of net deferred income tax assets are as follows:

	Decen	December 31	
	2001	2001 2002	
			(Unaudited)
Accrued expenses	\$ 368	\$1,599	\$ 2,201
State taxes	975	747	526
Shared risk	75	(302)	105
Other, net	143	39	27
			
Deferred tax asset—current	1,561	2,083	2,859
Net operating losses	384	300	232
Depreciation and amortization	18	(221)	(234)
Deferred compensation	720	831	675
Other accrued medical costs	543	1,022	103
Other, net	3	355	441
	1,668	2,287	1,217
Valuation allowance	(191)	_	_
Deferred tax asset—long term	1,477	2,287	1,217
Net deferred income tax assets	3,038	4,370	4,076

At December 31, 2002, the Company had federal net operating loss carryforwards (NOLs) of approximately \$934, which begin to expire in 2013. The NOLs resulted from the acquisition of the Michigan entities in May 1999 that were merged to form the Michigan HMO. Because of the ownership change, the NOLs are subject to an annual limitation. Prior to 2002, a valuation allowance had been established against the deferred tax assets due to uncertainty over the realizability of these NOLs in the future. The valuation allowance was reduced in 2002, when it became more likely than not that the NOLs would be realized.

8. Employee Benefits

The Company sponsors a defined contribution 401(k) plan that covers substantially all full-time salaried and clerical employees of the Company and its subsidiaries. Eligible employees are permitted to contribute up to the maximum allowed by law. The Company matches up to the first 4% of compensation contributed by employees. Contributions to the plan totaled \$541,\$737 and \$1,007 in the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002, respectively, and \$271 (unaudited) for the three months ended March 31, 2003.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

9. Commitments and Contingencies

Leases

The Company leases office space, clinics, equipment and automobiles, which expire at various dates through 2012. Future minimum lease payments by year and in the aggregate under all noncancelable operating leases (including related parties) consist of the following approximate amounts:

Year ending December 31	
2003	
2004	
2005	
2006	
2007	
Thereafter	

Rental expense related to these leases totaled \$3,777, \$4,239 and \$4,930 for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002, respectively. Rental expense for the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2003 was \$1,167 and \$1,300, respectively (unaudited).

Legal

The health care industry is subject to numerous laws and regulations of federal, state and local governments. Compliance with these laws and regulations can be subject to government review and interpretation, as well as regulatory actions unknown and unasserted at this time. Recently, government activity has increased with respect to investigations and allegations concerning possible violations of regulations by health care providers, which could result in significant fines and penalties, exclusion from participating in the Medi-Cal/Medicaid programs, as well as repayments of previously billed and collected revenues.

During 1998, the California Department of Health Services, or DHS, contended that letters sent to patients in San Bernardino and Riverside Counties notifying them of a pending Medi-Cal program change and the need to reselect their current health plan physician violated state and federal marketing laws and the health plan's Medi-Cal contract. In October 1998, the California HMO agreed to pay a penalty to DHS and suspend enrollment and marketing activities for 60 days in San Bernardino and Riverside Counties. Shortly following resolution with DHS, the Office of Inspector General of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, or OIG, informed the California HMO that it also had jurisdiction over the matter. In December 2001, the California HMO resolved the matter with OIG by making a \$600 payment to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and committed to maintain in place policies and procedures designed to ensure compliance with applicable state and federal laws and Medicaid program requirements.

The Company is involved in legal actions in the normal course of business, some of which seek monetary damages, including claims for punitive damages, which are not covered by insurance. These actions, when finally concluded and determined, will not, in the opinion of management and the Company's counsel, have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Employment Agreements

Terms

During 2001 and 2002, the Company entered into employment agreements with five executives with initial terms of one to three years, subject to automatic one-year extensions thereafter. The agreements provide for annual base salaries of \$1,882 in the aggregate plus a Target Bonus, as defined. If the executives are terminated without cause or if they resign for good reason before a Change of Control, as defined, the Company will pay one year's base salaries and Target Bonus for the year of termination, in addition to full vesting of 401(k) employer contributions and stock options, and continued health and welfare benefits for the earlier of 18 months or the date the executive receives substantially similar benefits from another employer. If any of the executives are terminated for cause, no further payments are due under the contracts.

If termination occurs within two years following a Change of Control, the employees will receive two times their base salaries and Target Bonus for the year of termination in addition to full vesting of 401(k) employer contributions and stock options and continued health and welfare benefits for the earlier of three years or the date the executive receives substantially similar benefits from another employer.

Executives who receive severance benefits, whether or not in connection with a Change of Control, will also receive all accrued benefits for prior service including a pro rata Target Bonus for the year of termination.

Certain employment agreements also provide for the executive's right to require the Company to repurchase all shares of common stock acquired by such executive pursuant to the exercise of stock options upon their termination without cause or upon such executive terminating his employment agreement (i.e. a put right). These put rights are not exercisable for six months after the exercise of the stock options and expire upon the effectiveness of a public offering.

Stock Option Settlements

Under a previous employment agreement with one of the executives dated December 7, 1998, the executive was awarded options to purchase 640,000 shares of the Company's common stock, which vested over three years. The exercise price of these options was \$0.78 per share. If the executive terminated his employment or was terminated without cause, a registration statement in connection with a public offering became effective or the Company had a sale of or change in ownership of 30% or more, collectively, a contingent event, the executive had the right to require the Company to purchase the 640,000 shares of stock underlying his options at their fair market value based on a methodology set forth in the agreement (Put Option).

On November 7, 2002, the Company agreed to acquire fully vested stock options to purchase 640,000 shares of common stock and the related Put Option held by the executive through a cash payment of \$7,660. The cash payment was determined based on the negotiated fair value per share in excess of the exercise price of the 640,000 shares as if the options were exercised and the shares repurchased. The cash settlement resulted in a 2002 fourth quarter compensation charge of \$6,880.

On November 7, 2002, the Company agreed to acquire fully vested stock options to purchase 95,200 shares of common stock held by another executive through a cash payment of \$1,023. The cash payment was determined based on the negotiated fair value per share in excess of exercise price of the 95,200 shares as if the options were exercised and the shares repurchased. The cash settlement resulted in a 2002 fourth quarter compensation charge of \$916.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Regulatory Capital and Dividend Restrictions

The Company's principal operations are conducted through the four HMOs operating in California, Washington, Michigan and Utah. The HMOs are subject to state regulations that, among other things, require the maintenance of minimum levels of statutory capital, as defined by each state, and restrict the timing, payment and amount of dividends and other distributions that may be paid to their stockholders. To the extent the subsidiaries must comply with these regulations, they may not have the financial flexibility to transfer funds to the Company. The Company's proportionate share of the net assets in these subsidiaries (after intercompany eliminations) which may not be transferable in the form of loans, advances or cash dividends was \$27.7 million and \$30.1 million at December 31, 2001 and 2002, respectively, and \$32.4 million at March 31, 2003 (unaudited).

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners, or NAIC, has adopted rules effective December 31, 1998, which, if implemented by the states, set new minimum capitalization requirements for insurance companies, HMOs and other entities bearing risk for health care coverage. The requirements take the form of risk-based capital (RBC) rules. These new HMO rules, which may vary from state to state, have been adopted by the Washington, Michigan and Utah HMOs in 2001. California has not yet adopted NAIC risk based capital requirements for HMOs and has not formally given notice of its intention to do so. The NAIC's HMO rules, if adopted by California, may increase the minimum capital required for that state.

As of March 31, 2003, our HMOs had aggregate statutory capital and surplus of approximately \$57.0 million (unaudited), compared with the required minimum aggregate statutory capital and surplus of approximately \$32.4 million (unaudited). All of the Company's health plans were in compliance with the minimum capital requirements. The Company has the ability and commitment to provide additional working capital to each of the subsidiary health plans when necessary to ensure that total adjusted capital continually exceeds regulatory requirements.

10. Restatement of Capital Accounts

The stockholders of the Company voted on July 31, 2002, to approve a reincorporation merger whereby the Company merged with and reincorporated into a newly formed Delaware corporation as the surviving corporation. The reincorporation merger took effect on June 26, 2003, and these financial statements reflect the effect of a 40-for-1 split of the Company's outstanding common stock as a result of the share exchange in the reincorporation merger.

The Delaware corporation's Certificate of Incorporation provides for 80,000,000 shares of authorized common stock, par value \$0.001 and 20,000,000 shares of authorized preferred stock, par value \$0.001. The rights, preferences and privileges of each series of preferred stock will be designated by the Company's board of directors at a future date, which may include dividend and liquidation preferences and redemption and voting rights.

11. Stock Plans

The Company has made periodic grants of stock options to key employees and non-employee directors under the 2000 Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan (the 2000 Plan) and prior grants. Pursuant to the 2000 Plan, the Company may grant qualified and non-qualified options for common stock, stock appreciation rights, restricted and unrestricted stock and performance units (collectively, the awards) to officers and key employees based on performance. The Plan limits the number of shares that can be granted in one year to 10% of the

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

outstanding common shares at the inception of the year. The Plan also provides that if the employees desire to sell the common shares acquired through the awards, the Company shall have a first right of refusal to purchase such shares at fair value as determined by an independent appraisal. Upon an initial public offering or a change in control as defined, all awards shall vest immediately. Exercise price, vesting periods and option terms will be determined by the board of directors.

During the years ended December 31, 2000 and 2001, the Company issued options to purchase 181,760 and 378,000 shares of its common stock with an estimated total fair value of \$313 and \$2,850, respectively. No options were issued during the year ended December 31, 2002. Options granted through December 31, 2002, vest over 16 to 48 months and expire in 10 years. During the three months ended March 31, 2003, the Company granted options to purchase 56,000 shares of common stock to certain non-employee directors with an estimated fair value of \$314. Such options are exercisable over 10 years, with 16,000 options to vest immediately and the remaining 40,000 options to vest over three years. Except for the authorized grants of options to non-employee directors, further grants under the 2000 Plan have been frozen.

In 2002, the Company adopted the 2002 Equity Incentive Plan (2002 Plan), which provides for the granting of stock options, restricted stock, performance shares and stock bonus awards to the Company's officers, employees, directors, consultants, advisors and other service providers. The 2002 Plan is effective upon the effectiveness of a public offering (the Effective Date). It currently allows for the issuance of 1,600,000 shares of common stock, of which up to 600,000 shares may be issued as restricted stock. Beginning the January 1 after the Effective Date, and each year thereafter, shares eligible for issuance will automatically increase by the lesser of 400,000 shares or 2% of total outstanding capital stock on a fully diluted basis, unless the board of directors provides for a smaller increase. Shares reserved for issuance under the 2000 Plan that are not needed for outstanding options granted will be included in the shares reserved for the 2002 Plan.

In July 2002, the Company adopted the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Purchase Plan) which provides for the issuance of up to 600,000 common shares. The Purchase Plan is effective upon the effectiveness of a public offering (the Effective Date). Beginning the January 1 after the Effective Date and each year thereafter, shares eligible for issuance will automatically increase by the lesser of 6,000 shares or 1% of total outstanding capital stock on a fully diluted basis. During each six-month offering period beginning on the effective date of a public offering and each January 1 and July 1 thereafter, eligible employees may purchase common shares at 85% of their fair market value through payroll deductions, up to \$25 per year.

No awards have been made under the 2002 Plan and the Purchase Plan.

At December 31, 2002, 632,840 of the Company's outstanding options were granted with exercise prices at below fair value. Compensation expense recognized in the consolidated statements of income in connection with these options was \$401, \$505 and \$860 during 2000, 2001 and 2002, respectively. Compensation expense for the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2003 was \$194 and \$187, respectively (unaudited).

The Company estimates that amortization of deferred stock-based compensation, based upon stock options outstanding at December 31, 2002, and scheduled vesting periods, will consist of the following approximate amounts:

Year ending December 31	
2003 2004 2005	\$ 585
2004	574
2005	103
	 -
	1,262

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Upon an initial public offering or a change of control, as defined, the awards will be subject to immediate vesting. Compensation expense related to options granted which is otherwise deferred will be recorded in full upon the occurrence of such event.

The fair value of the options was estimated at the grant date using the Minimum Value option-pricing model with the following assumptions used: a risk-free interest rate of 6.13% and 5.54% in 2000 and 2001, respectively; dividend yield of 0% and expected option lives of 120 months.

The Minimum Value option-pricing model was developed for use in estimating the fair value of traded options and warrants which have no vesting restrictions and are fully transferable. In addition, option valuation models require the input of highly subjective assumptions, including the expected stock price volatility. Because the Company's employee stock options have characteristics significantly different from those of traded options, and because changes in the subjective input assumptions can materially affect the fair value estimate, in management's opinion, the existing models do not necessarily provide a reliable single measure of the fair value of its employee stock options.

Stock option activity and related information is as follows:

			Year ended D	ecember 31			Т	hree months er	ided March 31	
	2000)	200	1	2002	2	2002	2	200)3
	Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Options	(Unaud Weighted Average Exercise Price	Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Outstanding at beginning of		_		_		_		_		
period	990,040	\$ 1.21	1,171,800	\$ 1.61	1,498,600	\$ 2.28	1,498,600	\$ 2.28	758,360	\$ 3.57
Granted	181,760	3.75	378,000	4.50	_	_	_		56,000	16.98
Exercised	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Forfeited(a)			51,200	3.13	740,240	1.11				
Outstanding at end of										
period	1,171,800	1.61	1,498,600	2.28	758,360	3.57	1,498,600	2.28	814,360	4.49
Exercisable at end of period	444,440	0.78	995,960	1.34	416,680	2.87	1,021,960	1.42	492,540	3.52
Weighted average per option fair value of options granted during		1.72		7.54						5.60
the period		1./2		7.54						5.00

⁽a) Includes options to purchase 735,200 shares which were canceled in 2002 in exchange for a cash payment of \$8,683 to the option holders (see Note 9. Commitments and Contingencies).

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	0	ptions Outstanding		Options Exc	ercisable
Range of Exercise Prices	Number Outstanding at December 31 2002	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life (Number of Months)	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number Exercisable at December 31 2002	Weighted Average Exercise Price
\$2.00	254,840	82	\$ 2.00	254,840	\$ 2.00
3.13	47,760	88	3.13	31,840	3.13
4.50	455,760	105	4.50	130,000	4.50
2.00 - 4.50	758,360	96	3.57	416,680	2.87
		Options Outstanding		Options Ex	ercisable
Range of Exercise Prices	Number Outstanding at March 31 2003	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life (Number of Months)	(Unaudited) Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number Exercisable at March 31 2003	Weighted Average Exercise Price
\$2.00	254,840	79	\$ 2.00	254,840	\$ 2.00
3.13	47,760	85	3.13	31,840	3.13
4.50	455,760	102	4.50	189,860	4.50
16.98	56,000	117	16.98	16,000	16.98
2.00 – 16.98	814,360	95	4.49	492,540	3.52
2.00 10.70	014,500	75	7,77	172,540	3.32

12. Subsequent Event

In January and February 2003, the Company redeemed 1,201,174 shares of common stock from certain stockholders for cash payments of \$20,390 (\$16.98 per share), which was recorded as treasury stock. The redemptions were made from available cash reserves.

In April 2003, the Company entered into an agreement with a health plan in Michigan to arrange for health care services for approximately 12,000 additional members. In May 2003, the Company entered into an agreement with another health plan in Michigan to acquire the plan's Medicaid contract and arrange for the health care services for approximately 40,000 additional members. Both agreements are subject to regulatory approval. Total purchase consideration is approximately \$8,800.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

13. Condensed Financial Information of Registrant

At December 31, 2002, the restricted net assets of the Company's subsidiaries exceed 25% of total consolidated net assets. Following are the condensed balance sheets of the Registrant as of December 31, 2001 and 2002, and the statements of income and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002.

Condensed Balance Sheets

	December 31	
	2001	2002
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 3,314	\$ 27,597
Deferred income taxes	121	552
Due from affiliates	_	257
Prepaid and other current assets	917	1,862
Total current assets	4,352	30,268
Property and equipment, net	2,251	5,180
Investment in subsidiaries	64,115	65,557
Deferred income taxes	396	225
Advances to related parties and other assets	1,785	994
Total assets	72,899	102,224
TSASPO and April Dalla at the St		
Liabilities and stockholders' equity Current liabilities:		
	2,592	2 5 2 7
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	2,392	3,527
Income taxes payable Due to affiliates	1,424	2,253
Due to anniates	1,424	
Total current liabilities	6,841	5,780
Other long-term liabilities	1,299	1,177
Total liabilities	8,140	6,957
Commitments and contingencies		
Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 80,000,000 shares authorized, 20,000,000 shares issued and outstanding	5	5
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding	_	_
Retained earnings	64,754	95,262
Total stockholders' equity	64,759	95,267
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	72,899	102,224

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Condensed Statements of Income

	Ye	Year ended December 31,		
	2000	2001	2002	
Revenue:				
Management fees	\$16,650	\$24,817	\$42,553	
Investment income	13	114	179	
Total operating revenue	16,663	24,931	42,732	
Expenses:				
Medical care costs	2,465	6,480	7,034	
Marketing, general and administrative expenses (including a charge for stock option settlements of \$7,796 in November 2002)	11,484	15,926	29,834	
Depreciation and amortization	102	636	1,095	
P T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T				
Total expenses	14,051	23,042	37,963	
Operating income	2,612	1,889	4,769	
Other expense, net	(185)	(339)	(52)	
Income before income taxes and equity in net income of subsidiaries	2,427	1,550	4,717	
Provision for income taxes	902	697	2,001	
- 10 - 10 - 10 - 1				
Net income before equity in net income of subsidiaries	1,525	853	2,716	
Equity in net income of subsidiaries	13,439	29,276	27,792	
Net income	14,964	30,129	30,508	

Condensed Statements of Cash Flows

	Y	Year ended December 31		
	2000	2001	2002	
Operating activities				
Cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$ 5,666	\$ 984	\$ 2,969	
Investing activities				
Dividends from (capital contributions to) subsidiaries	(1,725)	2,200	26,350	
Purchases of equipment	(1,226)	(1,763)	(4,024)	
Changes in due to (from) affiliates	(903)	2,327	(1,584)	
Change in other assets and liabilities	(234)	(1,062)	572	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	(4,088)	1,702	21,314	
Financing activities				
Cash dividends declared	(1,000)	_	_	
Net cash used in financing activities	(1,000)	_	_	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	578	2,686	24,283	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	50	628	3,314	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	628	3,314	27,597	

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Notes to Condensed Financial Information of Registrant

Note A-Basis of Presentation

Molina Healthcare, Inc. (Registrant) was incorporated on May 26, 1999. Prior to that date, Molina Healthcare of California (formerly Molina Medical Centers, Inc.) operated as a California HMO and as the parent company for Molina Healthcare of Utah, Inc. and Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. In 2000, the employees and operations of the corporate entity were transferred from Molina Healthcare of California to the Registrant.

The Registrant's investment in subsidiaries is stated at cost plus equity in undistributed earnings of subsidiaries since the date of acquisition. The Registrant's share of net income (loss) of its unconsolidated subsidiaries is included in consolidated net income using the equity method.

The parent company-only financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes.

Note B-Transactions with Subsidiaries

The Registrant provides certain centralized medical and administrative services to its subsidiaries pursuant to administrative services agreements, including medical affairs and quality management, health education, credentialing, management, financial, legal, information systems and human resources services. Fees are based on the fair market value of services rendered and are recorded as operating revenue. Payment is subordinated to the subsidiaries' ability to comply with minimum capital and other restrictive financial requirements of the states in which they operate. Charges in 2000, 2001 and 2002 for these services totaled \$16,650, \$24,817 and \$42,553, which are included in operating revenue.

The Registrant and its subsidiaries are included in the consolidated federal and state income tax returns filed by the Registrant. Income taxes are allocated to each subsidiary in accordance with an intercompany tax allocation agreement. The agreement allocates income taxes in an amount generally equivalent to the amount which would be expensed by the subsidiary if it filed a separate tax return. NOL benefits are paid to the subsidiary by the Registrant to the extent such losses are utilized in the consolidated tax returns.

Note C—Capital Contribution and Dividends

During 2000, 2001 and 2002, the Registrant received dividends from its subsidiaries totaling \$0, \$5,900 and \$31,000, respectively. Such amounts have been recorded as a reduction to the investments in the respective subsidiaries.

During 2000, 2001 and 2002, the Registrant made capital contributions to certain subsidiaries totaling \$1,725, \$3,700 and \$4,650, respectively, primarily to comply with minimum net worth requirements. Such amounts have been recorded as an increase in investment in the respective subsidiaries.

Note D-Dividends to Stockholders

During 2000, the Registrant declared dividends of \$1,000 to its stockholders.

[BACK COVER: COVER ART]

[Artwork in twelve colors depicting a health care provider and child holding a toy on a path which winds through a hillside and two people playing ball in the background on the hillside. Caption below reads: "Offering healthcare to families in need for over 20 years." Below caption is Molina's logo.]

6,000,000 Shares



Common Stock

PROSPEC	TUS
, 20	003

Banc of America Securities LLC

CIBC World Markets

SG Cowen

Until , 2003, all dealers that buy, sell or trade the common stock may be required to deliver a prospectus, regardless of whether they are participating in the offering. This is in addition to the dealers' obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters and with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

Following is our estimate of expenses of the offering, all of which shall be paid by us:

SEC Registration Fees	\$10,580
NASD Fees	12,920
NYSE Fees	150,000
Accounting Fees and Costs	800,000
Legal Fees and Costs	1,000,000
Printing Costs	600,000
Transfer Agent Fees and Costs	4,000
Blue Sky Fees and Costs	2,000
Miscellaneous Fees and Costs	125,000
TOTAL	2,704,500

Indemnification of Directors and Officers

The Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL, permits Delaware corporations to eliminate or limit the monetary liability of directors, officers, employees and agents for breach of fiduciary duty of care, subject to certain limitations. Our certificate of incorporation provides that our directors and officers shall not be liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages arising from a breach of fiduciary duty owed by such director or officer, as applicable, except for liability (1) for any breach of a director's or officer's duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders, (2) for intentional misconduct, fraud or a knowing violation of law, under Section 174 of the DGCL or (3) for a transaction from which the officer or director derived an improper personal benefit. Our bylaws provide for the indemnification of our directors, officers, employees and agents to the extent permitted by the Delaware law. Our directors and officers are insured against certain liabilities for actions taken in such capacities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act").

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling us pursuant to the foregoing, we have been informed that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

None

Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

(a) Exhibits

No.		Description
1.1	Form of Underwriting Agreement.	
3.1†	Articles of Incorporation (CA).	
3.2†	Certificate of Incorporation (DE).	
3.3†	Bylaws (CA).	
3.4†	Bylaws (DE).	

No.	Description
3.5†	Form of share certificate for common stock.
5.1	Opinion of McDermott, Will & Emery.
10.1†	Medi-Cal Agreement between Molina Medical Centers and the California Department of Health Services dated April 2, 1996, as amended.
10.2**†	Health Services Agreement between Foundation Health, and Molina Medical Centers dated February 1, 1996, as amended.
10.3**†	Contract Between Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. and the State of Michigan effective October 1, 2000, as amended.
10.4**†	HMO Contract between American Family Care and the Utah Department of Health effective July 1, 1999, as amended.
10.5**†	Memorandum of Understanding between Molina Healthcare of Utah, Inc. and the Utah Department of Public Health effective July 1, 2002.
10.6†	2003 Contract for Healthy Options and State Children's Health Insurance Plan between Molina Healthcare of Washington, Inc. and the State of Washington Department of Social and Health Services effective January 1, 2003.
10.7†	Employment Agreement with J. Mario Molina, M.D. dated January 2, 2002.
10.8†	Employment Agreement with John C. Molina, J.D. dated January 1, 2002.
10.9†	Employment Agreement with Mark L. Andrews, Esq. dated December 1, 2001.
10.10†	Employment Agreement with George S. Goldstein, PhD. dated December 31, 2001.
10.11†	Employment Agreement with M. Martha Bernadett, M.D. dated January 1, 2002.
10.12†	2000 Omnibus Stock and Incentive Plan.
10.13†	2002 Equity Incentive Plan.
10.14†	2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
10.15†	Credit Agreement dated as of March 19, 2003.
10.16†	Change Order No. 11 to Medi-Cal Agreement between Molina Medical Centers and the California Department of Health Services dated April 2, 1996, as amended.
10.17†	Change Notice No. 6 to Contract Between Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. and the State of Michigan effective October 1, 2000, as amended.
10.18**†	Amendment to Health Services Agreement effective October 1, 2002 between Foundation Health and Molina Medical Centers dated February 1, 1996, as amended.
10.19**†	Amendment to Health Services Agreement effective October 1, 2002 between Foundation Health and Molina Medical Centers dated February 1, 1996, as amended.
10.20†	Asset Purchase Agreement between Community Care Plan and Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. dated as of May 12, 2003.
10.21†	Transition Services Agreement between Community Choice Michigan, Inc. and Molina Healthcare of Michigan, Inc. dated April 30, 2003.
21.1†	List of subsidiaries.
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Auditors.
24.1†	Powers of Attorney.

To be filed by amendment.

Confidential treatment has been requested for portions of this Exhibit which have been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 406 promulgated under the Securities Act.

Previously filed.

(b) Financial Statement Schedules

Molina Healthcare, Inc.

No.	Description
F-2	Report of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Auditors
F-3	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2001 and 2002
F-4	Consolidated Statements of Income for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001, and 2002
F-5	Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2000
F-6	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2002
F-7	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Undertakings

The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act");
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of a prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;
- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for purposes of determining any liability under the Act, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to section 13(a) or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(5) To provide to the underwriter at the closing specified in the underwriting agreements certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriter to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question of whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Act, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Long Beach, State of California, on June 26, 2003.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

By:	/s/	J. MARIO MOLINA, M.D.

J. Mario Molina, M.D. Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Act, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ J. Mario Molina, M.D.	Chairman of the Board; Chief Executive Officer	June 26, 2003
J. Mario Molina, M.D.	— and President	
/s/ JOHN C. MOLINA*	Director; Executive Vice President, Financial	June 26, 2003
John C. Molina, J.D.	 Affairs, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer (Principal Financial Officer) 	
/s/ HARVEY A. FEIN*	Vice President, Financial Affairs (Principal	June 26, 2003
Harvey A. Fein	Accounting Officer)	
/s/ George S. Goldstein*	Director; Executive Vice President, Health Plan Operations	June 26, 2003
George S. Goldstein, Ph.D.		
/s/ RONNA ROMNEY*	Director	June 26, 2003
Ronna Romney	_	
/s/ RONALD LOSSETT*	Director	June 26, 2003
Ronald Lossett, CPA, D.B.A.	_	
/s/ Charles Z. Fedak*	Director	June 26, 2003
Charles Z. Fedak, CPA	_	
/s/ CARL D. COVITZ*	Director	June 26, 2003
Carl D. Covitz	_	
/s/ SALLY K. RICHARDSON*	Director	June 26, 2003
Sally K. Richardson	_	

^{*} By J. Mario Molina, M.D. as attorney in fact.

Molina Healthcare, Inc.

6,000,000 Shares

Common Stock

UNDERWRITING AGREEMENT

dated [

]

Banc of America Securities LLC CIBC World Markets Corp. SG Cowen Securities Corporation

UNDERWRITING AGREEMENT

[DATE]

BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC CIBC WORLD MARKETS CORP. SG COWEN SECURITIES CORPORATION

As Representatives of the several Underwriters c/o BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC 9 West 57th Street New York, New York 10019

and

CIBC World Markets Corp. 417 5th Avenue New York, New York 10016

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Introductory. Molina Healthcare, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company), proposes to issue and sell to the several underwriters named in Schedule A (the "Underwriters") an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of its Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Common Stock"). The 6,000,000 shares of Common Stock to be sold by the Company are called the "Firm Common Shares". In addition, the Company has granted to the Underwriters an option to purchase up to an additional 900,000 shares of Common Stock as provided in Section 2. The additional 900,000 shares to be sold by the Company pursuant to such option are called the "Optional Common Shares". The Firm Common Shares and, if and to the extent such option is exercised, the Optional Common Shares are collectively called the "Common Shares". Banc of America Securities LLC ("BAS"), CIBC World Markets Corp. ("CIBC") and SG Cowen Securities Corporation ("SG Cowen") have agreed to act as representatives of the several Underwriters (in such capacity, the "Representatives") in connection with the offering and sale of the Common Shares.

The Company and the Underwriters agree that up to 300,000 of the Firm Common Shares to be purchased by the Underwriters (the "Directed Shares") shall be reserved for sale by the Underwriters to certain eligible directors, officers and employees of the Company and persons

having business relationships with the Company (collectively, the "Participants"), as part of the distribution of the Common Shares by the Underwriters (the "Directed Share Program") subject to the terms of this Agreement, the applicable rules, regulations and interpretations of the NASD Inc. (the "NASD") and all other applicable laws, rules and regulations. One of the Underwriters (the "Designated Underwriter") shall be selected to process the sales to the Participants under the Directed Share Program. To the extent that such Directed Shares are not orally confirmed for purchase by the Participants by the end of the first business day after the date of this Agreement, such Directed Shares may be offered to the public as part of the public offering contemplated hereby.

Each Underwriter agrees that, to the knowledge of such Underwriter, no individual purchaser shall acquire more than 9.9% of the total outstanding Common Stock from the Underwriters in aggregate in the initial public offering and sale of the Common Shares.

The Company has prepared and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") a registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-102268), which contains a form of prospectus to be used in connection with the public offering and sale of the Common Shares. Such registration statement, as amended, including the financial statements, exhibits and schedules thereto, in the form in which it was declared effective by the Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder (collectively, the "Securities Act"), including any information deemed to be a part thereof at the time of effectiveness pursuant to Rule 430A or Rule 434 under the Securities Act, is called the "Registration Statement". Any registration statement filed by the Company pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act is called the "Rule 462(b) Registration Statement", and from and after the date and time of filing of the Rule 462(b) Registration Statement the term "Registration Statement" shall include the Rule 462(b) Registration Statement. Such prospectus, in the form first used by the Underwriters to confirm sales of the Common Shares, is called the "Prospectus"; provided, however, if the Company has, with the consent of BAS and CIBC, elected to rely upon Rule 434 under the Securities Act, the term "Prospectus"] (such preliminary prospectus is called the shall mean the Company's prospectus subject to completion (each, a "preliminary prospectus") dated ["Rule 434 preliminary prospectus"), together with the applicable term sheet (the "Term Sheet") prepared and filed by the Company with the Commission under Rules 434 and 424(b) under the Securities Act and all references in this Agreement to the date of the Prospectus shall mean the date of the Term Sheet. All references in this Agreement to the Registration Statement, the Rule 462(b) Registration Statement, a preliminary prospectus, the Prospectus or the Term Sheet, or any amendments or supplements to any of the foregoing, shall include any copy thereof filed with the Commission pursuant to its Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval System ("EDGAR").

The Company hereby confirms its agreements with the Underwriters as follows:

SECTION 1. Representations and Warranties of the Company.

The Company hereby represents, warrants and covenants to each Underwriter as follows:

(a) Compliance with Registration Requirements. The Registration Statement and any Rule 462(b) Registration Statement have been declared effective by the Commission under the

Securities Act. No stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or any Rule 462(b) Registration Statement is in effect and no proceedings for such purpose have been instituted or are pending or, to the best knowledge of the Company, are threatened by the Commission.

Each preliminary prospectus and the Prospectus when filed complied in all material respects with the Securities Act and, if filed by electronic transmission pursuant to EDGAR (except as may be permitted by Regulation S-T under the Securities Act), was identical to the copy thereof delivered to the Underwriters for use in connection with the offer and sale of the Common Shares. Each of the Registration Statement, any Rule 462(b) Registration Statement and any post-effective amendment thereto, at the time it became effective and at all times during the Prospectus Delivery Period (as defined below), complied and will comply in all material respects with the Securities Act and did not and will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading. The Prospectus (including any Prospectus wrapper), as amended or supplemented, as of its date and at all times during the Prospectus Delivery Period, did not and will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The representations and warranties set forth in the two immediately preceding sentences do not apply to statements in or omissions from the Registration Statement, any Rule 462(b) Registration Statement, or any post-effective amendment thereto, or the Prospectus, or any amendments or supplements thereto, made in reliance upon and in conformity with information relating to any Underwriter furnished to the Company in writing by the Representatives expressly for use therein. There are no contracts or other documents required to be described in the Prospectus or to be filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement which have not been described or filed as required.

- (b) Offering Materials Furnished to Underwriters. The Company has delivered to the Representatives three complete manually signed copy of the Registration Statement and of each consent and certificate of experts filed as a part thereof, and conformed copies of the Registration Statement (without exhibits) and preliminary prospectuses and the Prospectus, as amended or supplemented, in such quantities and at such places as the Representatives have reasonably requested for each of the Underwriters.
- (c) Distribution of Offering Material By the Company. The Company has not distributed and will not distribute, prior to the later of the Second Closing Date (as defined below) and the completion of the Underwriters' distribution of the Common Shares, any offering material in connection with the offering and sale of the Common Shares other than a preliminary prospectus, the Prospectus or the Registration Statement.
- (d) The Underwriting Agreement. This Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by, and is a valid and binding agreement of, the Company, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as rights to indemnification hereunder may be limited by applicable law and except as the enforcement hereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting the rights and remedies of creditors or by general equitable principles.

- (e) Authorization of the Common Shares. The Common Shares to be purchased by the Underwriters from the Company have been duly authorized for issuance and sale pursuant to this Agreement and, when issued and delivered by the Company pursuant to this Agreement, will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.
- (f) No Applicable Registration or Other Similar Rights. There are no persons with registration or other similar rights to have any equity or debt securities registered for sale under the Registration Statement or included in the offering contemplated by this Agreement, except for such rights as have been duly waived.
- (g) No Material Adverse Change. Except as otherwise disclosed in the Prospectus, subsequent to the respective dates as of which information is given in the Prospectus: (i) there has been no material adverse change, or any development that could reasonably be expected to result in a material adverse change, in the condition, financial or otherwise, or in the earnings, business, operations or prospects, whether or not arising from transactions in the ordinary course of business, of the Company and its subsidiaries, considered as one entity (any such change is called a "Material Adverse Change"); (ii) the Company and its subsidiaries, considered as one entity, have not incurred any material liability or obligation, indirect, direct or contingent, not in the ordinary course of business nor entered into any material transaction or agreement not in the ordinary course of business; and (iii) there has been no dividend or distribution of any kind declared or paid by the Company or, except for dividends paid to the Company or other subsidiaries, any of its subsidiaries on any class of capital stock or repurchase or redemption by the Company or any of its subsidiaries of any class of capital stock.
- (h) Independent Accountants. Ernst & Young LLP, who has expressed their opinion with respect to the financial statements (which term as used in this Agreement includes the related notes thereto) filed with the Commission as a part of the Registration Statement and included in the Prospectus, are independent public or certified public accountants as required by the Securities Act.
- (i) Preparation of the Financial Statements. The financial statements filed with the Commission as a part of the Registration Statement and included in the Prospectus present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Company and its subsidiaries as of and at the dates indicated and the results of their operations and cash flows for the periods specified. Such financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods involved, except as may be expressly stated in the related notes thereto. No other financial statements or supporting schedules are required to be included in the Registration Statement. The financial data set forth in the Prospectus under the captions "Prospectus Summary—Summary Consolidated Financial Data", "Selected Consolidated Financial Data" and "Capitalization" fairly present, in all material respects, the information set forth therein on a basis consistent with that of the audited financial statements contained in the Registration Statement.
- (j) Incorporation and Good Standing of the Company and its Subsidiaries. Each of the Company and its subsidiaries has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and has corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to conduct its business as described in

the Prospectus and, in the case of the Company, to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement. Each of the Company and each subsidiary is duly qualified as a foreign corporation to transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which such qualification is required, whether by reason of the ownership or leasing of property or the conduct of business, except for such jurisdictions where the failure to so qualify or to be in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a Material Adverse Change. All of the issued and outstanding capital stock of each subsidiary of the Company has been duly authorized and validly issued, is fully paid and nonassessable and is owned by the Company, directly or through subsidiaries, free and clear of any security interest, mortgage, pledge, lien, encumbrance or claim other than as described in the Prospectus. The Company does not own or control, directly or indirectly, any corporation, association or other entity other than the subsidiaries listed in Exhibit 21.1 to the Registration Statement.

- (k) Capitalization and Other Capital Stock Matters. The authorized, issued and outstanding capital stock of the Company is as set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "Capitalization" (other than for subsequent issuances, if any, pursuant to employee benefit plans described in the Prospectus or upon exercise of outstanding options described in the Prospectus). The Common Stock (including the Common Shares) conforms in all material respects to the description thereof contained in the Prospectus. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid and nonassessable and have been issued in compliance with federal and state securities laws. None of the outstanding shares of Common Stock were issued in violation of any preemptive rights, rights of first refusal or other similar rights to subscribe for or purchase securities of the Company. There are no authorized or outstanding options, warrants, preemptive rights, rights of first refusal or other rights to purchase, or equity or debt securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for, any capital stock of the Company or any of its subsidiaries other than those described in the Prospectus. The description of the Company's stock option, stock bonus and other stock plans or arrangements, and the options or other rights granted thereunder, set forth in the Prospectus accurately and fairly presents the information required to be shown with respect to such plans, arrangements, options and rights.
 - (1) Listing. The Common Shares have been approved for listing on the New York Stock Exchange, subject only to official notice of issuance.
- (m) Non-Contravention of Existing Instruments; No Further Authorizations or Approvals Required. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries is in violation of its charter or by-laws or is in default (or, with the giving of notice or lapse of time, would be in default) ("Default") under any indenture, mortgage, loan or credit agreement, note, contract, franchise, lease or other instrument to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries is a party or by which it or any of them may be bound, or to which any of the property or assets of the Company or any of its subsidiaries is subject (each, an "Existing Instrument"), except for such violations or Defaults as would not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a Material Adverse Change. The Company's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the Prospectus (i) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action and will not result in any violation of the provisions of the charter or by-laws of the Company or any subsidiary, (ii) will not conflict with or constitute a breach of, or Default under, or result in the creation or imposition of any lien, charge or encumbrance upon

any property or assets of the Company or any of its subsidiaries pursuant to, or require the consent of any other party to, any Existing Instrument, except for such conflicts, breaches, Defaults, liens, charges or encumbrances as would not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a Material Adverse Change and (iii) will not result in any violation of any law, administrative regulation or administrative or court decree applicable to the Company or any subsidiary, except for such violation which would not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a Material Adverse Change. No consent, approval, authorization or other order of, or registration or filing with, any court or other governmental or regulatory authority or agency, is required for the Company's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the Prospectus, except such as have been obtained or made by the Company and are in full force and effect under the Securities Act, applicable state securities or blue sky laws and from the NASD.

- (n) No Material Actions or Proceedings. There are no legal or governmental actions, suits or proceedings pending or, to the best of the Company's knowledge, threatened (i) against or affecting the Company or any of its subsidiaries, or (ii) which has as the subject thereof any property owned or leased by, the Company or any of its subsidiaries, where in any such case (A) there is a reasonable possibility that such action, suit or proceeding might be determined adversely to the Company or such subsidiary and (B) any such action, suit or proceeding, if so determined adversely, would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change or adversely affect the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. No material labor dispute with the employees of the Company or any of its subsidiaries exists or, to the best of the Company's knowledge, is threatened, except such dispute as would not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a Material Adverse Change.
- (o) Intellectual Property Rights. The Company and its subsidiaries own or possess sufficient trademarks, trade names, patent rights, copyrights, domain names, licenses, approvals, trade secrets and other similar rights (collectively, "Intellectual Property Rights") reasonably necessary to conduct their businesses as now conducted; and the expected expiration of any of such Intellectual Property Rights would not result in a Material Adverse Change. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has received any notice of infringement or conflict with asserted Intellectual Property Rights of others, which infringement or conflict, if the subject of an unfavorable decision, would result in a Material Adverse Change. The Company is not a party to or bound by any options, licenses or agreements with respect to the Intellectual Property Rights of any other person or entity that are required to be set forth in the Prospectus and are not described in all material respects. None of the technology employed by the Company has been obtained or is being used by the Company in violation of any contractual obligation binding on the Company or, to the Company's knowledge, any of its officers, directors or employees or otherwise in violation of the rights of any persons.
- (p) All Necessary Permits, etc. The Company and each subsidiary possess such valid and current certificates, authorizations or permits issued by the appropriate state, federal or foreign regulatory agencies or bodies necessary to conduct their respective businesses, except where such failure would not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a Material Adverse Change, and neither the Company nor any subsidiary has received any notice of proceedings relating to the revocation or modification of, or non-compliance with, any such certificate,

authorization or permit which, individually or in the aggregate, if the subject of an unfavorable decision, ruling or finding, could result in a Material Adverse Change.

- (q) *Title to Properties*. The Company and each of its subsidiaries has good and marketable title to all the properties and assets reflected as owned in the financial statements referred to in Section 1(A) (i) above (or elsewhere in the Prospectus), in each case free and clear of any security interests, mortgages, liens, encumbrances, equities, claims and other defects, except such as do not materially and adversely affect the value of such property and do not materially interfere with the use made or proposed to be made of such property by the Company or such subsidiary, except as otherwise disclosed in the Prospectus. The real property, improvements, equipment and personal property held under lease by the Company or any subsidiary are held under valid and enforceable leases, with such exceptions as are not material and do not materially interfere with the use made or proposed to be made of such real property, improvements, equipment or personal property by the Company or such subsidiary.
- (r) Tax Law Compliance. The Company and its consolidated subsidiaries have filed all necessary federal, state and foreign income and franchise tax returns and have paid all taxes required to be paid by any of them and, if due and payable, any related or similar assessment, fine or penalty levied against any of them. The Company has made adequate charges, accruals and reserves in the applicable financial statements referred to in Section 1 (A) (i) above in respect of all federal, state and foreign income and franchise taxes for all periods as to which the tax liability of the Company or any of its consolidated subsidiaries has not been finally determined.
- (s) Company Not an "Investment Company". The Company is not, and after receipt of payment for the Common Shares will not be, an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "Investment Company Act").
- (t) Insurance. Each of the Company and its subsidiaries are insured by recognized, financially sound and reputable institutions with policies in such amounts and with such deductibles and covering such risks as are generally deemed adequate and customary for their businesses including, but not limited to, policies covering real and personal property owned or leased by the Company and its subsidiaries against theft, damage, destruction, acts of vandalism and earthquakes. The Company has no reason to believe that it or any subsidiary will not be able (i) to renew its existing insurance coverage as and when such policies expire or (ii) to obtain comparable coverage from similar institutions as may be necessary or appropriate to conduct its business as now conducted and at a cost that would not result in a Material Adverse Change. Neither of the Company nor any subsidiary, subsequent to such subsidiary's acquisition by the Company, has been denied any insurance coverage for which it has applied. To the best knowledge of the Company, no subsidiary of the Company, prior to such subsidiary's acquisition by the Company, was denied any insurance coverage for which it had applied.
- (u) No Price Stabilization or Manipulation. The Company has not taken, directly or indirectly, any action designed to or that might be reasonably expected to cause or result in stabilization or manipulation of the price of the Common Stock to facilitate the sale or resale of the Common Shares.

- (v) Related Party Transactions. There are no business relationships or related-party transactions involving the Company or any subsidiary or any other person required to be described in the Prospectus which have not been described as required.
- (w) No Unlawful Contributions or Other Payments. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries nor, to the best of the Company's knowledge, any employee or agent of the Company or any subsidiary, has made any contribution or other payment to any official of, or candidate for, any federal, state or foreign office in violation of any law or of the character required to be disclosed in the Prospectus.
- (x) Company's Accounting System. The Company maintains a system of accounting controls sufficient to provide reasonable assurances that (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles and to maintain accountability for assets; (iii) access to assets is permitted only in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; and (iv) the recorded accountability for assets is compared with existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate action is taken with respect to any differences.
- (y) ERISA Compliance. The Company and its subsidiaries and any "employee benefit plan" (as defined under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder (collectively, "ERISA")) established or maintained by the Company, its subsidiaries or their "ERISA Affiliates" (as defined below) are in compliance in all material respects with ERISA. "ERISA Affiliate" means, with respect to the Company or a subsidiary, any member of any group of organizations described in Sections 414(b),(c),(m) or (o) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder (the "Code") of which the Company or such subsidiary is a member. No "reportable event" (as defined under ERISA) has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur with respect to any "employee benefit plan" established or maintained by the Company, its subsidiaries or any of their ERISA Affiliates. No "employee benefit plan" established or maintained by the Company, its subsidiaries or any of their ERISA. Neither the Company, its subsidiaries or any of their ERISA Affiliates has incurred or reasonably expects to incur any liability under (i) Title IV of ERISA with respect to termination of, or withdrawal from, any "employee benefit plan" or (ii) Sections 412, 4971, 4975 or 4980B of the Code. Each "employee benefit plan" established or maintained by the Company, its subsidiaries or any of their ERISA Affiliates that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination letter or is covered by a prototype opinion letter and to the Company's best knowledge nothing has occurred, whether by action or failure to act, which would cause the loss of such qualification.
- (z) Brokers. There is no broker, finder or other party that is entitled to receive from the Company any brokerage or finder's fee or other fee or commission as a result of any transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (aa) No Outstanding Loans or Other Indebtedness. There are no outstanding loans, advances (except normal advances for business expenses in the ordinary course of business) or

guarantees or indebtedness by the Company to or for the benefit of any of the officers or directors of the Company or any of the members of any of them, except as disclosed in the Prospectus.

- (bb) Compliance with Laws. The Company has not been advised, and has no reason to believe, that it and each of its subsidiaries are not conducting business in compliance with all applicable laws, rules and regulations of the jurisdictions in which it is conducting business, except where failure to be so in compliance would not result in a Material Adverse Change.
- (cc) Directed Share Program. (i) The Registration Statement, the Prospectus and any Preliminary Prospectus comply, and any further amendments or supplements thereto will comply, with any applicable laws or regulations of foreign jurisdictions in which the Prospectus or any Preliminary Prospectus, as amended or supplemented, if applicable, are distributed in connection with the Directed Share Program, and (ii) no authorization, approval, consent, license, order registration or qualification of or with any government, governmental instrumentality or court, other than such as have been obtained, is necessary under the securities laws and regulations of foreign jurisdictions in which the Directed Shares are offered outside the United States. The Company has not offered, or caused the Underwriters to offer, any Common Shares to any person pursuant to the Directed Share Program with the intent to unlawfully influence (i) a customer or supplier of the Company to alter the customer's or supplier's level or type of business with the Company or (ii) a trade journalist or publication to write or publish favorable information about the Company or its products.

Any certificate signed by an officer of the Company and delivered to the Representatives or to counsel for the Underwriters shall be deemed to be a representation and warranty by the Company to each Underwriter as to the matters set forth therein.

The Company acknowledges that the Underwriters and, for purposes of the opinions to be delivered pursuant to Section 5 hereof, counsel to the Company and counsel to the Underwriters, will rely upon the accuracy and truthfulness of the foregoing representations and hereby consents to such reliance.

SECTION 2. Purchase, Sale and Delivery of the Common Shares.

- (a) *The Firm Common Shares*. On the basis of the representations, warranties and agreements herein contained, and upon the terms but subject to the conditions herein set forth, (i) the Company agrees to issue and sell to the several Underwriters an aggregate of 6,000,000 Firm Common Shares. On the basis of the representations, warranties and agreements herein contained, and upon the terms but subject to the conditions herein set forth, the Underwriters agree, severally and not jointly, to purchase from the Company the respective number of Firm Common Shares set forth opposite their names on Schedule A, subject to adjustment as set forth in Section 10 hereof. The purchase price per Firm Common Share to be paid by the several Underwriters to the Company shall be \$[] per share.
- (b) The First Closing Date. Delivery of certificates for the Firm Common Shares to be purchased by the Underwriters and payment therefor shall be made at [the offices of BAS, 600 Montgomery Street, San Francisco, California] (or such other place as may be agreed to by the

Company and the Representatives) at [6:00 a.m. San Francisco] time, on [], or such other time and date not later than [10:30 a.m. San Francisco] time, on [] as shall be agreed upon by the Representatives and the Company (the time and date of such closing are called the "First Closing Date").

- (c) The Optional Common Shares; the Second Closing Date. On the basis of the representations, warranties and agreements herein contained, and upon the terms but subject to the conditions herein set forth, the Company hereby grants an option to the several Underwriters to purchase, severally and not jointly, up to an aggregate of 900,000 Optional Common Shares from the Company at the purchase price per share to be paid by the Underwriters for the Firm Common Shares. The options granted hereunder are for use by the Underwriters solely in covering any over-allotments in connection with the sale and distribution of the Firm Common Shares. The options granted hereunder may be exercised at any time (but not more than once) upon notice by the Representatives to the Company, which notice may be given at any time within 30 days from the date of this Agreement. Such notice shall set forth (i) the aggregate number of Optional Common Shares as to which the Underwriters are exercising the option, (ii) the names and denominations in which the certificates for the Optional Common Shares are to be registered and (iii) the time, date and place at which such certificates will be delivered (which time and date may be simultaneous with, but not earlier than, the First Closing Date; and in such case the term "First Closing Date" shall refer to the time and date of delivery of certificates for the Firm Common Shares and the Optional Common Shares). Such time and date of delivery, if subsequent to the First Closing Date, is called the "Second Closing Date" and shall be determined by the Representatives and shall not be earlier than three nor later than five full business days after delivery of such notice of exercise. If any Optional Common Shares are to be purchased, (a) each Underwriter agrees, severally and not jointly, to purchase the number of Optional Common Shares (subject to such adjustments to eliminate fractional shares as the Representatives may determine) that bears the same proportion to the total number of Optional Common Shares to be purchased as the number of Firm Common Shares set forth on Schedule A opposite the name of such Underwriter bears to the total number of Firm Common Shares, and (b) the Company agrees to sell the number of Optional Common Shares to be sold by the Company as set forth in the paragraph "Introductory" of this Agreement. The Representatives may cancel the option at any time prior to its expiration by giving written notice of such cancellation to the Company.
- (d) Public Offering of the Common Shares. The Representatives hereby advise the Company that the Underwriters intend to offer for sale to the public, as described in the Prospectus, their respective portions of the Common Shares as soon after this Agreement has been executed and the Registration Statement has been declared effective as the Representatives, in their sole judgment, have determined is advisable and practicable.
- (e) Payment for the Common Shares. Payment for the Common Shares to be sold by the Company shall be made at the First Closing Date (and, if applicable, at the Second Closing Date) by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the order of the Company.

It is understood that the Representatives have been authorized, for their own account and the accounts of the several Underwriters, to accept delivery of and receipt for, and make payment of the purchase price for, the Firm Common Shares and any Optional Common Shares the

Underwriters have agreed to purchase. BAS and CIBC, individually and not as Representatives of the Underwriters, may (but shall not be obligated to) make payment for any Common Shares to be purchased by any Underwriter whose funds shall not have been received by the Representatives by the First Closing Date or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be, for the account of such Underwriter, but any such payment shall not relieve such Underwriter from any of its obligations under this Agreement.

- (f) Delivery of the Common Shares. The Company shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Representatives for the accounts of the several Underwriters certificates for the Firm Common Shares to be sold by it at the First Closing Date, against the irrevocable release of a wire transfer of immediately available funds for the amount of the purchase price therefor. The Company shall also deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Representatives for the accounts of the several Underwriters, certificates for the Optional Common Shares the Underwriters have agreed to purchase from it at the First Closing Date or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be, against the irrevocable release of a wire transfer of immediately available funds for the amount of the purchase price therefor. The certificates for the Common Shares shall be in definitive form and registered in such names and denominations as the Representatives shall have requested at least two full business days prior to the First Closing Date (or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be) and shall be made available for inspection on the business day preceding the First Closing Date (or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be) at a location in New York City as the Representatives may designate. Time shall be of the essence, and delivery at the time and place specified in this Agreement is a further condition to the obligations of the Underwriters.
- (g) Delivery of Prospectus to the Underwriters. Not later than 12:00 p.m. on the second business day following the date the Common Shares are first released by the Underwriters for sale to the public, the Company shall deliver or cause to be delivered, copies of the Prospectus in such quantities and at such places as the Representatives shall reasonably request.

SECTION 3. Additional Covenants of the Company.

The Company further covenants and agrees with each Underwriter as follows:

- (a) Representatives' Review of Proposed Amendments and Supplements. During such period beginning on the date hereof and ending on the later of the First Closing Date or such date, as in the reasonable opinion of counsel for the Underwriters, the Prospectus is no longer required by law to be delivered in connection with sales by an Underwriter or dealer (the "Prospectus Delivery Period"), prior to amending the Registration Statement (including any registration statement filed under Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act) or amending or supplementing the Prospectus, the Company shall furnish to the Representatives for review a copy of each such proposed amendment or supplement, and the Company shall not file any such proposed amendment or supplement to which the Representatives reasonably object.
- (b) Securities Act Compliance. After the date of this Agreement, the Company shall promptly advise the Representatives in writing (i) of the receipt of any comments of, or requests for additional or supplemental information from, the Commission, (ii) of the time and date of any filing of any post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement or any amendment or

supplement to any preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus, (iii) of the time and date that any post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement becomes effective and (iv) of the issuance by the Commission of any stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or any post-effective amendment thereto or of any order preventing or suspending the use of any preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus, or of any proceedings to remove, suspend or terminate from listing or quotation the Common Stock from any securities exchange upon which it is listed for trading or included or designated for quotation, or of the threatening or initiation of any proceedings for any of such purposes. If the Commission shall enter any such stop order at any time, the Company will use its reasonable best efforts to obtain the lifting of such order at the earliest practicable moment. Additionally, the Company agrees that it shall comply with the provisions of Rules 424(b), 430A and 434, as applicable, under the Securities Act and will use its reasonable efforts to confirm that any filings made by the Company under such Rule 424(b) were received in a timely manner by the Commission.

- (c) Amendments and Supplements to the Prospectus and Other Securities Act Matters. If, during the Prospectus Delivery Period, any event shall occur or condition exist as a result of which it is necessary to amend or supplement the Prospectus in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances when the Prospectus is delivered to a purchaser, not misleading, or if in the reasonable opinion of the Representatives or counsel for the Underwriters it is otherwise necessary to amend or supplement the Prospectus to comply with the Securities Act or other applicable securities laws, the Company agrees to promptly prepare (subject to Section 3(A)(a) hereof), file with the Commission and furnish at its own expense to the Underwriters and to dealers, amendments or supplements to the Prospectus so that the statements in the Prospectus as so amended or supplemented will not, in the light of the circumstances when the Prospectus is delivered to a purchaser, be misleading or so that the Prospectus, as amended or supplemented, will comply with the Securities Act and other applicable securities laws.
- (d) Copies of any Amendments and Supplements to the Prospectus. The Company agrees to furnish the Representatives, without charge, during the Prospectus Delivery Period, as many copies of the Prospectus and any amendments and supplements thereto as the Representatives may request.
- (e) Blue Sky Compliance. The Company shall cooperate with the Representatives and counsel for the Underwriters to qualify or register the Common Shares for sale under (or obtain exemptions from the application of) the state securities or blue sky laws or Canadian provincial Securities laws or other foreign laws of those jurisdictions designated by the Representatives, shall comply with such laws and shall continue such qualifications, registrations and exemptions in effect so long as required for the distribution of the Common Shares; provided, however, the Company shall not be required to qualify as a foreign corporation or to take any action that would subject it to general service of process in any such jurisdiction where it is not presently qualified or where it would be subject to taxation as a foreign corporation. The Company will advise the Representatives promptly of the suspension of the qualification or registration of (or any such exemption relating to) the Common Shares for offering, sale or trading in any jurisdiction or any initiation or threat of any proceeding for any such purpose, and in the event of the issuance of any order suspending such qualification, registration or exemption, the Company shall use its best efforts to obtain the withdrawal thereof at the earliest possible moment.

- (f) Use of Proceeds. The Company shall apply the net proceeds from the sale of the Common Shares sold by it in the manner described under the caption "Use of Proceeds" in the Prospectus.
 - (g) Transfer Agent. The Company shall engage and maintain, at its expense, a registrar and transfer agent for the Common Stock.
- (h) Earnings Statement. As soon as practicable, the Company will make generally available to its security holders and to the Representatives an earnings statement (which need not be audited) covering the twelve-month period ending [] that satisfies the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities Act.
- (i) Periodic Reporting Obligations. During the Prospectus Delivery Period the Company shall file, on a timely basis, with the Commission and the New York Stock Exchange all reports and documents required to be filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder (collectively, the "Exchange Act"). Additionally, the Company shall report the use of proceeds from the issuance of the Common Shares as may be required under Rule 463 under the Securities Act.
- (j) Company to Provide Interim Financial Statements. Prior to the Closing Date, the Company will furnish the Underwriters, as soon as they have been prepared by or are available to the Company, a copy of any unaudited interim financial statements of the Company for any period subsequent to the period covered by the most recent financial statements appearing in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus.
- (k) Directed Share Program. In connection with the Directed Share Program, the Company will use its reasonable best efforts to ensure that the Directed Shares will be restricted to the extent required by the NASD or the NASD rules from sale, transfer, assignment, pledge or hypothecation for a period of three months following the date of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement. The Designated Underwriter will notify the Company as to which Participants will need to be so restricted. The Company will direct the transfer agent to place stop transfer restrictions upon such securities for such period of time. Should the Company release, or seek to release, from such restrictions any of the Directed Shares, the Company agrees to reimburse the Underwriters for any reasonable expenses (including, without limitation, legal expenses) they incur in connection with such release.
- (1) Listing. The Company will use its best efforts to list, subject to notice of issuance, and maintain listing of the Common Shares on the New York Stock Exchange.
- (m) Agreement Not to Offer or Sell Additional Securities. During the period commencing on the date hereof and ending on the 180th day following the date of the Prospectus, the Company will not, without the prior written consent of BAS and CIBC (which consent may be withheld at the sole discretion of either BAS or CIBC), directly or indirectly, sell, offer, contract or grant any option to sell, pledge, transfer or establish an open "put equivalent position" within the meaning of Rule 16a-1(h) under the Exchange Act, or otherwise dispose of or transfer, or announce the offering of, or file any registration statement under the Securities Act in respect of, any shares of Common Stock, options or warrants to acquire shares

of the Common Stock or securities exchangeable or exercisable for or convertible into shares of Common Stock (other than as contemplated by this Agreement with respect to the Common Shares); provided, however, that the Company may issue shares of its Common Stock or options to purchase its Common Stock, or Common Stock upon exercise of options, pursuant to any stock option, stock bonus or other stock plan or arrangement described in the Prospectus, but only if the holders of such shares, options, or shares issued upon exercise of such options, agree in writing not to sell, offer, dispose of or otherwise transfer any such shares or options during such 180 day period without the prior written consent of BAS and CIBC (which consent may be withheld at the sole discretion of either BAS or CIBC).

- (n) Investment Limitation. The Company shall not invest, or otherwise use the proceeds received by the Company from its sale of the Common Shares in such a manner as would require the Company or any of its subsidiaries to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act.
- (o) No Manipulation of Price. The Company will not take, directly or indirectly, any action designed to cause or result in, or that has constituted or might reasonably be expected to constitute, the stabilization or manipulation of the price of any securities of the Company.
- (p) Existing Lock-Up Agreement. The Company will enforce all existing agreements between the Company and any of its security holders that prohibit the sale, transfer, assignment, pledge or hypothecation of any of the Company's securities in connection with the Company's initial public offering. In addition, the Company will direct the transfer agent to place stop transfer restrictions upon any such securities of the Company that are bound by such existing "lock-up" agreements for the duration of the periods contemplated in such agreements.

BAS and CIBC, on behalf of the several Underwriters, may, in their sole discretion, waive in writing the performance by the Company of any one or more of the foregoing covenants or extend the time for their performance.

SECTION 4. Payment of Expenses. The Company agrees to pay all reasonable costs, fees and expenses incurred in connection with the performance of its obligations hereunder and in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, including without limitation (i) all expenses incident to the issuance and delivery of the Common Shares (including all printing and engraving costs), (ii) all fees and expenses of the registrar and transfer agent of the Common Stock, (iii) all necessary issue, transfer and other stamp taxes in connection with the issuance and sale of the Common Shares to the Underwriters, (iv) all fees and expenses of the Company's counsel, independent public or certified public accountants and other advisors, (v) all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, printing, filing, shipping and distribution of the Registration Statement (including financial statements, exhibits, schedules, consents and certificates of experts), each preliminary prospectus and the Prospectus, and all amendments and supplements thereto, and this Agreement, (vi) all filing fees, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses incurred by the Company or the Underwriters in connection with qualifying or registration of bataining exemptions from the qualification or registration of) all or any part of the Common Shares for offer and sale under the state securities or blue sky laws or the provincial securities laws of Canada, and, if requested by the Representatives, preparing and printing a "Blue Sky Survey" or memorandum, and any supplements thereto, advising the Underwriters of

such qualifications, registrations and exemptions (up to a maximum of \$10,000.00), (vii) the filing fees incident to, and the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel for the Underwriters in connection with, the NASD's review and approval of the Underwriters' participation in the offering and distribution of the Common Shares, (viii) the fees and expenses associated with including the Common Stock on the New York Stock Exchange, (ix) all other fees, costs and expenses referred to in Item 13 of Part II of the Registration Statement, and (x) all reasonable costs and expenses of the Underwriters, including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel for the Underwriters, in connection with matters related to the Directed Shares which are designated by the Company for sale to Participants. Except as provided in this Section 4, Section 6, Section 8 and Section 9 hereof, the Underwriters shall pay their own expenses, including the fees and disbursements of their counsel.

- SECTION 5. Conditions of the Obligations of the Underwriters. The obligations of the several Underwriters to purchase and pay for the Common Shares as provided herein on the First Closing Date and, with respect to the Optional Common Shares, the Second Closing Date, shall be subject to the accuracy of the representations and warranties on the part of the Company set forth in Section 1 hereof as of the date hereof and as of the First Closing Date as though then made and, with respect to the Optional Common Shares, as of the Second Closing Date as though then made, to the timely performance by the Company of its covenants and other obligations hereunder, and to each of the following additional conditions:
- (a) Accountants' Comfort Letter. On the date hereof, the Representatives shall have received from Ernst & Young LLP, independent public or certified public accountants for the Company, a letter dated the date hereof addressed to the Underwriters, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Representatives, containing statements and information of the type ordinarily included in accountant's "comfort letters" to underwriters, delivered according to Statement of Auditing Standards No. 72 (or any successor bulletin), with respect to the audited and unaudited financial statements and certain financial information contained in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus (and the Representatives shall have received an additional [] conformed copies of such accountants' letter for each of the several Underwriters).
- (b) Compliance with Registration Requirements; No Stop Order; No Objection from NASD. For the period from and after effectiveness of this Agreement and prior to the First Closing Date and, with respect to the Optional Common Shares, the Second Closing Date:
 - (i) the Company shall have filed the Prospectus with the Commission (including the information required by Rule 430A under the Securities Act) in the manner and within the time period required by Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act; or the Company shall have filed a post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement containing the information required by such Rule 430A, and such post-effective amendment shall have become effective; or, if the Company elected to rely upon Rule 434 under the Securities Act and obtained the Representatives' consents thereto, the Company shall have filed a Term Sheet with the Commission in the manner and within the time period required by such Rule 424(b);

- (ii) no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement, any Rule 462(b) Registration Statement, or any post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement, shall be in effect and no proceedings for such purpose shall have been instituted by the Commission or, to the best knowledge of the Company, threatened by the Commission; and
 - (iii) the NASD shall have raised no objection to the fairness and reasonableness of the underwriting terms and arrangements.
- (c) No Material Adverse Change. For the period from and after the date of this Agreement and prior to the First Closing Date and, with respect to the Optional Common Shares, the Second Closing Date, in the judgment of the Representatives there shall not have occurred any Material Adverse Change
- (d) Opinion of Counsel for the Company. On each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date the Representatives shall have received the favorable opinion of McDermott, Will & Emery, counsel for the Company, dated as of such Closing Date, substantially in the form of Exhibit A-1 attached hereto (and the Representatives shall have received an additional [] conformed copies of such counsel's legal opinion for each of the several Underwriters), subject to customary qualifications and limitations.

On each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date the Representatives shall have received the favorable opinion of each of Cook, Goetz, Rogers & Lukey, P.C., Kirton & McConkie and Carney Badley Spellman P.S., special counsels for the Company, dated as of such Closing Date, substantially in the form of Exhibits A-2 through A-4 attached hereto (and the Representatives shall have received an additional [] conformed copies of each such counsel's legal opinion for each of the several Underwriters), subject to customary qualifications and limitations.

- (e) Opinion of General Counsel to the Company. On each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date the Representatives shall have received the favorable opinion of Mark L. Andrews, General Counsel to the Company, dated as of such Closing Date, substantially in the form of Exhibit A-5 attached hereto (and the Representatives shall have received an additional [] conformed copies of such counsel's legal opinion for each of the several Underwriters), subject to customary qualifications and limitations.
- (f) Opinion of Counsel for the Underwriters. On each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date the Representatives shall have received the favorable opinion of Willkie Farr & Gallagher, counsel for the Underwriters, dated as of such Closing Date, substantially in the form of Exhibit B attached hereto (and the Representatives shall have received an additional [] conformed copies of such counsel's legal opinion for each of the several Underwriters), subject to customary qualifications and limitations.
- (g) Officers' Certificate. On each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date the Representatives shall have received a written certificate executed by the Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer or President of the Company and the Chief Financial Officer or

Chief Accounting Officer of the Company, dated as of such Closing Date, to the effect set forth in subsections (b)(ii) of this Section 5, and further to the effect that:

- (i) for the period from and after the date of this Agreement and prior to such Closing Date, there has not occurred any Material Adverse Change;
- (ii) the representations, warranties and covenants of the Company set forth in Section 1 of this Agreement are true and correct with the same force and effect as though expressly made on and as of such Closing Date; and
- (iii) the Company has complied with all the agreements hereunder and satisfied all the conditions on its part to be performed or satisfied hereunder at or prior to such Closing Date.
- (h) Bring-down Comfort Letter. On each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date the Representatives shall have received from Ernst & Young LLP, independent public or certified public accountants for the Company, a letter dated such date, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Representatives, to the effect that they reaffirm the statements made in the letter furnished by them pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section 5, except that the specified date referred to therein for the carrying out of procedures shall be no more than three business days prior to the First Closing Date or Second Closing Date, as the case may be (and the Representatives shall have received an additional [] conformed copies of such accountants' letter for each of the several Underwriters).
- (i) Lock-Up Agreement from Certain Securityholders of the Company. On or prior to the date hereof, the Company shall have furnished to the Representatives an agreement in the form of Exhibit C hereto from each director, officer and each beneficial owner of Common Stock (as defined and determined according to Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, except that a 180 day period shall be used rather than the 60 period set forth therein), and such agreement shall be in full force and effect on each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date.
- (j) Additional Documents. On or before each of the First Closing Date and the Second Closing Date, the Representatives and counsel for the Underwriters shall have received such information, documents and opinions as they may reasonably require for the purposes of enabling them to pass upon the issuance and sale of the Common Shares as contemplated herein, or in order to evidence the accuracy of any of the representations and warranties, or the satisfaction of any of the conditions or agreements, herein contained.

If any condition specified in this Section 5 is not satisfied when and as required to be satisfied, this Agreement may be terminated by the Representatives by notice to the Company at any time on or prior to the First Closing Date and, with respect to the Optional Common Shares, at any time prior to the Second Closing Date, which termination shall be without liability on the part of any party to any other party, except that Section 4, Section 6, Section 8 and Section 9 shall at all times be effective and shall survive such termination.

SECTION 6. Reimbursement of Underwriters' Expenses. If this Agreement is terminated by the Representatives pursuant to Section 5 or Section 11, or if the sale to the Underwriters of the Common Shares on the First Closing Date is not consummated because of any refusal,

inability or failure on the part of the Company to perform any agreement herein or to comply with any provision hereof, the Company agrees to reimburse the Representatives and the other Underwriters (or such Underwriters as have terminated this Agreement with respect to themselves), severally, upon demand for all out-of-pocket expenses that shall have been reasonably incurred by the Representatives and the Underwriters in connection with the proposed purchase and the offering and sale of the Common Shares, including but not limited to reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel, printing expenses, travel expenses, postage, facsimile and telephone charges; *provided, however,* if this Agreement is terminated by the Representatives pursuant to only Section 5(f) and no other Section hereof and the Company has performed all of its agreements herein and complied with all the provisions hereof, the Company agrees to reimburse the Representatives and the other Underwriters (or such Underwriters as have terminated this Agreement with respect to themselves), severally, upon demand for fifty percent (50%) of the out-of-pocket expenses that shall have been reasonably incurred by the Representatives and the Underwriters in connection with the proposed purchase and the offering and sale of the Common Shares, including but not limited to reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel, printing expenses, travel expenses, postage, facsimile and telephone charges.

SECTION 7. Effectiveness of this Agreement. This Agreement shall not become effective until the later of (i) the execution of this Agreement by the parties hereto and (ii) notification by the Commission to the Company and the Representatives of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement under the Securities Act.

Prior to such effectiveness, this Agreement may be terminated by any party by notice to each of the other parties hereto, and any such termination shall be without liability on the part of (a) the Company to any Underwriter, except that if this Agreement is terminated (A) by the Company, the Company shall be obligated to reimburse the Representatives and the Underwriters upon demand for all out-of-pocket expenses that shall have been reasonably incurred by the Representatives and the Underwriters in connection with the proposed purchase and the offering and sale of the Common Shares, including but not limited to fees and disbursements of counsel, printing expenses, travel expenses, postage, facsimile and telephone charges, (B) by the Representatives, the Company shall be obligated to reimburse the expenses of the Representatives and the Underwriters to the extent required by Section 6, (b) any Underwriter to the Company, or (c) any party hereto to any other party except that the provisions of Section 8 and Section 9 shall at all times be effective and shall survive such termination.

SECTION 8. Indemnification.

(a) Indemnification of the Underwriters. The Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless each Underwriter, its officers and employees, and each person, if any, who controls any Underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act against any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense, as incurred, to which such Underwriter or such controlling person may become subject, under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act or other federal or state statutory law or regulation, or at common law or otherwise (including in settlement of any litigation, if such settlement is effected with the written consent of the Company), insofar as such loss, claim, damage, liability or expense (or actions in respect thereof as contemplated below) arises out of or is based upon (i) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement, or any amendment thereto, including any

information deemed to be a part thereof pursuant to Rule 430A or Rule 434 under the Securities Act, or the omission or alleged omission therefrom of a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading; or (ii) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in any preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto), or the omission or alleged omission therefrom of a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading and to reimburse each Underwriter and each such controlling person for any and all reasonable expenses (including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel chosen by BAS and CIBC) as such expenses are reasonably incurred by such Underwriter or such controlling person in connection with investigating, defending, settling, compromising or paying any such loss, claim, damage, liability, expense or action; provided, however, that the foregoing indemnity agreement shall not apply to any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense to the extent, but only to the extent, arising out of or based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission made in reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the Company by the Representatives expressly for use in the Registration Statement, any preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto); and provided, further, that with respect to any preliminary prospectus, the foregoing indemnity agreement shall not inure to the benefit of any Underwriter from whom the person asserting any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense purchased Common Shares, or any person controlling such Underwriter, if copies of the Prospectus were timely delivered to the Underwriter pursuant to Section 2 and a copy of the Prospectus (as then amended or supplemented if the Company shall have furnished any amendments or supplements thereto) was not sent or given by or on behalf of such Underwriter to such person, if required by law so to have been delivered, at or prior to the written confirmation of the sale of the Common Shares to such person, and if the Prospectus (as so amended or supplemented) would have cured the defect giving rise to such loss, claim, damage, liability or expense. The indemnity agreement set forth in this Section 8(a) shall be in addition to any liabilities that the Company may otherwise have.

(b) Indemnification of the Company, its Directors and Officers. Each Underwriter agrees, severally and not jointly, to indemnify and hold harmless the Company, each of its directors, each of its officers who signed the Registration Statement and each person, if any, who controls the Company within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, against any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense, as incurred, to which the Company, or any such director, officer or controlling person may become subject, under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, or other federal or state statutory law or regulation, or at common law or otherwise (including in settlement of any litigation, if such settlement is effected with the written consent of such Underwriter), insofar as such loss, claim, damage, liability or expense (or actions in respect thereof as contemplated below) arises out of or is based upon any untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement, any preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto), or arises out of or is based upon the omission or alleged omission to state therein a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, in each case to the extent, but only to the extent, that such untrue statement or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission was made in the Registration Statement, any preliminary prospectus, the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto), in reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the Company by the Representatives expressly for use therein; and to

reimburse the Company, or any such director, officer or controlling person for any legal and other expense reasonably incurred by the Company, or any such director, officer or controlling person in connection with investigating, defending, settling, compromising or paying any such loss, claim, damage, liability, expense or action. The Company hereby acknowledges that the only information that the Underwriters have furnished to the Company expressly for use in the Registration Statement, any preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto) are the statements set forth in the table in the first paragraph and the ninth through fifteenth paragraphs under the caption "Underwriting" in the Prospectus; and the Underwriters confirm that such statements are correct. The indemnity agreement set forth in this Section 8(b) shall be in addition to any liabilities that each Underwriter may otherwise have.

(c) Notifications and Other Indemnification Procedures. Promptly after receipt by an indemnified party under this Section 8 of notice of the commencement of any action, such indemnified party will, if a claim in respect thereof is to be made against an indemnifying party under this Section 8, notify the indemnifying party in writing of the commencement thereof, but the omission so to notify the indemnifying party will not relieve it from any liability which it may have to any indemnified party for contribution or otherwise than under the indemnity agreement contained in this Section 8 or to the extent it is not prejudiced as a proximate result of such failure. In case any such action is brought against any indemnified party and such indemnified party seeks or intends to seek indemnity from an indemnifying party, the indemnifying party will be entitled to participate in, and, to the extent that it shall elect, jointly with all other indemnifying parties similarly notified, by written notice delivered to the indemnified party promptly after receiving the aforesaid notice from such indemnified party, to assume the defense thereof with counsel reasonably satisfactory to such indemnified party; provided, however, if the defendants in any such action include both the indemnified party and the indemnifying party and the indemnified party shall have reasonably concluded that a conflict may arise between the positions of the indemnifying party and the indemnified party in conducting the defense of any such action or that there may be legal defenses available to it and/or other indemnified parties which are different from or additional to those available to the indemnifying party, the indemnified party or parties shall have the right to select separate counsel to assume such legal defenses and to otherwise participate in the defense of such action on behalf of such indemnified party or parties. Upon receipt of notice from the indemnifying party to such indemnified party of such indemnifying party's election so to assume the defense of such action and approval by the indemnified party of counsel, the indemnifying party will not be liable to such indemnified party under this Section 8 for any legal or other expenses subsequently incurred by such indemnified party in connection with the defense thereof unless (i) the indemnified party shall have employed separate counsel in accordance with the proviso to the next preceding sentence (it being understood, however, that the indemnifying party shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one separate counsel (together with local counsel), approved by the indemnifying party (BAS and CIBC in the case of Section 8(b) and Section 9), representing the indemnified parties who are parties to such action) or (ii) the indemnifying party shall not have employed counsel satisfactory to the indemnified party to represent the indemnified party within a reasonable time after notice of commencement of the action, in each of which cases the fees and expenses of counsel shall be at the expense of the indemnifying party.

- (d) Settlements. The indemnifying party under this Section 8 shall not be liable for any settlement of any proceeding effected without its written consent, but if settled with such consent or if there be a final judgment for the plaintiff, the indemnifying party agrees to indemnify the indemnified party against any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense by reason of such settlement or judgment. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, if at any time an indemnified party shall have requested an indemnifying party to reimburse the indemnified party for fees and expenses of counsel as contemplated by Section 8(c) hereof, the indemnifying party agrees that it shall be liable for any settlement of any proceeding effected without its written consent if (i) such settlement is entered into more than 45 days after receipt by such indemnifying party of the aforesaid request and (ii) such indemnifying party shall not have reimbursed the indemnified party in accordance with such request prior to the date of such settlement. No indemnifying party shall, without the prior written consent of the indemnified party, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, effect any settlement, compromise or consent to the entry of judgment in any pending or threatened action, suit or proceeding in respect of which any indemnified party is or could have been a party and indemnity was or could have been sought hereunder by such indemnified party, unless such settlement, compromise or consent includes an unconditional release of such indemnified party from all liability on claims that are the subject matter of such action, suit or proceeding.
- (e) Indemnification for Directed Shares. In connection with the offer and sale of the Directed Shares, the Company agrees, promptly upon a request in writing, to indemnify and hold harmless the Underwriters from and against any and all losses, liabilities, claims, damages and expenses incurred by them as a result of the failure of the Participants to pay for and accept delivery of Directed Shares which, by the end of the first business day following the date of this Agreement, were subject to a properly confirmed agreement to purchase. The Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Designated Underwriter, its officer and employees, and each person, if any, who controls the Designated Underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act against any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense, as incurred, to which such Designated Underwriter or such controlling person may become subject, which is (i) caused by any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in any material prepared by or with the consent of the Company for distribution to Participants in connection with the Directed Share Program or caused by any omission or alleged omission to state therein a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading; (ii) caused by the failure of any Participant to pay for and accept delivery of Directed Shares that such Participant agreed to purchase; or (iii) related to, arising out of, or in connection with the Directed Share Program. The indemnity agreement set forth in this paragraph shall be in addition to any liabilities that the Company may otherwise have.

SECTION 9. Contribution. If the indemnification provided for in Section 8 is for any reason held to be unavailable to or otherwise insufficient to hold harmless an indemnified party in respect of any losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses referred to therein, then each indemnifying party shall contribute to the aggregate amount paid or payable by such indemnified party, as incurred, as a result of any losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses referred to therein (i) in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative benefits received by the Company, on the one hand, and the Underwriters, on the other hand, from the offering of the Common Shares pursuant to this Agreement or (ii) if the allocation provided by clause (i) above is not permitted by applicable law, in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not only the

relative benefits referred to in clause (i) above but also the relative fault of the Company, on the one hand, and the Underwriters, on the other hand, in connection with the statements or omissions or inaccuracies in the representations and warranties herein which resulted in such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses, as well as any other relevant equitable considerations. The relative benefits received by the Company, on the one hand, and the Underwriters, on the other hand, in connection with the offering of the Common Shares pursuant to this Agreement shall be deemed to be in the same respective proportions as the total net proceeds from the offering of the Common Shares pursuant to this Agreement (before deducting expenses) received by the Company, and the total underwriting discount received by the Underwriters, in each case as set forth on the front cover page of the Prospectus (or, if Rule 434 under the Securities Act is used, the corresponding location on the Term Sheet) bear to the aggregate initial public offering price of the Common Shares set forth on such cover. The relative fault of the Company, on the one hand, and the Underwriters, on the other hand, shall be determined by reference to, among other things, whether any such untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or omission or alleged omission to state a material fact or any such inaccurate or alleged inaccurate representation or warranty relates to information supplied by the Company, on the one hand, or the Underwriters, on the other hand, and the parties' relative intent, knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such statement or omission.

The amount paid or payable by a party as a result of the losses, claims, damages, liabilities and expenses referred to above shall be deemed to include, subject to the limitations set forth in Section 8(c), any legal or other fees or expenses reasonably incurred by such party in connection with investigating or defending any action or claim. The provisions set forth in Section 8(c) with respect to notice of commencement of any action shall apply if a claim for contribution is to be made under this Section 9; provided, however, that no additional notice shall be required with respect to any action for which notice has been given under Section 8(c) for purposes of indemnification.

The Company and the Underwriters agree that it would not be just and equitable if contribution pursuant to this Section 9 were determined by pro rata allocation (even if the Underwriters were treated as one entity for such purpose) or by any other method of allocation which does not take account of the equitable considerations referred to in this Section 9.

Notwithstanding the provisions of this Section 9, no Underwriter shall be required to contribute any amount in excess of the underwriting commissions received by such Underwriter in connection with the Common Shares underwritten by it and distributed to the public. No person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Securities Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not guilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation. The Underwriters' obligations to contribute pursuant to this Section 9 are several, and not joint, in proportion to their respective underwriting commitments as set forth opposite their names in Schedule A. For purposes of this Section 9, each officer and employee of an Underwriter and each person, if any, who controls an Underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act shall have the same rights to contribution as such Underwriter, and each director of the Company, each officer of the Company who signed the Registration Statement, and each person, if any, who controls the Company within the

meaning of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act shall have the same rights to contribution as the Company.

SECTION 10. Default of One or More of the Several Underwriters. If, on the First Closing Date or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be, any one or more of the several Underwriters shall fail or refuse to purchase Common Shares that it or they have agreed to purchase hereunder on such date, and the aggregate number of Common Shares which such defaulting Underwriter or Underwriters agreed but failed or refused to purchase does not exceed 10% of the aggregate number of the Common Shares to be purchased on such date, the other Underwriters shall be obligated, severally, in the proportions that the number of Firm Common Shares set forth opposite their respective names on Schedule A bears to the aggregate number of Firm Common Shares set forth opposite the names of all such non-defaulting Underwriters, or in such other proportions as may be specified by the Representatives with the consent of the non-defaulting Underwriters, to purchase the Common Shares which such defaulting Underwriter or Underwriters agreed but failed or refused to purchase on such date. If, on the First Closing Date or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be, any one or more of the Underwriters shall fail or refuse to purchase Common Shares and the aggregate number of Common Shares with respect to which such default occurs exceeds 10% of the aggregate number of Common Shares to be purchased on such date, and arrangements satisfactory to the Representatives and the Company for the purchase of such Common Shares are not made within 48 hours after such default, this Agreement shall terminate without liability of any party to any other party except that the provisions of Section 4, Section 8 and Section 9 shall at all times be effective and shall survive such termination. In any such case either the Representatives or the Company shall have the right to postpone the First Closing Date or the Second Closing Date, as the case may be, but in no event for longer than seven days in order that the required changes, if any, to the Registration Sta

As used in this Agreement, the term "Underwriter" shall be deemed to include any person substituted for a defaulting Underwriter under this Section 10. Any action taken under this Section 10 shall not relieve any defaulting Underwriter from liability in respect of any default of such Underwriter under this Agreement.

SECTION 11. Termination of this Agreement. Prior to the First Closing Date this Agreement may be terminated by the Representatives by notice given to the Company if at any time (i) trading or quotation in any of the Company's securities shall have been suspended or limited by the Commission or by the New York Stock Exchange, or trading in securities generally on either the Nasdaq Stock Market or the New York Stock Exchange shall have been suspended or limited, or minimum or maximum prices shall have been generally established on any of such stock exchanges by the Commission or the NASD; (ii) a general banking moratorium shall have been declared by any of federal, New York, Delaware or California authorities; (iii) there shall have occurred any outbreak or escalation of national or international hostilities or any crisis or calamity, or any change in the United States or international financial markets, or any substantial change or development involving a prospective substantial change in United States' or international political, financial or economic conditions, as in the judgment of the Representatives is material and adverse and makes it impracticable to market the Common Shares in the manner and on the terms described in the Prospectus or to enforce contracts for the sale of securities; (iv) in the judgment of the Representatives there shall have occurred any

Material Adverse Change; or (v) the Company shall have sustained a loss by strike, fire, flood, earthquake, accident or other calamity of such character as in the judgment of the Representatives may interfere materially with the conduct of the business and operations of the Company regardless of whether or not such loss shall have been insured. Any termination pursuant to this Section 11 shall be without liability on the part of (a) the Company to any Underwriter, except that the Company shall be obligated to reimburse the expenses of the Representatives and the Underwriters pursuant to Sections 4 and 6 hereof, (b) any Underwriter to the Company, or (c) of any party hereto to any other party except that the provisions of Section 8 and Section 9 shall at all times be effective and shall survive such termination.

SECTION 12. Representations and Indemnities to Survive Delivery. The respective indemnities, agreements, representations, warranties and other statements of the Company, of its officers and of the several Underwriters set forth in or made pursuant to this Agreement will survive and remain operative and in full force and effect, regardless of (i) any investigation, or statement as to the results thereof, made by or on behalf of any Underwriter, the officers or employees of any Underwriter, any person controlling any Underwriter, the Company or any of its partners, employees, officers or directors or any person controlling the Company, as the case may be, (ii) delivery of, acceptance of and payment for the Common Shares sold hereunder, and (iii) any termination of this Agreement.

SECTION 13. Notices. All communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be mailed, hand delivered or telecopied and confirmed to the parties hereto as follows:

If to the Representatives:

Banc of America Securities LLC 9 West 57th Street New York, New York 10019 Facsimile: (212) 583-8567 Attention: Trevor Ganshaw

with a copy to:

Banc of America Securities LLC 9 West 57th Street New York, New York 10019 Facsimile: (212) 583-8567 Attention: Legal Department

and to:

CIBC World Markets Corp. 417 5th Avenue New York, New York 10016 Facsimile: (212) 667-6140

Attention: Andrew MacInnes, Managing Director

with a copy to:

CIBC World Markets Corp. 245 Park Avenue

New York, New York 10167 Facsimile: (917) 332-4329 Attention: Legal Department

and to:

Willkie Farr & Gallagher 787 7th Avenue New York, New York 10019 Facsimile: (212) 728-8757 Attention: William J. Grant, Jr., Esq.

If to the Company:

Molina Healthcare, Inc. One Golden Shore Drive Long Beach, CA 90802 Facsimile: (916) 646-4572 Attention: Mark L. Andrews, Esq.

and to:

McDermott, Will & Emery 2049 Century Park East, Suite 3400 Los Angeles, CA 90067 Facsimile: (310) 277-4730 Attention: Mark J. Mihanovic, Esq.

Any party hereto may change the address for receipt of communications by giving written notice to the others.

SECTION 14. Successors. This Agreement will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto, including any substitute Underwriters pursuant to Section 10 hereof, and to the benefit of the employees, officers and directors and controlling persons referred to in Section 8 and Section 9, and in each case their respective successors, and no other person will have any right or obligation hereunder. The term "successors" shall not include any purchaser of the Common Shares as such from any of the Underwriters merely by reason of such purchase.

SECTION 15. Partial Unenforceability. The invalidity or unenforceability of any Section, paragraph or provision of this Agreement shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other Section, paragraph or provision hereof. If any Section, paragraph or provision of this Agreement is for any reason determined to be invalid or unenforceable, there shall be deemed to be made such minor changes (and only such minor changes) as are necessary to make it valid and enforceable.

SECTION 16. Governing Law Provisions. THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK APPLICABLE TO AGREEMENTS MADE AND TO BE PERFORMED IN SUCH STATE.

- (a) Consent to Jurisdiction. Any legal suit, action or proceeding arising out of or based upon this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby ("Related Proceedings") may be instituted in the federal courts of the United States of America located in the City and County of San Francisco or the courts of the State of California in each case located in the City and County of San Francisco (collectively, the "Specified Courts"), and each party irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction (except for proceedings instituted in regard to the enforcement of a judgment of any such court (a "Related Judgment"), as to which such jurisdiction is non-exclusive) of such courts in any such suit, action or proceeding. Service of any process, summons, notice or document by mail to such party's address set forth above shall be effective service of process for any suit, action or other proceeding brought in any such court. The parties irrevocably and unconditionally waive any objection to the laying of venue of any suit, action or other proceeding brought in any such court has been brought in an inconvenient forum.
- (b) Waiver of Immunity. With respect to any Related Proceeding, each party irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, all immunity (whether on the basis of sovereignty or otherwise) from jurisdiction, service of process, attachment (both before and after judgment) and execution to which it might otherwise be entitled in the Specified Courts, and with respect to any Related Judgment, each party waives any such immunity in the Specified Courts or any other court of competent jurisdiction, and will not raise or claim or cause to be pleaded any such immunity at or in respect of any such Related Proceeding or Related Judgment, including, without limitation, any immunity pursuant to the United States Foreign Sovereign Immunities Act of 1976, as amended.

SECTION 17. General Provisions. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement of the parties to this Agreement and supersedes all prior written or oral and all contemporaneous oral agreements, understandings and negotiations with respect to the subject matter hereof. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each one of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument. This Agreement may not be amended or modified unless in writing by all of the parties hereto, and no condition herein (express or implied) may be waived unless waived in writing by each party whom the condition is meant to benefit. The Table of Contents and the Section headings herein are for the convenience of the parties only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

Except as otherwise provided, this Agreement has been and is made solely for the benefit of and shall be binding upon the Company, the Underwriters, any controlling persons referred to herein, the Company's directors and the Company's officers who sign the Registration Statement and their respective successors and assigns, all as and to the extent provided in this Agreement, and no other person shall acquire or have any right under or by virtue of this Agreement. The

term "successors and assigns" shall not include a purchaser of any of the Shares from any of the several Underwriters merely because of such purchase.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding of our agreement, kindly sign and return to the Company the enclosed copies hereof
whereupon this instrument, along with all counterparts hereof, shall become a binding agreement in accordance with its terms.

Very truly yours,

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

By:	
	[TITLE]

The foregoing Underwriting Agreement is hereby confirmed and accepted by the Representatives in San Francisco, California as of the date first above written.

BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC
CIBC WORLD MARKETS CORP.
SG COWEN SECURITIES CORPORATION
Acting as Representatives of the
several Underwriters named in
the attached Schedule A.

By:	BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC	
Dru		
Ву:	Managing Director	
By:	CIBC WORLD MARKETS CORP.	
By:		
Бу.	Managing Director	

	SCHEDULE A
Underwriters	Number of Firm Common Shares to be Purchased
Banc of America Securities LLC	[]
CIBC World Markets Corp.	[]
SG Cowen Securities Corporation	[]
Total	6,000,000

June 26, 2003

Molina Healthcare, Inc. One Golden Shore Drive Long Beach, California 90802

Re: Molina Healthcare, Inc.

Registration Statement on Form S-1

(File No. 333-102268)

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special counsel to Molina Healthcare, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the initial public offering by the Company of up to 6,900,000 shares, including 900,000 shares subject to an over-allotment option (the "Shares"), of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Common Stock").

This opinion is being delivered in accordance with the requirements of Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act").

In connection with rendering the opinion set forth herein, we have examined originals or copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of such records of the Company and such agreements, certificates of public officials, certificates of officers or other representatives of the Company and others and such other documents, certificates and records as we have deemed necessary or appropriate as a basis for the opinions set forth herein. For purposes hereof (i) the term "Underwriting Agreement" shall mean the Underwriting Agreement (the "Underwriting Agreement") to be entered into among Banc of America Securities LLC, CIBC World Markets Corp. and SG Cowen Securities Corporation, as representatives of the several underwriters named therein (collectively, the "Underwriters"), and the Company and (ii) the term "Registration Statement" shall mean the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-102268), as amended.

In our examination, we have assumed the legal capacity of all natural persons, the genuineness of all signatures (including endorsements), the authority of trustees, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals and the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as certified, conformed or photostatic copies and the authenticity of the originals of such documents. As to any facts material to the opinions

Page 2

expressed herein which we have not independently established or verified, we have relied upon statements and representations of the Company and its subsidiaries and their respective officers and other representatives and of public official and others.

We do not express any opinion as to the laws of any jurisdiction other than the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, we are of the opinion that, when the Registration Statement becomes effective under the Act, the Underwriting Agreement has been duly executed and delivered and certificates evidencing the Shares in the form of the specimen certificate examined by us have been manually signed by an authorized officer of the transfer agent and registrar for the Common Stock and registered by such transfer agent and registrar and the Shares shall have been delivered to and paid for by the Underwriters as contemplated by the Underwriting Agreement, the issuance and sale of the Shares will have been duly authorized and the Shares will be validly issued and fully paid and nonassessable.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. We also consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Registration Statement. We do not admit in providing such consent that we are included in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission.

Sincerely,

/s/ McDermott, Will & Emery

CONSENT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP, INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" and to the use of our report dated January 31, 2003 (except Note 6, as to which the date is March 21, 2003, Note 12, as to which the date is May 12, 2003, and Note 10, as to which the date is June 26, 2003), included in the Registration Statement (Form S-1 No. 333-102268) and related Prospectus of Molina Healthcare, Inc. for the registration of 6,900,000 shares of its common stock.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Los Angeles, California June 26, 2003